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Dear Reader: 

Whether it is prompted by thawing 
lakes and rivers I am at a loss to say, but 
the time is nigh for a new spring suit— 
perhaps for someone on your list. Ac
cordingly, I herewith present the Alfred 
Hitchcock Fashion Forecast. 

Of all materials, the old favorite for rugged durability 
continues to be cement. It can be sculpted to fit perfectly, 
and may be inlaid with chips of marble or shards of glass. 

Lead is a heavy contender for popularity in 1968, al
though it is somewhat harder to obtain and more difficult 
to fabricate. 

In the ready-to-wear department, there will be con
siderable demand for the old-fashioned good looks of 
anvils, although several lengths of chain are needed for 
long-lasting stitching, as they are for the ever-popular 
concrete blocks. 

It is no idle claim that any of the above will outlast the 
wearer, whose satisfaction is not of paramount importance 
at any rate. 

For a sure way of obtaining every issue of your favorite 
magazine in timely style, a choice of solutions may be 
found on Pages 105 and 160, amid the new stories tailored 
to suit your quest for the macabre. 
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Richard E. Decker, Publisher 

Gladys Foster Decker, Editorial Director 

Ernest M. Hutter, Editor 

Patricia Hitchcock 
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Belated honesty is a corruption of the best policy, and oftentimes 
is better never than late. 

I T WAS after four o'clock in the 
morning. They had been driving 
west from their home city for an 
hour over a narrow road which 
ran parallel to the new highway. 
On a trip of great distance, Paul 
Burgess liked to put the first cou
ple of hundred miles or so behind 
hiin before dawn. His wife, Gora, 
had to be forcibly ejected from bed 
at such an hour but, once under 
way, she was alert and cheerful 
enough. ^ \ 

It was, however, a far from 
cheerful occasion. Paul and Cora' 
had owned and operated a small 
restaurant on the outskirts of town.j 
It had enjoyed a rather brisk busi
ness until a few months back when 
the interstate toll highway had 
been completed three miles to the 
south. Since the largest part of 
their trade was dependent upon 
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travelers passing along the old road 
through town, they were soon vir
tually forgotten. 

A few diehard local patrons con
tinued to visit their cafe, but Paul 
and Cora were unable to attract 
enough customers to keep the 
place alive. The building, rented, 
was. no asset. They were forced to 
sell out at a price which amounted 
to a little more than payment for 
stock' and used equipment. 

All of their savings and a seven 
year investment of time and labor 
were gone. 

Now they were headed for Den
ver. They had been hired to take 
charge of a restaurant in a small 
hotel. The job offered room and 
board plus a modest salary. Since 
they were yet in their mid-thirties, 
there was still the hope that they 
could, by frugal living and dedi
cated saving, gather enough mon
ey to open another place of their 
own by the time they reached forty. 

Accustomed to working for 
themselves and living in good 
style, it was not a pleasant picture. 
Further, the accommodations pro
vided by the hotel _ management 
were not large enough to include 
their two children, who had been 
left behind in the custody of Paul's 
mother. 

As they started out, Paul was in 
a bitter frame of mind and Cora 
was at least gloomy. Paul had flatly 

refused to take the new highway. 
This was partly because he wanted 
to avoid paying the toll, but mostly 
because he wouldn't travel the very 
route which had destroyed him by 
taking the paying customers to 
his competitors. It was a childish 
and foolish vengeance and, know
ing this, he was all the more irri
tated. 

The old road, narrow and some
times winding, was seldom used 
by any but those people making 
short riins to nearby towns. At this 
time of the morning it was naked 
of traffic, an empty white ribbon 
tunneling through a dark forest of 
tall trees. 

Paul applied more foot to the ac-. 
celerator, exercising his resentment 
with a feeling of power and speed. 
The needle climbed steadily to sev
enty. 

"Aren't you going too fast?" 
Cora said nervously. 

"Good road, no traffic," Paul re
plied crisply. 

"The night speed limit is fifty-
five and some of these curves are 
dangerous," Cora argued. She 
lighted a cigarette with difficulty 
because her eyes witre glued to the 
darkness beyond the bright cone of 
their headlights. 

"I always liked this road," Paul 
condnued, as if she hadn't spoken. 
"At least it has some character. 
Now you take these new toll high-
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ways—just pancakes; no hills or 
curves, no perspective. You could 
be doing a hundred and you 
wouldn't feel it. Boring. A dull 
way to travel." 

"I'd rather.be a little bored than 
very dead," Cora complained. 
"Please slow down, Paul." 

He eased ofl a bit, but not be
cause he had been persuaded. They 
were approaching a sharp curve 
and the taillights of another car, 
the first in many miles, had be
come visible. As they neared the-
curve, the car loomed up just 
ahead. 

"Look!" Cora cried. "That car is 
weaving off the road. He's not go
ing to make the curve!" 

Paul saw that this was true, 
- though the car was not actually 

weaving. It was wandering. I t had 
followed the first part of the curve 
to the right but then, as if unguid-
ed, the car had rambled onto the 
shoulder. Now, as the road began 
to straighten, the car did not. It 
went hurtling through the guard 
rail above a steep embankment. 
For a second it appeared to soar 
lazily in flight before it plunged 
from sight. 

There was the muted thunder of 
rolling metal, then a crash and the 
awesome, final sound of glass shat
tering. 

Paul drove around the bend and 
parked well off the road. He cut 

the motor but left his lights burn
ing. He scooped a flash from the 
glove compartment and they 
climbed out. In silence they scam
pered back to the break in the rail 
and went down the embankment 
behind the beam of the flashlight. 

The car, a new sedan, had ap
parently nosed into the ground, 
tumbled cleanly and smashed itself 
upright against a tree. The front 
end had telescoped, pulverizing as 
the car clirnbed the trunk of the 
tree and hung suspended three feet 
off the ground. 

The top had been squashed and 
the force of the impact had sprung 
the driver's door and the trunk lid 
open. The driver, a youngish rnan 
who had once been quite hand
some, had fallen halfway from "the 
car. He lay in a grotesque position, 
head and shoulders on the ground, 
twisted legs inside the car. He was 
unmistakably dead. 

The passenger, a young woman, 
lay sprawled like a broken doll 
across the front seat. It was obvi
ous at once that she was also dead. 
Nevertheless, PaUl checked for a 
pulse in both bodies to be sure. 

"Any hope at all.?" Cora asked 
in a voice heavy with dread. 

Paul shook his head gravely. 
"None. Must've fallen 'asleep at 
the wheel." 

He found the man's wallet in 
his hip pocket and opened it under 
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the flashlight. It was thick with 
bills, but Paul ignored them and 
inspected the driver's license. The 
man's name was Nelson V/inslow. 
He lived on Oakwood Drive in an 
exclusive section of their hom.e' 
town. Other papers bore the same 
address. He returned the wallet to 
the man's pocket. 

"First chance, we'll call the po-
hce," he said. "G'mon, I'm feeling 
a litde sick." 

As they walked away Paul fol
lowed the contours of the wrecked 
auto with a finger of light. He 
stopped abruptly. Some baggage 
had spewed from the open trunk 
and lay in a welter on the ground. 
A tan satchel rested on its side, 
yawning open. It was swollen with 
currency, thick bands of it spilling 
out. 

Paul and Cora exchanged quick 
glances. Paul crossed and stooped 
for a wad of bills held together by 
a wrapper of the sort used in 
banks. All the bills were hundreds. 
He guessed there were at least 
twenty-five in the packet. He 
plucked more like it from the 
ground and stowed them with the 
others inside the satchel. 

His mind spun, trying for a con
servative estimate. Say there were, 
two thousand dollars to a packet. 
Multiply that by about twenty . . . 

His head lifted sharply. He 
looked up toward the road and 

listened. Despite the hour and the 
rerouting of traffic to the toll high
way, inevitably a car would be 
along soon, perhaps in the next 
minute. How could you make 
such a decision in sixty seconds 
when there was behind you a life
time of total honesty.'' Except 
when he was a brainless kid swip
ing junk from the dime store, he 
had never stolen a nickle. 

Yet, in his adult years there had 
been few temptations worthy of 
the name. Like most people, he 
had never had-the opportunity to 
steal a grand sum with httle fear of 
discovery. Nor had there ever been 
a time in his life when sheer mis
fortune in the name* of progress 
had brought such financial -ruin 
and bittei"ness. 

Carrying the satchel, he turned" 
and walked briskly toward the em
bankment. 

"Paul!" Cora's voice behind him. 
"What .on earth do you think 
you're doing.?" • 

"Shut up and keep moving!" he 
snapped over his shoulder. "We'll 
talk about it in the car." 

He was climbing, leaving her 
behind. She chased after him. 

They were speeding away when 
the lights of a car approached from 
the other direction. The car went 
by and Paul watched in the mirror 
with satisfaction when he saw it 
brake and stop near the gap in the 
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railing, eliminating one problem. 
• For a minute or two, as he 
poured gas with a leaden foot, he 
listened to Cora's half-hearted ser
mon on the evils of theft and esr 
peciaOy its legal penalty. As Paul 
knew, it was mere lip-service 
which barely concealed the coun
terpoint of her excitement. 

Paul said, "Thanks for the lec
ture, but now let's get down to 
facts. Ill the first place, dead peo^ 
pie can't take it with them, so you 
can't say we stole their money. In 
other words, they have been de
prived of absolutely nothing. 
Right?'; ' . 

"I suppose that's true," Cora 
agreed. 

"In the second place, I doubt if 
one person in a thousand could re
sist such a temptation, and that 
goes for the cops, too. So the mon
ey would've been taken by. some
one. It was only a question of who 
got there first.", . 

She chuckled., "Darling, you 
should've been a criminal' defen
der. You could make murder 
sound perfectly innocent and real
ly quite charming." She_ paused. 
"Okay, I'm only hurnan. I'd Jike 
nothing better than tO' keep the 
money. But could we get away 
with it.?" 

He snorted. "You must be kid
ding. Did anyone see me take it?. 
Can anyone prove we were there ? 

•I don't think'..there's a chance in a 
million. But let's say that by some 
freak the police are able to produce 
evidence that we were at the scene 
of the acciden^. Do we deny it if 
asked? No! Sure, we were there, 
but how many other people, in
cluding a vvhole bunch of' cops, 
medics and a wrecking crew, were 

. also there? Get it?" 

Cora was thoughtful. "You 
looked at the man's license—what 
was his name?" 

"Winslow. Nelson Winslow." 
"The woman was his wife, I im

agine. But where did he get all that 
• money ? , There must be—how 
much? Fifteen,-twenty thousand?" 

He said, "More like forty thou
sand. And don't ask me where he 
got it. He was driving a big new 
car and he lived in the best part of 
town. He was rich and he was 
probably a legal crook, like all the 
rest of his kind." 

"Yes,". she said, "but where 
would they be going at this hour of 
the morning with so much cash?" 

"They were going on a- second 
honeymoon and that was pocket 
money," he quipped. "What inter
ests me is, how much ? Why don't 
you get the satchel from the back 
seat so we can find out." 

Under the map light, Cora made 
the count. Paul's quick estimate 
had.fallen far short. The bag con
tained sixty thousand dollars. 
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In a state of hectic excitement, ^ 
scheming how they would use the 
money to make themselves still-
richer, Paul and Cora raced on to 
Denver where, placing the money 
in a safety deposit box, spending, 
not a penny, they went to work 
managing the hotel restaurant.- It 
was part, of the plan. They would 
allow a certain amount of time to 
pass and if they were not suspect
ed they would then withdraw 
some of the loot, and so into busi' 
ness on their own.-

Cora was intensely curious. Ar
riving in Denver, she had bought 
the hometown papers to read 
about the accident and the missing 
cash. It was too late. Whatever at
tention had been given to the story, 
it was now old news. She couldn't 
find so much as a back-page item. 

Paul had been against digging 
into the facts. He said the money 
should be considered a gift of the 
gods, so to speak, with no personal 
stigma attached to it. In truth, his 
conscience had begun to needle 
him somewhat and he was afraid 
that uncovering more of the mys
tery might only increase his sense 
of guilt. 

Six months crept by without 
event. Paul and Cora remained at 
their jobs while quietly searching 
for a promising restaurant. At last 
they found a place up for sale 
which had a fine location but had 

been operating at a loss because of 
inefficient management, mediocre 
food and indifferent service. . 

They quit the hotel and bought 
the restaurant for twienty-five thou
sand, calculating that if properly 
and imaginatively operated, it had 
a potential value of three times that 
much; It was a shrewd buy. Since 
they were both hard-working and 
inventive, they effected many 
changes which began to pay off 
with a handsome profit. 

Now they purchased a modest 
but comfortable house with a small 
down payment, and sent money to 
Paul's mother so she could fly out 
with their two children. As their 
business expanded, they .installed a 
cocktail lounge complete with a 
three-piece combo and space for 
dancing. 

An expert did wonders with the 
decor; they hired an excellent 
French chef and brought comely 
waitresses in. scanty costumes to 
the cocktail lounge. In less than 
five years the place became so pop
ular that on weekends people who 
did not have reservations had to 
wait in line or be turned away. 

At this point Paul and Cora 
Burgess had a luxurious home in 
the Cherry Hills section of the 
city, two expensive cars and a fat 
bank- account. They had more than 
doubled the original sixty thou
sand which they had stolen on that. 
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infamous morning of tragedy and 
temptation. 

The theft was seldom discussed 
but never forgotten. On those oc
casions when the subject sneaked 
into their secret conversations they 
had to admit that their consciences 
had suffered, especially since they 
were well-liked and respected 
members of the community, and 
the feeling of guilt had grown 
rather than diminished with suc
cess. 

However, nothing concrete de
veloped from these mutual confes
sions—until the "night they toasted 
the fifth anniversary of their thriv
ing business. 

Paul was just a bit tight and 
feeling expansive. Saluting. Cora 
with a bourbon highball, he said, 
"Here's to crime. Who says it.does
n't pay.?" 

Cora's answering smile was spar
ing. It ^ vanished quickly and was 
replaced by a frown. "Paul," she 
said, "I think we should have a 
serious talk." 

"About what.?" 
"Crime. I agree that it pays. Oh, 

beautifully! But there is an after
taste. It won't go away." 

"You have a Puritan conscience." 
"No, just an average conscience 

—like yours. I don't enjoy feeling 
guilty. It spoils all of this." Her 
glance embraced the rich, paneled 
den, her gesture included their 

whole bright new, dazzling world. 
."Well, what do you want to do 

about it.?" " • 
"Give the money back," she said. 

"We'd sdll have plenty left. And 
more will be coming in faster than 
we can count it." 

He nodded. "Okay, I'm in favor , 
of it, But forgetting about the mon
ey, I'm not sure I want to pay the 
price of a free conscience." 

"That doesn't make sense^ Paul." 
"Sure it does. I've made some 

discreet inquiries. We could get 
five or ten years in prison. Making 
restitution doesn't guarantee that 
we won't be prosecuted. And then 
there's our reputation. Tell the 
world you're a couple of crooks 
and watch the customers fly off." 

"Well," she reasoned, "we could 
return the money anonymously." 

"Fine. To whom? Nelson Wins-
low, care of God?" 

"He must have relatives. Maybe 
he has a son or daughter." 

"Maybe. He might have three or 
four kids. What about his brother? 
And his mother? How do we de
cide who gets the dough and how 
much?" 

"Wouldn't he leave a will?" 
"Probably. But that won't solve 

it unless he made specific provi
sions for the distribution of that 
sixty grand. Suppose it wasn't part 
of his estate. Suppose it was a se
cret fund intended for a secret pur-
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pose, and only Winslow and his 
wife knew about it. That seems 
logical to me, under the ciretum-
stances." 

She sighed. "You make it sound 
terribly complex." 

"It is. At least it could be." 
"Then we'll have to find out 

where that money came from and 
where it should go. We could hire 
a detective, a private investigator." 

"No good. He'd figure the 
whole thing out in a hurry. Given 
a few facts, he'd guess the rest. 
Then he'd have us over a barrel. 
We might be faced with" blackmail 
—or the cops. Take your choice." 

"I give up," she said. "Listening, 
to you, it's plain impossible." 

"Not entirely. I could go inyself 
and get the information. A guy 
like that would've had a lawyer 
who would know just about every
thing there is to know, enough for 
me to make a decision. "There are 
questions I could ask without giv
ing myself away. I could even pose 
as an investigator acting for a 
client." 

"Yes, and of course you would 
use an assumed name," she said ex
citedly. 

"Naturally." ' • 
"And I would go along to help, 

you." 
He shook his head. "Wrong. 

You wouldrstay here and take care 
of the business and the kids. Be

sides, I've always felt that you. were 
just a kind of-hitchhiker in .this 
thing. You eame along for the 
ride, but the idea was mine." 

"Not at all, darling! I'm just as 
much to blame—" . .' 

"I could leave day after tomor
row, sooner the better." 

"You'll fly, of course." 
"Yes, I'll fly and rent a car at the 

airport." 
"But now suddenly I'm worried, 

Paul. If something goes wrong 
there . , ." 

"Don't you worry a minute, 
baby. Perhaps crime pays now and 

. then, but we're not criminals. Ev
erything will turn out all right in 
the end. You'll see." 

The next day Paul arranged 
with the bank to have sixty thou-, 
sand dollars in hundred dollar bills 
assembled and ready to be deliv
ered before closing. Paul was a 
man , of precise habits and it 
seemed only fitting that the money 
should be returned exactly as 
found. 

In the early morning, carrying 
the money in a briefcase, he board
ed a jet and flew east to his home
town, He rented a late model car 
at the new jet airport nearly twen
ty miles from the heart of the city. 
During the rather long ride, ten
sion mounted inside him. His plan 
to- return the money had seemed 
simple and workable, but now that 
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he was at the-very edge of truth it 
occurred to him that any number 
of unexpected developments could 
trap him and send him to prison. 

At oiie point he almpst turned 
back, but his conscience was more 
demanding than his fear and he 
kept on until he came to a drug-
>store where he paused to check the 
phone book. He remembered, that 
Nelson Winslow had lived on fash
ionable Oakwood Drive. Possibly 
the house had been willed to a rela
tive. 

There were several Winslows but 
none lived on Oakwood Drive. 
When he could not find a business 
firm under the name of Winslow, 
he called the. chamber of com
merce. The woman checked and 
told him there was a Barker & 
Winslow advertising agency. She 
gave him the number and he 
placed the call. 

When he aske.d for Mr. Winslow, 
the girl told him that Mr. Nelson 
Winslow, a former partner, had 
been dead for' several years. No, 
Mr. Barker was not in but his sec
retary would be glad to take.a mes
sage. Paul spoke to Barker's secre
tary, introducing himself as George 
Radcliffe, a private investigator 
seeking information in the interest 
of a client. 

The secretary confirmed the fact 
that Nelson Winslow had been 
killed in an automobile accident 

some five and half years ago. 
Mr. Winslow and Mr. Baker had 
always engaged the same attorney 
in all matters. The lawyer's name 
was James TuUey and she had the 
number handy. 

Mr. James TuUey was in court 
and would not return to the office 
until late afternoon, when he had 
a couple of appointments • that 
would carry him until the close of 
business hours. When Paul said it 
was a matter of extreme impor
tance, the girl suggested that he 
call Tulley at home after six. 

Paul used the waiting time to 
visit with his mother, then called 
Tulley. The lawyer was at home 
and reluctantly agreed to grant 
him half an hour at seven sharp. 

James Tulley was.a chubby man 
in his fifties, with puffy cheeks and 
careful brown eyes. He seemed 
pleasant, even jovial, but not over
ly responsive in the first minutes of 
conversation. After a bit of fenc
ing, he made a startling remark. 

"Mr. Radcliffe," he said, "if 
you're investigating Nelson Win-
slow,- why come to me ? Why not 
go to the one person who can tell 
you more about him than anyone 
else in the world—his wife." 

"His wife!" 
"His widow—yes." 
After a moment of dumb silence, 

Paul said, "Frankly, Mr. Tulley, I 
wasn't aware that his vvife was 
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alive. My client gave me the im-
- pression that she was killed in the 

accident." 
!'No," said Tulley cautiously, 

"she wasn't killed in the" accident." 
"She wasn't?" . 
"At the time, she was in the hos

pital having a second baby. Trying 
to, that is, and nearly losing her 
Ufe in the attempt. The baby died 
at birth; so you see, it was a dou
ble shock." 

"Well, if-Mrs. Winsiow wasn't in 
the car, then who was?" 

"Why don't you ask Mrs. Wins-
low that question?" Fo ^/inghis 
hands in his lap, Tulley leaned 
back and smiled. "After all, Mr. 

' Radcliffe, I get paid for legal ad
vice and service, not for dishing -
up the local dirt." 

"That's true," said Paul, "and I 
feel that" this is an imposition. But 
in a sense I am seeking legal ad
vice and service, not for dishing 
in the settlement of a legal matter. 
Also, I have a hberal expense ac
count which would include your 
fee for a few minutes of counsel." 

He took a crisp hundred dollar 
bill from his wallet and passed it 
across the desk. "Would- that be 
satisfactory, • Mr. Tulley?" He 
vî inked. 

Tulley winked back, folded the -
bill and tucked it into a pocket. 
"The complexion of our relation
ship has just changed," he said' 

with mock dignity. "Since for this 
period I have been retained to rep
resent you and your client, I be
lieve we can discuss the case to 
the limit of my knowledge." 

Tiilley grinned. "Listen, my 
friend," he said conspiratorially, "it 
would help the cause a great deal 
if you would tell me frankly what 
it is you're trying to accomplish 
here." 

"It would help one hell of a lot," 
x\^ia.A.ixi£: 

•'U„f i n r n 

nately I'm pledged to secrecy and 
I can't tell you a thing. AH I can 
do is_ask questions. For instance, 
who was in the car with Wins-' 
low?i' 

"Well, you could get that infor-
^mation almost anywhere. It was a 
public scandal. The woman was 
Mrs. Winslow's sister, Janet. She 
had been visiting with the Wins-
lows and Nelson ran off with her, 
bag and baggage. He waited for 
the opportune moment,, when his 
wife was in the hospital. Nelson 
was a real chaser, a playboy—to put 
it mildly." ' 

Paul was thoughtful. "And how 
did it happen—the accident?" 

"Apparently Nelson was going 
too fast and lost control around a 
curve. I don't know why he was in 
such a hurry, because whatever 
their final destination, they were 
booked' for that night at'the Lake-
sidie Inn just ten miles"^down the 
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.road. That did puzzle everyone." 
"What about Winslow's business, 

the ad agency? He just abandoned 
it?" 

"No, he sold out to Barker. They 
weren't getting along, they fought 
each other on every issue. Nearly 
came to blows near the end. Barker 
& Winslow is a small local agency, 
but a good one. I have a lot of re
spect for Dan Barker." 

"How much did Winslow get 
for his share?" 

"That's confidential." Tulley 
smiled. "But not very. He got sixty 
thousand. Cash." 

"Cash?" 
"Nelson insisted on cash. In 

view of the feud, he wouldn't take 
Barker's check. No doubt he had 
other reasons, because he got the 
money in the afteriioon and 
jumped town the same night with 
Janet." 

"Who got the sixty thousand?" 
Paul asked casually. "Did it go to 
Mrs. Winslow?" 

"Legally, yes, because he hadn't 
bothered to change his will. Ac
tually, no. The money vanished. It 
wasn't in the car with him and 
what he did with it is still a mys
tery." - / 

Paul felt the urge to smile. 
"Well, I suppose Nelson Winslow 
had other assets and left his widow 
in good shape." 

"On the contrary. He was living 

it up, down, and sideways, was way 
over his head. He owed money ev
erywhere and his house was mort
gaged up to here. Hazel Winslow 
couldn't meet the payments and 
she had to sell. Last I heard, she 
was living with her boy, he must 
be about seven now, in a small 
apartment. She works for a living, 
too." 

"Would I find her in the phone 
book?" 

"Probably. Here, let's check and 
see . . ." 

Paul didn't call. He got the ad
dress from the phone book and 
went over. With the money case 
clutched under his arm, he rang 
her bell. She opened the door a 
crack and peeked out. 

"What do you want?" she 
snapped before he could speak. 

"I—my name is Radcliffe and I 
.came on a matter regarding Nel
son Winslow." 

"Nelson? He's dead." 
"Well, I know that, but I'm a 

private investigator and I'm repre
senting a client in connection with 

. his estate." 
"I suppose that means he owed 

someone else money," she said in a 
sneering tone. "Come back tomor
row. Won't do you any good, 
though." 

She slammed the door. 
He rang again repeatedly. She 

returned. 
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"Mrs. Winslow," he said quickly, 
"I came to give you money, not to 
collect it." 

There- was a startled silence. 
"That's another story," she said in 
another voice, and opened the door. 
She was a willowy brunette, 
younger than he expected, certain
ly below thirty. She had. sharp, ac
quisitive green eyes-. • 

He stepped in and she closed the 
door. A small boy sat before the 
television in a huge chair which 

-threatened to swallow hirn. Imme
diately she crossed and pulled him 
into her arms. "Time for beddy-
bye," she told him. Stroking his 
head, she guided him from the 
room. 

She came back in a moment. 
"Ronnie' would be all over you," 
she explained. "Anyhow, it's past 
his bedtime. Please have a seat, 
Mr .?" 

"Radcliffe. George Radcliffe." 
He- sank into a chair and held the 
briefcase in his lap. 
, "Now," she said, "What's it all 
about.? Did you really bring mon
ey from Nelson's estate.?" She 
glanced shrewdly at the briefcase. 
"Don't tell me they found the miss
ing cash!" 

He stared. "What missing cash?" 
"Why, that sixty thousand, of 

course. I'm sure he had nothing 
else in the world but debts." 

For a moment he was paralyzed. 
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It was too fast. H e had prepared 
himself for a long and circuitous 
route to the point. He was some
how a bit disappointed. 

"As a matter of fact," he said, 
"we • did find the missing sixty 
thousand—yes." ' -

"You brought it with you!" It 
was almost a shout. ; 

He smiled. "I brought it with 
me." 

"In there!" She pointed at the 
briefcase. 

"In here." H e nodded. 
"Cash.?" 
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"Cash," Paul repeated quiedy. 
"Oh, my!" She squeezed her 

temples between her palms. "When 
can I have it?" 

"Tonight, Right now, Mrs. 
Winslow." 

"No strings?" 
"None." 
For several seconds she was"in

tensely still, her head cocked. 
"What happened to that money?" 
she accused. "Where has it been all 
this time?" 

"That's something I couldn't tell 
you even if I had the right. I was 
simply hired to return the money, 
no questions asked." 

"Ileturn?" She sat forward in 
her chair. "Does that mean it was 
stolen?" 

"Not at all," he said hastily. "I 
can only guess that the money was 
given to my client by Mr. Winslow 
for—for safekeeping, shall we say." 

"Does your, uh, client still live 
here in town?" 

"No, not now." 
"Will he be back?" 

. "Perhaps. I don't know." 
"Didn't your client hear that 

Nelson was dead ?" 
"I couldn't say." 
"In any case, why didn't he make 

some attempt to get in touch with 
Nelson?" 

"I don't know that either. I'm 
just a kind of errand boy, Mrs. 
Winslow." 

"Five years," she muttered. 
"More than five years." Her face 
became calculating. "Sixty thou
sand could earn quite a bit of. in
terest in five years, I imagine." . 

"Well . . ." He was flustered. 
"Well, that's something I hadn't 
considered. 

"YoM hadn't considered?" 
"I mean to say, I doubt that my 

client has considered it." 
"Come now, Mr. Radcliffe," she 

said with a sly expression, "aren't 
you your o«/« client?" 

"I resent that, Mrs. Winslow. 
What're you implying?" 

"I'ni implying that you stole the 
money—or kept it all these years." 

He stood abruptly. "Apparent
ly," he said, "we're not going to do 
business. Obviously, the money 
doesn't interest you.'-' He moved 
toward the door. 

"Wait!" she cried. "You're not a 
very good liar and you're not fool
ing me for a minute, but I don't 
care. I do want the money and you 
can forget the interest. I was just 
having a little fun with you." 

"I'm not very amused," he said, 
but he went back and sat down. 

"Have a drink and let's, be 
friends," she offered. "Money is so 
terribly friendly.^ May I have it 
now?" She came over and he 
passed her the case without a word. 
She opened it and for several sec
onds stood fingering the bills with 

A TEMPTING EVIL . 15 

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



a quiet, awed, hypnotic fascination. 
"Where are you from?" she 

asked him. 
"Chicago," he lied. -
"How nice. Are you flying back 

tonight?" 
"I'm driving," he answered. 
"Have one for the . road then., 

What do you drink?" 
"Bourbon?" 
"With soda?" 
"That would be fine." 
She went off with the briefcase. 

In a minute he heard her in the 
kitchen, then she brought him the 
drink. 

He stayed for another. The 
whole time she was amiable, 
charming. Her spirit bubbled; she 
could hardly contain her joy over 
the money. 

As he was leaving she said, 
"Well, drop in if you ever come 
back for a visit. And you can be 
sure I'll keep your secret, Mr. Rad-
clifle. Bye now.". 

He stormed out. 
He hadn't been gone two min

utes when she left the apartment 
with, the briefcase and hurried 
down the hall. Pausing before a 

door, she unlocked it with a trem
bling hand and entered. She hid 
the case in her bedroom, closet, 
then raced back to the Winslow 
apartment to wash the highball 
glasses and put everything in or
der. ' ' '• 

She was sitting by the television, 
innocently watching, when Hazel 
Winslow returned. 

"Hi, Judy," Hazel said. "Ronnie 
asleep?" 

"Long ago." Judy yawned. 
"Was he a good boy ?" 
"A Htde doll. How was the 

movie?" 
"Dull. A very unfunny comedy. 

Don liked it but he'd laugh at any
thing." Hazel opened her purse. 
"How much do I owe you, hon
ey?" 

"Nothing. It's on me tonight, 
Hazel. I've always hated taking 
money from an old friend, but I'm 
being generous because this is the 
last time. I'm leaving town tomor
row." 

"You. never said a word!" Hazel 
exclairned. 

"It was an impulse, a last minute 
decision." 
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li is possible, you \now, that the lowly inchworm has heavenly 
aspirations, tpo. 

I H E day that something good 
finally came to him Herbie called 
the day of the inchworms. Slowly, 
slowly, had it come, like the inch-
worm working his way up to 
heaven. 
. He'd been lying out in the yard, 

in the lacy sun and shade of a tall 
elm, lying there watching the inch-
worms. There seemed to be dozens 
of them, all suspended in space at 
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%1A^ 
different heights, some going up, 
some coming down, tiny acrobats 
presenting a circus. 

How can they do that, he won
dered. He could see, for his eye
sight was excellent; yes, twenty-
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twenty, excellent, the eye doctor 
had said; he could see the gossamer 
strands they rode up and down but 
he still didn't understand it. 

He reached up. his hand and 
plucked one V out of thin air. It 
crawled, surprised, down his finger. 

From the house, his older 
brother called, "Herbie!" 

Herbie lowered his hand, gently 
moved the inchworm to the grass 
where it bumped an ant and then 
curled up in a tiny yellow circle. 

He answered his brother and 
Leonard came out on the porch, 
hands on his hips, and stared at 
him. 

Herbie had brought out one of 
his sister-in-law Louise's quilts and 
a couple of pillows from his bed 
and he'd laid on them in the grass. 
It hadn't occurred to him until 
that moment that it might, have 
been the wrong thing to do. 

He pushed himself up to a sitting 
position, then stood and hurriedly 
began to ,gather up quilt and 
pillows, to get them back in the 
house before anybody said any
thing. The quilt took a bit of 
brushing. 

"Put that stuff down," Leonard 
said, iand Herbie blinked at him, 
held the quilt and pillows tighter. 
"There's somebody here to see 
you," Leonard went on. "Remem
ber George Cavello?" 

Herbie frowned. He tried not to, 

he tried his best to get his forehead 
to go back up where it belonged 
but it just wouldn't go. George 
Cavello ? According to Leonard, he 
was supposed to know who George 
Cavello was, but he didn't know, 
he didn't know at all. "Yes," he 
said. "George Cavello." 

"He's a big shot for the subway 
system now." Leonard smiled and 
Herbie inwardly cringed. It wasn't 
often that Leonard smiled at him 
aiiu xTiciuic uiun L tjaSo tiiis o: ±i\^ ClkJ 

one of Leonard's best' smiles'. 
"Come on in, Herbie. He wants to 
talk to you. He's got a job for you. 
Maybe." 

"A job?" Herbie dropped, quilt 
and pillows, almost fell.over them 
in his I haste to reach the steps. 
"True.? A job.? Honest, Leonard.?" 

"I said, maybe." His brother's 
strong arm came out and halted 
him. "Now don't you get rattled, 
you hear me.? You talk nice and 
slow, slow as you can. And talk 
only when you have to." Leonard 
shook him. "You hear me.? No
body wants you to get a job more 
than Louise and I do." 

"I hear you, Leonard. I under
stand." 

"Smooth down your hair. 
Straighten your shirt. Stand up, 
don't slouch Uke that. And remem
ber, keep your mind on what 
you're dping." 

"Yes, Leonard." Herbie waited 
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for more. There usually was more. 
It was part of a speech that he 
could have learned by heart if only 
he hadn't ceased to listen a long 
time ago. 

Now he followed Leonard into 
the house, past Louise who said 
nothing but watched them walk 
through the kitchen, into the hall, 
the pale pink hall with its gleam
ing wood floor, into the living-
room with its mint green furniture 
and off-white walls and Utrillo 
prints in antique white frames. 
Even though he was excited, Herbie 
took his regular. pleasure in the 
colors. 

Sitting on one of the mint green 
chairs was a big baldheaded man 
that Herbie was quite sure he'd 
never seen in his entire life but, 
wouldn't you know, Leonard, still 
smiling that kind of smile he'd 
smiled on the porch, said, "Herbie, 
you know George Cavello." 

Herbie stole a sideways glance at 
Leonard and then put out his hand. 
George Cavello took it, squeezed 
it, pumped it up and down. 

"George here might have an 
opening for you on the subway," 
Leonard said. "Sit down. He'll tell 
you all about it. Sit down, Herbie." 

Herbie sat hurriedly on another 
mint green chair. 

"This is the deal, Herbie," said 
George Cavello, leaning forward. 
He was smoking a long, black 
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cigar and the smoke actually hid 
his eyes which was too bad because 

. Herbie liked to watch a fellovv's 
eyes. "We've been doing the subway 
stops over, one by one, trying to 
upgrade the entire line. We've been 
re-tiling the walls and painting and 
putting in new benches, getting it 
spotless, you know, a place where 
a lady, say with white gloves, and 
her little girl would be glad to go." 

Herbie nodded. He liked things 
clean. That's why he' shouldn't 
have put the quilt on the grass, he 
should have known better. He also 
liked the part about the lady with 
the white gloves and the little girl. 

"And now that we're getting 
everything shipshape, we need 
people to see that it's kept that 
way. Keep the papers and stuff 
picked up, wash the fingerprints 
off the tile walls; give the floor a 
swab every so often. Keep the 
place looking right. It doesn't 
sound like^much, maybe, but it's 
a big job, believe you me. A mighty 
big job." 

Herbie thought, nodded again. 
"Now, as you can imagine, we've 

got a lot of subway stations and 
we need three men for every one, 
on shifts, you know; three men on 
an eight-hour shift. It occurred to 
your brother and me that you 
might be just the man for one 
of these important jobs." 

Dare he speak? He would try it, 
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slowly, cautiously./'I think I would 
like it very much." That's what 
he said but he knew it didn't come 
out exactly like that. A person with 
a harelip, and nothing done about 
it, couldn't talk very plain, but he 
had to speak to George Cavello 
because maybe George Cavello 
didn't know, or had forgotten 
about Herbie's harelip. 

It didn't seem to matter. George 
Cavello was smiling like he meant 

. W "XX7oll ^U„^'^ C « „ XJ^^U:^ \X7»'II 
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supply everything you need, even 
special cops, just in case anybody 
should ever give you a bad time. 
Not that they will, but just in case. 
I've got a spanking clean new stop 
for you, Dartmouth Place. It's just 
been finished, and you can start 
work tomorrow if you want to. 
The hours are from midnight to 
eight a.m. and the pay is a buck 
seventy-five an hour. Is it a deal.?" 
He put out his hand. 

Herbie was almost afraid to look 
at Leonard. Was it all right.? Yes, 
Leonard was smiling, too. Herbie 
put his hand into George Cavello's, 
"It's a deal!" . 

Herbie would have chosen an
other color scheme himself. Pastels 
were his favorites, but the subway 
stop was in tones of gray, with 
gray and white tiles on the walls. 
He supposed it was a matter of 
practicality. Pastels did get dirty 
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easy and he was sure a lot of 
people came and went during the 
day in the Dartmouth Place subway 
stop. Not that he saw many of 
them, because people were few and 
far between during the hours of 
midnight to eight. Tonight, for in
stance, he'd seen only a couple and 
Tom Tinker, the night watchman 
who wandered around the place 
in a nice gray uniform, but that 
didn't bother him. He had plenty 
of time this way iKj do his tasks, 
and hardly anyone ever tracked up 
his freshly washed cement floor. 
He looked fondly at it and moved 
into the rest rooms to do his work 
there. 

When Herbie came out of the 
comfort station, shining clean now 
it was, sparkhng, he stopped dead 
still. 

Somebody had written words on 
his clean gray, pillar—a badly 
sketched heart, with the names 
Jerry and Diane inside it. He felt 
instant rage. How dare they ? How 
dare they desecrate this immaculate 
place.? He looked around and lis
tened, saw and heard no one. 
Where were they.? Who were they.? 
Were there people who didn't care 
at all.? , " 

With a bucket of soapy water in 
his hand, Herbie hurried to the 
square pillar that bore the names, 
began to scrub viciously at them 
with a sponge. The sponge yvasn't 
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stiff enough, he needed cloth. He 
reached in his pocket arid took 
out the clean handkerchief Louise 
had given him just before he came 
to work. He dipped it and rubbed 
with all his strength. Some of the 
marks came off. but not all, not by 
-a long shot. He scrubbed some 
more and stood back. 

It wasn't going to work. There 
was still a trace.. It would have to 
be painted over. If only he had 
some paint. Wait! The painters had 
left some of their equipment in the 
storeroom. He remembered seeing 
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it. He ran to the storeroom, water 
from the pail slopping. He'd have 
to clean that up, too. He set the 
pail down and rummaged through 
the storeroom. Yes! There it was. 
Gray paint. But a brush? Where 
was a brush? In the corner on a 
shelf he spied a pile of cleaned 
brushes. He grabbed one and ran 
out with the paint can. Hurry, 
hurry before someone came and 
saw the marks, saw dirt in his 
clean place. 

The lid of the paint can was 
hard to get off but he managed it 
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and began to paint. Places on the^ 
pillar were still dartip from his 
washing. He ran into the rest 
room, brought tissue and wiped at 
it. Dry, dry! It seemed forever but 
finally he stepped back and saw 
the words no more—but the wet 
paint, the place he had painted 
showed. Maybe that was because it 
was wet. Maybe it was a different 
color. It showed. It showed! Then 
Herbie saw paint drips on the 
floor. He attacked them with his 
wet handkerchief. They spread 
and smeared. What could he do? 
Paint a piece all around the post.'' 
Paint the whole post because, it 
might be the paint was two differ
ent colors and, if so, it would -
always show. He set at it, frantic 
in his haste. He had to have 
everything finished before it was 
time to go. 

He made it. He just made it. 
When his replacement, an old time 
subway employee named DriscoU 
arrived, Herbie was sitting for the 
first time in eight hours, surveying 
his' handiwork with satisfaction. 
"Doesn't it look beautiful?" he 
Msked Driscoll. 

"Give 'em time," yawned Dris
coll. "They'll have it looking like 
an outhouse in a couple of weeks." 

"That's"not the right attitude," 
Herbie wanted to say but he 
daren't. Still he went home'happy 
and slept. The first crisis on his job '̂. 
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had passed and he'd handled it \vell. 
When he arrived for work the 

next night, everything was a mess. 
There was litter on the platform, 
gurn wrappers and gum, too, 
cigarette butts, old newspapers. 
What did those other guys who 
were there all day do.? 

A. few people came down and 
waited for a late train and Herbie 
worked around them. There was 
so much to do and so little time to 
do it in. His "aintwork was •^rett^ 
dry. It had been smudged in a 
place or two, though. He should 
have thought to put up a sign say
ing wet paint. The smudges both
ered him, but from a distance they 
didn't show. He went into the 
comfort station and began to clean. 

When he came out his mouth 
fell open in disbelief. It was there 
again, Jerry and Diane, not on 
the same pillar but on another one. 
He closed his mouth with a snap 
and looked around. Who was do
ing this thing.'' The platform was 
deserted. He went into both rest 
rooms. -There was nobody there. 
He ran up the steps and found 
Tinker on the upper platform. Had^ 
he seen anybody.''. 

"Not in some time. Something 
the matter.''" He gave Herbie an 
odd look. 

Herbie shook his head and went 
back down. Whoever had done it 
had sneaked in and gone. 
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Sneaked in. Could it be that 
someone was doing this on^pur-
pose? To discomfort him? But, 
who? Who would try to get him 
put out of a job ? Yet, clearly that 
was the reason. The supervisor 
would come around and see it and 
he'd say, "When did this happen? 
Why didn't somebody do some
thing about it?" Then he'd find 
out it happened during Herbie's 
shift and he'd fire him. 

Thoughtfully, Herbie got out the 
paint and brush and began to paint. 

The next night Herbie went into 
the rest room and peeked out the 
door. He saw no one suspiciotis 
and nothing happened. Breathing a 
sigh of relief, he had to give the 
rest, rooms only a" quick cleaning 
because he'd _spent so much time 
watching, but he'd make up for it 
the next night because he'd scared 
them off. ', 

Accordingly, the next night he 
planned his "work so he could do 
a good job on the bathrooms.- It 
hadn't been on purpose, the writ
ing; some kid, probably, out late 
a couple of nights. Herbie whistled-
while he scoured. He'd learned,to; 
dump the cleaning water out in 
the lavatory before he went out. 
He'd found that if he didn't, he 
had to go back and do it—and 
while he was whistling and clean
ing so prettily, the names appeared 
again, like magic, on another post. 

"Aha!" Herbie spoke aloud. 
"Who's out to get me?" His voice 
echoed,, ran down the n9W silent 
track. "I'll fix you," he said loudly. 
"Don't worry, I know who you 
are. I'll fix you." He began to 
paint., pho, the paint was getting 
low, What would he do when he 
ran out of paint? 

He'd have to catch his enemy 
first. 

He'd watch and collar him and 
he'd give him what for, that's 
what he'd do. He'd teach him not 
to desecrate Herbie's property. He 
could almost see himself shaking 
the culprit, no, more than shaking. 
This one would need more than a 
talking-to, that he knew already. 
Herbie would have to give him the 
fright of his life. 

Who had this big hatred for him, 
anyway? Who wanted him to 
fail? And fail he would if the 
supervisor ever saw Jerry and 
Diane written on the new gray 
walls. 

His father! Yes, he would be the ' 
first on the list, and then his 
mother. Only they were both.dead 
and in their graves and he cer
tainly knew enough to know there 
wasn't any such thing as a ghost. 
There wasn't any such thing. 

Noi it had to be someone else. 
His.brother Leonard! 
Yes, it could be Leonard or 

Leonard's wife, Louise. Both 
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would love to see hun. lose his 
job. Oh, they pretended otherwise 
but he knew. Ever since they were 
boys, Leonard had hated, him, had 
resented the duty of taking Herbie 
around with him.' Everywhere 
Leonard had taken him, but that 
was because Herbie's mother and 
father couldn't stand having.him 
around. Yes, it had to be Leonard 
or Louise. There just wasn't any
one else. And they thought he 
would be too stupid to figure it 
out! 

Very well. He would set a trap 
for them. 

He took Leonard's gun from its 
holster while his brother was 
sleeping and tucked it under his 
sandwiches in the lunch pail that 
Louise had given him. Peanut 
butter again! She knew he hated 
peanut butter. 

Almost half-heartedly he cleaned 
up .the day's debris and watched 
the riders take the night owl train. 
Then, when all was quiet, he 
slipped into the rest room with 
the door ajar. No cleaning tonight. 
No mopping. Just watching and 
waiting. And then, "I've got you!" 
The scare of their lives! 

He had been afraid he would 
get sleepy, but he didn't. His eyes 
stayed wide and all-seeing, noticing 
every shadow in every corner, 
covering the entire length of the 
platform, seeing even' into the 

blackness of the train tunnel—but 
no one came. 

It was getting late. He couldn't 
remember what time the narhes 
had been painted the other nights. 
Maybe they knew he was there. 
Maybe somebody could see 
through walls and into heads. May
be there were ghosts. 

Then he heard it—somebody 
talking; a male and a female, low 
voices; Leonard and Louise! Of 
course! He took the gun from his 
cleaning basket and held it ready. 

The female, Louise,' giggled. 
They thought it was funny,. did 
they.? They'd find out. The man, 
Leonard, said something and then 
there was silence. Louise laughed 
again. 

They were coming closer. 
"Write it pretty," said Louise. 
"Next time I'll bring a red pen," 

said Leonard. 
Herbie burst out of the rest room 

and caught them in the act of de
facing his pillar. He didn't mean to 
fire the gun, he didn't mean to, 
but it was in his hand and he was 
so angry, so very angry, that his 
finger simply squeezed of its own 

. volition. 
The female screamed. The man, 

Leonard, the boy, the. male . . . 
fell. There were running footsteps 
and a loud voice cried, "Halt! 
Halt!" And then something like a 
boomerang hit Herbie and he fell 
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into the track section, into utter 
darkness. 

When he awoke, he was hurting 
and he couldn't move. The bed he 
lay on was unfamiliar. It was 
white, everything was 'white, and 
he realized he was in. a hospital. 
He heard a sound and tried to 
look around. His twenty-twenty 
vision wasn't so good now. Finally, 
Leonard's face swam into view. 

"It wasn't you, Leonard," he said 
feebly. He could hardly under
stand himself. They miist have 
given him dope or something. 

"Herbie." Leonard made a funny 
noise. He was crying. He had come 
from work. He had on his poHce-
man's uniform. 

"You don't hate me," said Herbie 
with great effort. 

Leonard came closer, leaned over 
him. "Of course I don't hate you. 
I don't understand what happened. 
You took my gun. They were just-
a couple of teenagers making love 
in the deserted subway station; a 
pair of kids named Jerry Collins 
and Diane Freemont. Why did you 
doi t?" 

Herbie tried to make his mouth 
work. It was so hard to explain, 
there was so much to tell about it 
and he hadn't the time. Finally, 
he shook his head. . 

"All right. All right," said 
Leonard. "Save your strengths 
Don't try to talk. Louise is on her 
way down. Believe me, Herbie, 
we're going to get you well." 

Herbie thought the vyords over, 
get you well. He'd been shot. Tom 
Tinker, he remembered. Tom 
Tinker from the upper platform, 
that's what the boomerang had 
been. He'd come down and seen 
the boy lying there and Herbie 
holding a gun. So he'd shot Herbie 
and now Herbie was going to die. 
He was going to fade away into 
a soft blue sky where the inch-
worms went. He gave that some 
thought, and gave the boy and the 
girl some thought, and he sighed. 

"Leonard," he said weakly, 
"what happens;to inchworms?" 

"Inchworms.f* Inchworms? Why, 
the birds eat them, I guess." 

Herbie nodded. He understood 
that. The birds were bigger and 
stronger . . . and much prettier. 
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r Occasionally a person is confronted with perspicacity when he ) 
least expects it., • C 

W OR several days Agatha Milburn 
didn't suspect anything about the 
phone in the apartment ringing at 
odd intervals, only to find—if she 
happened to answ^er, instead of her 

sister—that there was no one on 
the line. 

Once she did snap at her sister 
Tessie, "I don't see how people 
can be so stupid. Always calling 
wrong numbers." 

Tessie nodded her graying head/ 
arid perhaps her eyes did not quite 
meet Agatha's as she replied, "Yes, 
it happens all the time. You're not 
used to being home during the" 
day. That's when most—" 
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"Very well," Agatha said shortly, 
then limped painfully toward her 
room. Almost a week had passed 
since she had badly sprained her 
ankle when she had tripped on a 
steep flight of stairs, but the worst 
part of it was—by doctor's orders 
—enforced inactivity, and confine
ment to the small apartment she 
shared with her sister. 

Agatha was beginning to think 
the place was too small, for both 
of them. Before the accident, she 
hadn't given it a thought since she 
was so seldom there, except to 
sleep. She had a busy schedule of 
club meetings, teas, political activ
ity, committees and the like. 

Tessie was the homebody. As 
far as Agatha knew, her younger 
sister seldom set foot out of the 
apartment, being content to keep 
the place in spotless order and 
watch television. Actually, this 
wasn't quite true, but in any case 
the arrangement had worked well 
enough—until now. 

Ten or fifteen minutes after the 
latest annoying phone call, which 
Agatha had answered only to find 
no one on the line, Tessie poked 
her head into Agatha's bedroom. 

"I have to go to the store," Tessie 
said. "Is there—" 

"No, I don't need anything," 
Agatha grumbled. She went back 
to the book she was reading, 
propped up on her bed, but when 
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she heard the apartment door close 
behind Tessie, she laid her book— 
a work on slum clearance, one of 
her pet projects—on the bedside 
table and frowned at the lacy cur
tains on the window overlooking 
the street. 

There was something nagging 
at the back of her mind, something 

"about the series of "wrong num
ber" calls that formed a vague pat
tern. Agatha squeezed shut her 
pale blue eyes and concentrated. 
There had been at least one or 
two calls each day since she'd been 
home, not at any particular time 
although usually iii the afternoon, 
but that wasn't what was' bother
ing her. 

No, it was . . . Her eyes 
snapped open and she gave a star
tled grunt. It was the rings: one 
ring, then a pause—just long 
enough for the caller to break the 
connection, then dial again—and a 
second, ring. By that time either 
she or Tessie would reach the 
phone, only to find the line dead. 

"Good heavens," Agatha 
breathed. But who? And why.? 

Suddenly she sat up straight and-
tense, and her rather long, bony 
face tightened into a scowl. There 
was no getting around it—every 
time these last few days that there 
had been one of these calls, within 
minutes Tessie had given some 
excuse and left the apartment. 
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The more Agatha thought about 
it, the more she became convinced 
that the pattern of cause and effect 
was too clear to be coincidence. 
Tessie had gone to use a phone— 
privately.^ •• 
' Agatha got out of bed and 
limpecl to the window. She looked 
out and down at the sunlit street. 
The nearest phone booth would be ~ 
the one at the drugstore on the 
corner there. She drurnmed blunt 
fingertips on the Vvindcvsill, wait
ing, and watching. Then her angu
lar body stiffened as she saw Tessie 
—coming out of the front door of 
the drugstore. 

Agatha slowly returned to the 
bed and sat down. What could it 
mean.'' But could there be any 
doubt? 

Tessie was carrying on a secret, 
affair of some kind, an affair of 
which she was positive -Agatha 
would not approve, and that could 
only mean—a man. 

Agatha's first impulse was a 
scornful laugh at the idea of 
plump, fortyish little Tessie, hav
ing a lover. Nonsense, and yet . . . 
The laugh died away, as Agatha 
thought back through the years. 

There had been few, if any, men 
in Agatha's life—in a romantic 
sense—even as a girl, but Tessie 
had been popular enough. In fact, 
she might have married on a cou
ple of occasions, without the stern 

good, offices of their late mother. 
However, that was years ago. This 
was now. 

Agatha rubbed her forehead fev
erishly. The fellow members of 
her various clubs and. committees 
might have been startled at the 
look of apprehension, even fear, 
that softened her craggy features. It 
wasn't just the idea of perhaps los
ing a willing and inexpensive ser
vant. It was the idea that Tessie 
might, at this late date, marry and 
move away, while Agatha . . . 

-No. The thought was intolera
ble | not to be allowed, at any cost. 
But how to make Tessie see rea
son, without driving her away.? 
Certainly, there was the financial 
aspect. Agatha controlled the small 
but adequate estate their parents 
had left them, but would that-alone 
stop Tessie ? 

The whole matter would take 
serious thought. The only thing 
positive and unshakable was Aga
tha's determination to put a stop to 
her sister's foolish affair—at any 
cost. 

When Tessie returned to the 
apartment moments later, breath
less and strangely—or perhaps not^ 
so strangely—radiant, Agatha said 
nothing. For now, she would 
watch and wait. 

That evening Tessie went to a 
movie. Or so she said. 

At breakfast next morning, Aga-

28 ALFRED HITCHCOCK-S MYSTERY MAGAZINE 

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



tha noticed a certain satisfied, al
most voluptuous air about her sis
ter, and a hard fist knotted in Aga
tha's stomach. 

It was a litrie after two that after
noon when the phone rang. One 
ring, pause, one ring. This time in

stead of watching the phone, Aga
tha watched Tessie. She saw the 
quick half-smile, and the faint 
flush that came over Tessie's 
plump face as she picked up the 
phone; then, "Wrong number." 

Not.more than a quarter of an 
hour later Tessie found she was 
out of a few things and needed to 
go to the grocery but, as Agatha 
saw from her bedroom window, 
Tessie hurried straight from the 
apartment building to the corner 
drugstore. 

But who was the man? That 
was the important thing. There 
were a few things that could be de
duced about him. Agatha limped 
about the small, well-furnished 
apartment, her angular head bent 
in thought. 

The man obviously wanted to 
keep the affair with Tessie a secret, 
otherwise he wouldn't have agreed 
to the rather childish phone-signal 
arrangement; and since the calls 
did not come at a set time of day, 
he was a man who had a job where 
he had constant access to a private 
phone, or did not work at all. 

Agatha knew Tessie—or did 
she.?—but yes, knew her well 
enough to know she wouldn't get 
involved to this extent, except with 
a man somewhere near her own 
age, and most likely someone she 
had known for a long time; per
haps a married man. That would 
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make the most sense. Bu t . . . who? 
A picture took shape in Agatha's 

mind, and with the picture.came a 
name: Leland Harris, a now-suc
cessful man. in his early forties, 
with a wife.he did not love—or so 
Agatha had heard—but couldn't' 
divorce without losing a great deal 
of his financial position. 

Twenty years earlier Leland 
Harris and Tessie had been on the 
verge of elopement until Tessie's 
mother—dear Mother, Agatha 
thought, with a catch in her 
breath, how I wish you were here 
now—until Mother scotched their 
little plan. 

Yes. If the rrian were Leland 
Harris, it would explain every
thing. Agatha gave a decisive nod. 
Agatha had the innate and culti
vated ability to make decisions, 
even from insufficient data, and 
more often than not she turned out 
to be quite right; or so she 
thought, which amounts to the 
same thing, for all practical pur
poses. 

That eyening at dinner Agatha 
looked across the table at her sis
ter. Tessie had a Mona Lisa smile 
on her face, and in the soft glow 
of the candles—they always had 
dinner by candlelight, since that 
was how it had been in their home 
when ' they were children—she 
looked almost young. 

Agatha had been stating her 
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views on various subjects, as was 
also customary. Now, with .hardly 
a break in her flow, of conversa
tion, she said, "Whatever happened 
to Leland Harris? 

For a long moment Tessie did
n't react. Then her mild eyes wid
ened and she came to attention. 
"Leland Harris? Why, I-Fm sure I 
don't know. Why do you ask, 
Agatha dear?" 

Agatha inwardly gave, a grim 
chuckle, but aloud she said only. 
"Just passing curiosity. His name 
came up a few weeks ago as a pos
sible member of our slum-improve
ment committee." 

.During the rest of the evening, 
Agatha noted that from time to 
time Tessie was watching her with 
a perplexed, uneasy frown on her 
face. 

That was enough, for Agatha. 
She was sure now that the^ man 
was Leland Harris; especially sure 
when, at nine-thirty, Tessie sud
denly said, "I just remembered. I 
must run down to the drugstore. 
We're out of aspirin." 

"Or is it that you want to make 
a phone call?" Agatha muttered, 
after Tessie had gone out. As a 
matter of fact, she wanted to make 
a call .herself, to one of her club
women who was an intimate of 
the Harris family. 

The call was quite revealing. 
Agatha, shaken, went to her room 
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before Tessie got back. It seemed 
that, after all, Leland Harris was 
in the process, of divorcing his 
wife. No question about "another 
woman" had been raised, but here 
Agatha's confidante had paused a 
significant moment, then added, 
"But you know how that goes." 

"Yes," Agatha had whispered. 
"Yes, I know." 

She also knew what had to be 
done. The chance came two days 
later, when Tessie went to see the 
family attorney, for a bimonthly 
accounting. Agatha had always 
taken care of this matter but this 
time she pleaded too much pain in 
her still swollen ankle, so Tessie 
went. 

That gave Agatha most of the 
morning to act. As usual, her ac
tions were quite direct and posi
tive. 

She got her late father's .38 pistol 
from the cedar chest where it was 
kept. She loaded it with only 
slightly unsteady fingers. Then, ig
noring twinges in her ankle at ev
ery step, she left the apartment, got 
her car from.the garage, and drove 
downtown.. 

During the past day she had 
managed to learn that Harris was 
taking an extended vacation from 
his office until the divorce was set
tled, and also that he had moved 
out of his home to a hotel. She had 
learned his room number by a dis

creet phone call to the desk clerk. 
Agatha entered the hotel 

through a side door and took an 
elevator to the fourth floor. She, 
knocked' at the door of room 406; 
She looked along the corridor— 
empty. 

The door opened and Leland 
Harris stood there, his eyes widen
ing in astonishment. "Aren't 
you—" 

"Yes," Agatha gritted, and shot 
him twice. He fell, dead. 

Still unobserved as far as she 
could tell, Agatha returned home, 
cleaned and put away her father's 
gun—and that was that; rather 
drastic, perhaps. 

"But drastic ills require drastic 
remedies," she told herself with 
grim satisfaction. Now there 
would be no more nonsense about 
Tessie. 

Agatha took two aspirins and 
lay down until Tessie got back 
from the lawyer's office. Tessie ap
peared somewhat pale and shaken, 
as if she might have heard the 
news of Harris' death on one of 
the frequent news reports on her 
car radio, but she said nothing; 
neither did Agatha. 

That same evening, due to the 
day's strain on her ankle, she lost 
her balance while getting out of 
the shower and fell to the tiled 
bathroom floor. The pain was so 
great, she fainted, Tessie's face was 
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the first she saw when she recov
ered and found herself in her bed, 
her left leg in the process of being 
put into a cast by a hastily sum-, 
moned doctor. 

"It's a simple fracture," the doe-
tor reassured her, "but you will 

.need to remain in bed for several 
"days. Your" sister has told me she 
will, of course, take care of you so 
I see no need for- you to enter a 
hospital." 

Agatha nodded weakly. She 
hadn't thought she'd taken a fall 
bad enough to fracture her leg, 
but evidently she had. Well, so be 
it. She had the strength to bear i t 
As she drifted off to sleep she 
added to herself, with a sense of a 
job well done, there would be no • 
more "wrong number" phone calls, 
either. - ' 

When her sister served her break
fast in bed next morning. Agatha 
saw that Tessie looked a great deal 
older, than she had this time yes
terday. 

"Don't worry, deair Tessie. I'll be 
all right," Agatha said maliciously. 

Shortly after noon, Agatha 
found she had nothing to read and 

Tessie volunteered to go to the 
book store. When she was alone in 
the apartment, Agatha chuckled 
drily. After all, perhaps the broken 
leg was her punishment, not for 
killing Leland Harris, but for not 
realizing for so long that— 

The phone rang. Agatha 
hunched up on her elbows and 
peered toward it through the open 
door of her room: one ring; pause; 
another ring; silence. 

"Oh, no," Agatha gasped. "No— 
«o/I t can't be!" 

Ring; pause; ring. She had 
filled the wrong man. Ring— 

Each ring was louder, more dev
astating than the last, until Agatha 
screamed with pain at their racket. 
Ring. Pause. Ring. 

Down at the drugstore on the 
corner, Tessie carefully replaced 
the phone on its hook and left the 
phone booth. She was smiling— 
but not a pretty smile. 

"Every day, dear Agatha," she 
said softly. "I'll call at least.once 
every day, just as I broke your leg 
last night, -while you were uncon
scious. Every day—as long as it 
takes . . ." 
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A favorable juncture of circumstances is rarely neglected by an 
opportunist, of one breed or the other. 

JTHE BOSS gave me my final in
structions and two hundred dol
lars expense money. "Get going," 
he said, "and mind you don't for

get all the things I've told you." 
The crisp . green bills felt good 

in my hand. I like easy living. I 
stuffed them into my wallet. "What 
if I don't make connections.'"' I 
asked. "It's a big city, and a lot 
will be going on by the time I get 
there." 

He just laughed and gave me a 
cigar. "A real pro like you always 
makes out, Pop. Just be in the 
right spot at the right time, and 
you'll make connections. Don't for
get—knowing how to do that is 
what I'm paying you for." 

"And all the time I thought it 
was my high school diploma got 
me the job." I lit the cigar and 
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went out to the parking lot to 
warm up my big trailer truck for 
the road. • ---i-

It was years since I'd been be
hind the wheel of one of those big 
babies. A whole ocean of water had 
gone over the dam since then, but 
I guess a man never forgets any 
skill he'd once taken the trouble to 
learn. By the time I got out on the 
open reaches of the Interstate I was 
pushing her right along like it had 
beeii only yesterday, and enjoying 
every minute of it. 

I always did like driving the big 
rigs. It's like being the king of the 
road, sitting high and secure and 
looking down on the farmers as 
they jockey their tractors in the 
fields. The compacts and. the for
eign bugs and the kids in' old con
vertibles scoot around me like a 
school of minnows skirting a big 
bass. The VIPs in their six thou
sand dollar jobs come up over the 
horizon with a rush and go 
whooming on past. I pity them, 
locked in their antiseptic, air-con
ditioned cubicles and hurrying too 
much to notice anything but the 
road. 

The engine of this baby had 
been tuned to the purr of a cream-
fed cat, and the sides painted with 
the name and address of a firm 
that had operated in the big city 
up to a couple of years ago. It was 
one of those outfits that hired the 

rig with the driver, so my being 
free for special contract would be 
covered. I had plates for the state 
and county of my destination, and 
even had ownership and local 
identification papers made out in 
my own name and creased and 
soiled like I'd been carrying them 
six years instead of six hours. Give 
the boss credit—what he does he 
does right. 

- All the way in I k e p t the radio 
going in the cab. I like music. The 
news bulletins were almost all. 
about the riots, of course. As the 
day wore on the announcers 
sounded progressively excited and 
scared. Mobs were still rriilling, 
around the Soiith Side, it was re
ported. The fire department had 
pretty well finished with the fires 
lit last night, but more were ex
pected as soon as it got dark. The 
district was full of liquor looted 
from the package stores. Sometime 
after noon it was announced on 
"reliable authority" that the gov
ernor had a call in for National 
Guard units to back up the ex
hausted and belabored city police. 

Don't get ine wrong now. I 
don't hke riots. I had nothing to do 
with starting this one or any other. 
They never seem to do any good 
for the characters that do the riot
ing, and why they do it I wouldn't 
even want to guess. Whatever it is 
they want, to me a riot is sure the 
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hardest way to go about getting it. 
I was heading for this one strict

ly on orders from the Boss. "When 
the hen house gets smashed and 
all that meat is loose," he'd said, 
"the smart fox comes running. 
When the bee tree b'ows down, 
any passing bear can eat honey." 
Sometimes I think the Boss must 
have been born a country boy. Of 
course, I never dared ask. 

The road I was on had been 
picked to bring me into town from 
the north. Even so, I was held up 
once while a column of big, green. 
Army personnel carriers and jeeps 
stuffed full of kids in steel pots 
went by. It took my thoughts back 
to'42. 

I followed them in, keeping to 
the routes that had been marked 
out for me on the city map. At the 
truck lot I found that the Boss had 
phoned ahead like he'd promised, 
and they were holding a slot for 
my rig. > 

From there I walked the five 
blocks of run-down discount 
stores, fly-blown markets, girlie 
movie houses and cheap bars to 
Millie's Mother's Home Hotel. 
The bars were all closed by order 
of the mayor. At least the fronts 
were shuttered, though I could 
hear suspicious noises from inside. 
There were only a few pedestri
ans, and they mostly seemed in a 
hurry. Even here, a mile north of 

the river, some of the merchants 
had boarded their windows and 
locked up. 

I've known Millie for at least 
thirty years, ever since she started 
in the carny circuit as one of the 
undraped Living Statues in old 
Dan Biggs' peephole show. She 
sure was a looker then. Later on 
she'd married Jeff Davidson, who 
owned the Carolina -Colossal 
Shows. When he died, she sold out 
and bought the Mother's Home. 

On the outside it was just an
other flea-bag, but a big one, half a 
block long and five stories of little 
rooms with worn-out carpets, oak 
dressers and ancient iron beds. 
Looks can be deceptive. Millie put 
good mattresses on those beds and 
kept the heat up in the winter. She 
loved to talk, but never, in front of 
strangers and never out of turn. 
An old friend could be real com
fortable at the Mother's Home, 
and no questions asked as long as 
he didn't set the place on fire or 
beat up his girlfriend in the lobby. 

The guests were, carny people, 
drifters and grifters, a few girls 
who seemed to like walking in the 
night air, a couple of living fossils 
from vaudeville days, local guys 
who never seemed to work, and 
old friends like me. There was a 
rear annex where the blinds were 
kept drawn, and Millie carried in 
trays of food and drinks herself. 
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No annex guest ever showed his 
face out front. -

When. I registered, Millie eame 
from behind the counter and gave 
me a big kiss. "For old times' sake, 
Al," she said. Millie .still had her 
figure, though, it had expanded 
somewhat here and there, but in a 
tight dress it was still good. She 
knew how to kiss, so I felt it right 
down to my toes. The whole lobby 
watched) appreciatively. 

"Old times were the best, Mil
lie," I told her when I could catch 
my breath. I tried for another kiss, 
but she slipped out of my reach. 

"Boys," she said to the, assem
bled lobby-sitters, "meet Al. Al's 
an old friend of mine—a lot of 
friend—and liot as old "as he. looks 
by the feel of that kiss."-. She pulled 
me to one side. "What brings you 
to town, Al.?" 

I spoke loud enough so I was 
sure the nearest ears could pick it 
up. "Just looking for a chance to 
score, Millie. I'm in business for 
inyself these days. I've got my own 
road rig, and I haul anything a 
man wants moved to anyplace he 
names. It's a chance to see the 
country—only sometimes the com
petition gets rough." 

She picked that up. "You in a 
bind, Al.? For what we had once, 
you can stay here a while on the 
cuff." Millie had too much heart to 
get rich. 
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"Thanks, no," I said. "I'm still 
solvent, but it's been a while since 
the last payday. I started up this 
way to see what I could pick up 
here." 

"You sure picked a bum time. 
With all the ruckus over on the 
South Side, nothing will be mov
ing here for a week or so." 

"I'll wait if I have to," I said. 
"It'll be a chance for you and me 
to get acquainted again." . 

Her eyes were a lot younger 
than her face when she looked at 
me. "So it will, Al. Go on up to 
your room. I'll see you later." 

I took the slow-motion elevator 
up to the third floor and got my
self a hot bath and a change of 
clothes. Then I headed for the ho
tel bar. The street door was locked 
and the neon sign dark, but the 
lobby entrance was open. 

Through the curtained arch at 
the rear of the bar a small locked 
door opened into the . big back 
room. At a liod from Millie the 
barkeep pushed the button to let 
me through. The back room 
crowd was about evenly divided 
between serious drinkers and the 
"businessmen"—numbers runners 
figuring their accounts, hot-watch 
and phony-perfume peddlers,' am
bulance runners, and touts beefing 
because the riots had closed the 
track. Card games were going.at 
two. of the tables, in spite o£ the 
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early hour. The smoke was thick. 
I mingled and talked, and talked 

and mingled, and had a - few, 
drinks. I was perfectly open about 
it. I let them know about my rig 
and that I was looking for a haul. 
I also got it across that I was an 
old pal of Millie's, had ridden the 
liquor trucks down from Canada 
as a teen-age punk, and was avail
able for almost any sort of haul—~ 
or for a fast buck in any form. I 
knew the grapevine is hyperactive 
in times of stress, and the word 
would get around tovwi fast. All 
I'd have to do', I hoped, was wait. 
- Late that night, Millie had me 
up to her private suite on the top 
floor for some old brandy and 
other things. There were good car
pets and heavy furniture, arid an 
air-conditioner against the heat. 
Through the windows we could 
see the red glow of the fires that 
now seerned to blanket the South 
Side. When I opened a window to 
listen, the voice of the riots came 
over the distance, ominously laced 
with wailing sirens and the pop-
pop of rifle fire. Millie made me 
close the window. It was late when 
I got back to my own room. 

In the morning I switched on 
my pocket: transistor radio before 
even getting out of bed. It was all 
news of the riots. The soldiers had 
really gone in there the night be
fore. Seven hundred people had 

38 

been arrested and eighty-odd put 
in the hospital. A popular sergeant 
had his brains shot out by some 
crazy sniper, and after that his 
buddies really went to town. There 

. were other dead on both sides.-By 
morning things were pretty weU 
under control. The Army had 
combat posts at all major intersec
tions, and the streets were clear. 
Most of the big fires were burning 
out; South Side stores had been 
looted clean to the walls and 
torched. 

The mayor and the governor 
had issued a joint statement. The 
gist of it was, "The Marines have 
landed." One more day was ex
pected to finish things up and see 
peace restored. 

"All to the good," I told myself. 
"Ten to one somebody makes the 
contact today." I put oh an old suit 
that was a lot better quality than it 
looked. Since I came in sight of 
the half-century mark and thick
ened a bit at the middle I've worn 
rny suits cut loose. This jacket hid 
the short-barreled 38 revolver in a 
reverse belt holster' back of the 
right hip. A gun hides best there 
because it's in the hollow of the 
back. With the reverse holster the 
butt points forward, ready for. a 
cavalry quick-draw. I also had a 
couple of rolls of nickles in my 
•right-hand jacket pocket. 

About ten in the morning I went 
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downstairs and ordered breakfast 
brought to me at a table in the 
back room where I could watch 
who came and went. I had a thick 
ham steak and four fried eggs, 
grits and red-eye gravy, a platter of 
biscuits with honey, and a whole 
pot of strong coffee. I figured I 
might need the calories before the 
day was out. 

Early in the afternoon Millie 
came to get me. "Man in the pri
vate office looking for you, Al," she 
said. "You better see him, but 
watch out. I think this one's a cop. 
I l^ow he's rodded—small stutter-
gun in a left-handed belt hol
ster." -

"Thanks, honey," I said. "I can 
take a hint." 

I got up whistling, "Kisses 
Sweeter Than Wine," and fol
lowed her to the small office be
hind the front desk.. 

The character waiting for. me 
was young, hard, and mean in 
that order. He couldn't have been 
twenty-five, without an ounce of 
fat on him, and with the soft hands 
of a punk who uses a weapon 
when he fights. I figured when he 
was fourteen his gang started get
ting their kicks out of beating old 
drunks to death to hear them yell. 

"You Pop Barnes}" he asked. 
"I'm Al Barnes," I said. "Mister 

Barnes to you." 
He looked at me then. "Don't 

get feisty. Pop. 'Less you'd like a 
faceful of knuckles." 

- I, had my gun muzzle nudging 
his wishbone before he even no
ticed that I'd moved. The hammer 
was back, and my hand was steady 
as a rock. "You're only alive," I 
said, "because you're young and-
ignorant. Now get out of here." I 
lifted his gun with my left hand 
while I was talking. It was a lousy 
little Itahan automatic, good only 
for shooting a dying puppy. 

To give him credit, he managed 
to grin at me even while his eyes 
showed murder. "Sorry," he said. 
"I meant Mister Pop, of course. 
No offense, now.?" 

It suited me to put my gun away 
and toss his on the desk where he 
could pick it up. "No offense," I 
told him. "A man gets touchy at 
my age." . 
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"I guess he does." It was grudg
ing admiration. -"Will you show 
me that draw sometime ?" 

Millie let out a long sigh of re
lief, and went away so we could 
talk in private. 
. This was the man the Boss had 
told me to watch for. "I think he'll 
be there," he'd said. "You Just ride 
to the sound of the guns, so to 
speak, and let on you're available. 
He'll contact you, all right." 

Kc had. "I'm a cop," he said, but 
made no effort to prove it then. 
He went on to outline his proposi
tion, and it was almost^, exactly 
what I'd been told to expect. 

"These riots are just about 
dead," he told me. "By tomorrow 
everything will be quiet. Starting 
this afternoon we work 'Operation 
Property Recovery'. It's gotten to 
be pretty near SOP at these shin
digs. The Army stands by while 
the police go in and try to retrieve 
as much as possible of the stuff 
that was stolen while the riot was 
going on. Of course there's no 
house to house search. That would 
just start trouble all over. We send 
in cops in pairs, each pair with a 
bull-horn and riding in a big truck. 
Every block or so we stop the truck 

^and tell them over the bull-horn to 
bring the stuff to us.-The gimmick 
is, nobody who turns,in his loot 
right now gets arrested or prose
cuted." • 

"Do they go for that?" I asked. 
"Not all of them do, but enough. 

Of course we don't get back mon
ey or whiskey or much small stuff. 
You'd be surprised, though, at the 
furniture they lug out of those al
leys—sofas, beds, dining sets, big 
appliances like stoves and refriger
ators, and radios and TV sets. In 
one town farther east the force 
picked.up over four thousand TVs 
the first day." 

"So.?" 
"So don't play innocent, Pop. 

Some of the boys on the force just 
don't like to see all that valuable 
stuff go to waste. Not after we 
been risking our necks over this 
mess, we don't. After all, who gets 
hurt.? The merchants got insur
ance, ain't they.? We got a con
tact, see. As soon as the truck fills 
up we go to a certain place and 
dump the stuff, then back in for 
more. Only the last couple loads 
go to the official warehouse. In all 
the confusion, who notices?" 

"I see," I said. "But your trou
ble is you can't use a regular police 
truck to haul that kind of load. So 
you need my trailer." 

"On the button. Pop. It's easy 
enough; The city's hiring, all the 
extra trucks it can get for a quick, 
job. The whole thing's got to be 
done in a hurry or not at all. You 
just meet my partner and me 
where I tell you, and drive where 
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. we say. I'll have an order made 
out for your "truck. The dispatcher 
gets paid for it. It's a fast five^ hun
dred fish and no risk, Pop." 

This was exactly what I wanted. 
"No dice!" I said. 

"Whatta you mean, no dice?" He 
knew all right. 

"You can't move'without me," I 
said. "Thirty percent or the wheels 
don't roll." 

If I hadn't showed greedy, he'd 
never have. trusted me. That's the 
way it is. Ten minutes later we 
settled on fifteen percent. Not that 
I really cared. I had my own plans 
for that truckload. I was sure too 
that he'd promise whatever he had 
to and pay off only what he chose. 
We made the deal. 

An hour later I had my rig on 
the lot he'd indicated. Tough Boy 
was in uniform by then. He'd told 
me his name was George Danker. 
Big, blond, and still mean looking, 
he introduced his partner as Pete 
Miller. Pete was shorter, with 
brown eyes and black hair; a nice 
looking, soft-spoken yoimg fellow. 
They made an odd match. 

George had the city hire-order 
like,,he'd promised. "Money will 
buy anything," he said. "It would 
have bought a regular police truck, 
only some mark would be sure to 
see US roll it into the wrong ware
house to unload." 

"Your place right here in 

town.?" I asked. "Nearby, is it?" 
"We'll tell you where it is when 

it's time, Pop," George told me. 
"This operation's all planned from 
soup to nuts. Our contact even 
advances expense money to bribe 
the dispatcher, and has a bonds
man and a mouthpiece all ready 
in case we get picked up on the 
way to his place." 

"How do we get paid ?" 
"Cash on the barrelhead." This 

was from Pete. "The stuff is inven
toried as we unload. We get twen
ty-five percent of wholesale valua
tion in cash before you turn a 
wheel away from the dock. Same 
for any other loads we bring in." 

"A quarter of wholesale ain't 
m.uch." 

George answered this—a bit too 
fast for my liking. "It's a lot better 
than overtime pay. Besides, this is 
a one-shot deal. Whatever we get 
is pure gravy. The buyer'takes all 
the risk of holding the stuff and 
getting it out of here to a market. 
He won't clear much more than 
we do." 

"How come you know all about 
itj George?" Pete asked as I slowed 
down at the tail of a line of trucks 
passing the Nadonal Guard check 
point. 

"It don't take no genius to fig
ure," George said. "What makes 
you ask?" : -

"As I remember it, this was your 
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contact," Pete said. "You ever do 
business with this guy before ?" 

"I did not. What do.you care as 
long as you get your cash in the 
hand?" 

"I guess I don't," Pete said. 
I did. My own hit later on could 

be an awful lot easier if I knew for 
sure in advance who was master
minding this whole deal. I'd nar
rowed it down in my own mind to 
one of a dozen men. Still, I could 

couple of those possibles would^ be 
a lot harder to take than the others. 

It was easy to see how the whole 
operation was set up and worked.. 
As soon as Mr. Big figured (or got 
tipped by his .own sources) that a 
town was ripe for rioting, he'd 
move in. He haid to rent a. ware
house and make a couple of.con
tacts on the police force. The local 
grapevine could spot those for 
him. Or he could bring in his own 
men and piit them in uniform for 
the day. In the confusion, with ev
erybody worn out anyway,-who'd 
spot them? After it was all over, 
he'd move the loot out in his.own 
trucks with forged bills of lading. 
There's no internal Customs in 
this, country. 

. As far as I could see there was 
really only one weak spot in. the 
whole • operation. The Boss had 
spotted tRat for- me, and. I had to 
agree with him. 

The lieutenant of infantry at the 
checkpoint was only a kid. He'd 
been in the streets for more than 
thirty-six hours and his face was 
drawn with fatigue. He stamped 
our pass without trying to read it. 
"You,know where to go?" 

"We sure do, soldier boy," 
George said. As a veteran, I re
sented the sneer in his tone. 

I guess the lieutenant was too 
tired even to do that. "Move along, 

Lie cicau w r o n g , ou t 11 I w a s u i, a Uicu. 
George's expense money had 

bought us assignment to a rabbit-
warren of slum tenements backing 
up to the main business street of 
the district. The smoking cellar 
holes and tottering charred walls 
oh that street had been the best 
stores on the South Side orily a 
couple of days before. 

Back of- the fires there was less 
rubble in the narrow streets. I 
could sense eyes watching us out 
of the blank windows. The hair on 
the back of my neck crawled. 

George told me where to stop. 
Then he got the bull-horn going, 
and broadcast his message. Looted 
property was going to be recov
ered. Everybody could rely on that. 
The" mayor and governor were 
really their friends. Nobody want
ed to hurt anybody else if it could 
possibly be helped. Anybody who 
brought stuff out to the.truck vol
untarily would be considered as 
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volunteer • heljaers. No charges 
would: be rnaHe, no names taken, 
lio fuss, no muss; no bother. 

He kept telling them: "Bring it 
out now. Right now." He said it 
was their last chance. The mer
chants and the insurance compa
nies would be after the mayor later 
on; it would all be recovered any
way. Here was a chance to stay out 
of trouble. That was his big mes
sage, and he was a real talker. He 
made it sound good. 

At first nothing 'happened. Ten 
minutes went by; fifteen. Then a 
man and a woman came out of an 
alley carrying a six-hundred-dollar 
color • TV set. Pete helped them 
load it in the empty truck. 

That broke the ice. We had the 
truck full right up- to the roof in 
only three stops. It was all good, 
expensive stuff. too, with only a 
couple of pieces-showing fire dam
age. 
• Of course'we didn't get it all. 
Nobody expected to. The real 
tough alley rats already knew _ 
where to fence their take. Some of 
the rest were just too greedy to let. 
go. All the guns, watches, and 
small stuff that could be easily hid
den was held back. 

What we got was mostly from 
folks who'd just grabbed because 
everybody else was doing it. Then 
the soldiers, had come, and by now 
they'd had time to get scared or 

honest or both. Anyway, we filled 
the truck and. that's what we'd 
come for. • -

George told me where to drive. 
I noticed he gave all "the orders for 
the pair of them. Apparendy Pete 
was just along for the ride, and 
because George had to have a part
ner. 

The warehouse he directed me 
to was in-a real run-down part of 
town. It was still south of the riv
er, though a good mile from the 
area where-the riots had been, and 
stood all alone between a couple of 
crumbling, old-style factory build
ings that probably hadn't seen a 
shift at work since World War II. 
As we drove in the alley .to the 
loading dock, another truck was 
pulling out. The cops on the front 
seat kept their faces averted. My 
pair did the same. I guess nobody 
was proud of himself right then. 

There were three goons on the 
dock to help unload, and a clerk 
type with a clipboard and pad to 
take inventory as. the stuff was car
ried past him. I think he made it a 
point to miss listing an item here 
arid there—anything to pad the 
profit margin a bit. We all pitched 
in and helped the goons. We were 
in an understandable hurry. 

In twenty minutes of real hard 
work by the six of us, we broke the 
back of the unloading job. At reg
ular wages it would have taken at 
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least an hour and a half to do it. 
At this point the clerk took 

charge. "Come on in the office," he 
said. "As soon as I get this figured 
you'll get your money." 

He led the way into the outer of
fice of the warehouse. There were 
six or eight desks, but only one 
was being used. H e had an old 
electric adding machine hooked 
up, and began banging out figures 
for the items on his list. We stood 
around on one foot and watched 
his fingers fly. ; , 

"Okay, gents," he said, looking 
up finally from his paper strip, 
"I've got the total., Your end is 
three thousand, two hundred and 
nine bucks. Split it anyway you 
like." 

That figured around a twelve-
thousand-dollar valuation for a 
load that I knew perfectly well had 
run better than fifteen thousand. I 
was pretty sure George knew it 
too. He -didn't say anything. Nei
ther did Pete. 

The numbers man went over 
and knocked on the frosted glass 
door to the inner office. After a 
minute it opened. The first man 
out was a black-haired, silk-suited 
hood—the bodyguard. Right be
hind him came the one man in 
the world I least wanted to see— 
the only one of the "possibles" on 
my list who'd be sure to know me., 
One look was all either of us need

ed to establish mutual recognition. 
"HeUo, Al," Big Dave said. 

"Long time no see." 
I held still. 
"You know this bum?" George 

said into the silence. 
"This is no bum," the big^buyer 

said. "This is Al Barnes. You stu
pid punks have fingered me to 
what used to be the toughest heist 
man in the business.,Now we got 
to km him." 
- "Don't anybody move," I said. 
Big Dave and his hood .and the 
clerk—who probably didn't even 
carry a rod—were in front of me. 
The two cops were six feet at'my 
back. I was pinned down hke a 
bug waiting to be swatted. The 
only thing—^nobody's gun was out 
yet. I could probably get one or 
two of them, if I. was real fast. But 
I couldn't possibly get .them all. 
Big Dave knew it. He grinned at 
me. 

"Be good, Al," he said. "You'll 
never make it." 
. I tried my hole card. "Boys," I 
said to the .two cops, "you're still 
on the force. A caper is one thing, 
murder's another. String with me 
and we're three to three—really 
three to two. We take them and 
split this big slob's whole roll, not 
just a truck's worth. What do you 
say?" I was hoping Pete, at least, 
would remember he was a cop. 
Kill me and he'd be in over his 
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head; no turning back after.that. 
"You know who my friends 

are," Big Dave said to them. 
"Cross me, and you're dead any
way." 

I heard George's voice at my 
rear right. "He's right. Sorry, Al. 
No dice." 

Well, I'd tried. There was only 
one thing left. I flipped my left 
hand out as if tossing something. 
The hood's eyes instinctively fol
lowed the gesture, and it slowed 
his draw. I shot him right "in the 
solar plexus. My special hollow 
pointed .38 load mushroomed on -
impact and killed him instantly. 
My second shot broke Big Dave's 
right arm before he could draw. 
The clerk went white as chalk and 
fainted dead away. , • 

The expected slug from behind 
never came. Instead, there was on
ly a sound like a cocoriut hit with 
a hammer. I started to turn and 
checked myself halfway around. 

Pete was down on the floor with 
his drawn gun near his hand. 
George had pistol-whipped him 
back of. the ear. His own gun was 
steady as a rock as he covered me. 

"Surprise, Pop," he said. "Baby-
face was the real crooked cop. I'm 
from Department Security. The 
chief figured this, racket might 
come to town with the riots." 

"You had me fooled," I said. 
"I take that for a compliment. 

I've got to take you in, Pop. I hate 
to do it after what you. just did, 
but you know how it is." 

"I know how it is," I said. "But 
first take a look at my papers. I'm 
Al Barnes, all right, but for the 
past two years I've been in the spe
cial undercover, branch of the Con
tinental Insurance Group. This 
racket has cost the industry plenty 
of money. My boss sent rhe in this 
time in the hopes I could find Mr. 
Big." . 

George looked me over for a 
minute. Then he paid me one of 
the biggest compliments I've ever 
had. "I haven't known you long, 
Pop, but I think your word is 
good. Let's get going and clean up 
this mess." 

He didn't even ask to see my 
papers till we got Big Dave and 
the boys to headquarters. Before I 
left I taught him that draw I use. 
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In deference to the F.D.A., perhaps, the following packet sports 
a very conservative label. 

T H E COUPLE showed up at the 
usual time and place. Milton 
Carter watched as they emerged 
from a taxi and entered the res
taurant. 

After several minutes, Milton 
walked to the window of the res
taurant and peered inside. He was 
sure they hadn't noticed him. 
They were so engrossed in each 
other they wouldn't have paid at
tention to a snowman directing 
traffic in July. 

Milton saw the handsome 

(p^mtj 
young man reach across a table 
and press the woman's hand. She 
smiled and pressed back. Then a 
waiter came," and the young man 
ordered while the woman touched 
up , her lipstick. Apparently they 
had been kissing in the taxi. 

Although nightfall had cooled 
the air, Milton's collar was damp. 

46 ALFRED HITCHCOCK S MYSTERY MAGAZINE 

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



He loosened his tie and nervously 
checked his watch dial: eight-fif-
,teen. He wondered if the detective 
would be in his office now. 

Moving down the street to a pay 
telephone, Milton inserted a dime 
and tried the detective's number. 
He received no answer. His ribs 
still hurt a little where the detec
tive had hit him on the day of the 
traffic accident, but no permanent 
damage had been done. 

Milton was a skinny man with 
a balding head and soft white 
hands which often were darkened 
by ink. He worked for a book
keeping firm. Nevef~in his life had 
he been involved in this type of 
situation and he wasn't quite sure 
he could carry it to a conclusion. 

An hour and a half elapsed be
fore the young man and the wom
an emerged from the restaurant 
and entered another taxi. Milton 
walked quickly to his> own car, 
which was parked nearby, and 
drove to the apartment house 
where the young man lived. He. 
arrived in time to see the couple 
leave their taxi and go up the 
apartment house steps. Light soon 
bloomed behind the young man's 
window blinds. 

Milton walked a block to a tele
phone and tried the detective's 
number again. He was in luck. 
The detective's voice grouched a 
hello. 

A NEAT PACKAGE 

"I'd like to know if you're avail-
'able for an assignment tonight," 
-Milton said. 

"Couldn't it wait.?" the detec
tive, Andrews, said. "I just got in 
from an out-of-town job and I'm 
bushed." 

"I suppose I could contact some
one else." • 

"Wait, I'll discuss it with you. 
What sort of assignment.?" 

"You'd probably call it routine. 
My wife is seeing another man." 

The detective was silent for a 
moment. Milton heard a sound as 
though he might be taking a 
drink of something. Milton could 
guess what. "We'd better. get to
gether to go over the details. Shall 
rmeet you.?" 

"I'll come to yoiir office. I'm not 
far away." 

"Listen, your voice sounds fa
miliar. Do I know you.?" 

"You should," said Milton. "My 
name is Carter. I'm the man who 
was driving the green sedan." 

"You're kidding.". 
"Noi I'm not," Milton assured 

him. "I'll be at your office in a 
few minutes." 

The detective's office was on the 
ground floor of a dingy building. 
Andrews grinned as he opened 
the door. "This is a surprise. 
Carter. I never thought that you'd 
be bringing me business." 

Milton cleaned his glasses. He 
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was almost as tall as the detective 
but forty pounds lighter. "You're 
the only private detective -I know." 

"I want to apologize for what 
happened that day." The';detective 
closed a drawer of his desk, prob
ably the drawer that contained the 
bottle from which he had been 
drinking when they talked on the 
telephone. "I had just bought that 

convertible you banged into. I lost 
^ v„ , , J :J _„« *u~^ -»— 

lAiy L\- l l ipCt. J.\JLi U l U 1 UXi LXIUL OL(-/p 

sign, you know." 
"My brakes," Milton reminded 

him. "I explained about my 
brakes." 

"Sure, but you explained too 
late. That temper of mine!" The 
detective shook his closely-clipped 
head. "It got me thrown oflF the 
force. It's ruined my golf game 
and my wife . . . well, she's al
ways complaining about it." He 
slapped his palm on the desk to 
cut off his own remarks. "But you 
came here to talk about your wife, 
didn't you?" 

"Yes," said Milton. "You frac
tured two of my ribs when you 
knocked me down." 

"Did I?" The detective looked 
at the big hand lying flat on the 
desk. He flexed thick fingers as 
though their power awed even 
him. "I'm surprised you didn't sue 
me for assault and battery." 

"I thought about it, but there 
were no witnesses except your 

wife. I doubted that she'd testify 
in my behalf." 

"To tell the truth, we were pre
pared to say that you jumped me 
first; self-preservation, you know. 
But I'm glad you decided to forget 
the fracas. No sense in bearing a 
grudge, is there.'"' 

Milton put his glasses back on, 
"About my wife—I was working 
late a week ago, and when I left 
^u^ „a ;„„ ^„ — , . „ ],„:_U T - ^ . . . 
Lii\^ vyixi\^\^ Lyj g^i- ^ o a i i i a w 1 ,̂11 1. dctw 

her getting out of a taxi with a 
young man. They' entered a res
taurant. I waited outside and fol
lowed them when they left there 
and went to an apartment. To
night I saw them together again." 

"You want me to check the man 
out.?" 

"I want evidence for a divorce. 
They're together right now in his 
apartment. I can give you the 
address." 

"You've done most of the 
groundwork yourself. Following 
it up won't be difficult." The de
tective wrote the address on a 
memo pad. "You ever siispect 
your wife before ?" 

"Never," Milton said. "I guess 
I was just lucky, seeing them to
gether like that." 

The detective scrubbed his 
mouth. "Yeah, lucky. If I caught 
my wife doing that sort of thing, 
I'd wring her neck. But everybody 
reacts differently. You want photo-
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graphs of them together, the whole 
works?" 

Milton nodded. "Can you take 
care of it tonight?" 

"Like you said, it's routine. I 
can get into the apartment with a 
camera. I have my methods.-I'll 
hand you the evidence in a neat 
package tomorrow." 

"Will you call me tonight when 
it's over?" 

The detective grinned. "You'll 
probably hear about it from your 
wife. But, sure, I'll call.", 

Milton drove past the apartment 
on- his way home. A light still 
burned against the window blinds, 
but a much dimmer light. He 
went to bed, but he couldn't sleep. 
He kept looking at the clock and 
listening for the telephone. Final
ly, when he had heard nothing by 
2 a.m., he smiled, turned over and 
dozed off. 

The telephone rang the next 
morning while his wife was in 
the kitchen. Milton answered, and 
a sergeant from police headquar
ters wanted to know if Milton had 
employed a private ^ detective 
named Andrews. 

"I'm acquainted with the man, 
Sergeant. I was involved with him 
in a traffic accident not long ago. 
His new car was banged up and 
he threatened to get revenge. Why 
would I employ him? Why would 
he say that I did?" 

"He's a troublemaker, Mr. Car
ter. Got himself in a jam and de
cided to blame you just for spite. 
Forget that I bothered you." 

When Milton entered the kitch
en, his wife had a newspaper 
spread out on the table. "Who 
called, dear?" she asked. 

"Wrong number," Milton said, 
"What's the news?" 

"Here's a local story that will in
terest you. That detective with the 
violent temper, the one in the acci
dent, entered a man's apartment 
last night while the man was enter
taining a woman friend. The de
tective had a camera and tried to 
take a photograph of them." 

"Why did he do that?" 
"The story speculates that he en

tered the wrong apartment. Any
way, the man with the woman-
was a judo instructor and he did a 
little/practicing ,on the detective be
fore the detective had a chance to 
explain. And Milton, guess what?" 

"I can't imagine," said Milton. 
, "The judo instructor is the one 
you went to a couple of times 
when you were still angry at the 
detective and doing all that silly 
talk about getting even with him. 
I'm certainly glad that you gave 
up the idea." 

"I was a poor student. I'd never 
have learned to handle Andrews," 
Milton said. "Besides, there's no 
sense in bearing a grudge." 
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T/ie ambivalence of- anticipation is frequently more tolerable 
than realization: 

V ^ ' v \ , ••:•• v-^AX'V '1 I I -

\ ^ \ V ^ '••'••: , 1 •••• -v^' I •! f 

* ^ > • . 

BSAVING become a creature of 
habit, the stale protagonist- of a 
domestic regimen, Ruth awoke 
that morning, as usual, at almost 
precisely eight o'clock. The odd 
thing about her regimen, including 
the precision schedule of waking, 
was that it was, and had been from 
the beginning, entirely unnecessary. 
So far as her commitments were 
concerned, her obligation to be 

here or there at this hour or that, 
she might as well have awakened 
anytime and at her discretion have 
gone anywhere. 

Yet, commitments aside, the reg
imen was, for its own reasons, es
sential. It gave order and stability 
to a life that would have, without 
it, blown apart in an explosion of 
centrifugal pressure or, even worse, 
have diminished and died in the 
dust of abandoned hopes and sus
tained frustration. She was, indeed, 
hke the compulsive alcoholic who 
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must adhere to the discipline of 
abstinence or submit to the anarchy 
of excess. 

This particular morning, how
ever, although it began for her at 
the time and in the place of other 
mornings, was in fact the morning, 
of si:ch a day as she had never 
lived and would never live again. 
It was, in prospect, the culmina
tion of all the years of days that 
had gone before it, and it would 
be, before -it was over, the end of 
them. It would be, by the terms of 
a kind of destined and dreadful 
rationale, the end of all that had 
never been done, the suffix of all 
that had nej/er been said. 

She had planned the day, inso
far as she was able, quite carefully. 
It was characteristic of her, as she 
had become, that even her aberra
tions, the willful departure from 
accustomed ways and normal ex
pectations, must somehow sustain 
the quality of habit, every strange 
effect of every disturbing cause 
somehow anticipated and re
hearsed, as if she would otherwise 
be lost and impotent in a confusion 
of wanton reactions. The planning 
had begun, in fact, late in the after
noon of the day before; a few 
minutes after five o'clock, to be as 
precise as possible. 

Ruth always had two very dry 
martinis at five o'clock, or rather 
in the half hour following the 

hour, and Mrs. Groat, who came 
in days to clean and cook," had just 
brought in the little silver tray 
with the silver shaker and the 
delicate long-stemmed glass of 
shining crystal. The telephone in 
the hall had begun to ring at that 
instant, and Mrs. Groat had gone 
to answer it, leaving Ruth to pour 
the first martini for herself, in it
self a deviation from the normal 
that now seemed, in retrospect, to 
be darkly prophetic. Ruth had just 
taken her first sip from the delicate 
glass, when Mrs. Groat returned 
with news that was, if not revolu
tionary, at least unusual-enough to 
excite her curiosity. / ' 

"Soineone for you," Mrs. Groat 
said. "A man." 

Ruth had experienced no sudden 
and mysterious intuition about the 
call. After all, she was still called 
occasionally by men, almost invari
ably on matters of business, and 
there was no reason why she 
should have expected this particu
lar call to be in any Way unusual. 
Putting her glass on the little table 
beside her chair, she went past Mrs. 
Groat into the hall, picked up the 
phone and said, "Hello." 

"Ruth?" the man's voice quer
ied. 

Then, of course, she knew. The 
single syllable of her name was 
spoken as casually as if it prefaced 
a response to something she had 

BESIDE A FLOWERING WALL 51-

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



said a decade ago, and she stood 
mute for a moment, her brain 
scalded with remembrance. After 
the mute moment, because it was 
imposed by a fierce pride, she an
swered with a voice that was mir
aculously contained. 

"Yes. Who's speaking, please?" 
• "It's Pat. Pat Brady." 

"Pat!" She permitted an inflec
tion of surprise to enter her voice. 
"Where in the world are you ?" 

"Vm in St. Louis." 
She had assumed that the call 

was local, and she felt an irrational 
anger at the -electronic marvel of 
direct long-distance dialing. Previ
ously, you would at least have had 
the intermediate operator to warn 
you of.the unexpected, so that you 
would have an instant to prepare 

~the reaction of pleasure or excite
ment or shock, or. to disguise, as 
she was disguising now, the sick
ening ambivalence incited by what 
had been and what was. 

"That's too bad," she said! "I'd 
enjoy seeing you again." 

"That's why I called. I'm at loose 
ends tomorrow, and I'd like to see 
you again, too. Would it be con
venient if I came? I'd have only a 
couple of hours in town at the 
most." 

"Are you sure you want to-come 
all the way from St. Louis for just 
a couple of hours?" 

"Nothing to it. I'll hop a jet in 

the morning .and be there in a flash. 
I'll take ariother jet out in the after
noon." 

"What time should I expect 
you?" 

"You name the hour, and I'll be 
on your doorstep." 

"Would two o'clock in the.after
noon be all right?" 

"Fine. Expect me then. Same old 
. place?" 

"Same old place. Mother and 
Father are both dead now. Per
haps you'd heard." 

"I hadn't. I'm sorry." 
"Well, one adjiists after a while." 
"Of course. Nothing else to do. 

Until tomorrow then, Ruth." 
"Until tomorrow. Good-bye,-

Pat." . -
It was miraculous, truly miracu

lous, how calmly she had spoken 
his name. She was exorbitantly 
proud of herself, of her miraculous 
control. To demonstrate to herself 
that it was secure, not just- some
thing she had achieved briefly by 
a great effort, she repeated the 
name three times to herself with a 
kind of deliberate and lilting ca^ 
dence: Pat, Pat, Pat. She cradled 
the telephone and returned to the 
livingroom where Mrs. Groat, who 
had eavesdropped, was clearly torn 
between an uncertain respect for 
Ruth's privacy and her own agi- " 
tated curiosity. Leaning toward the 
latter, she hovered in hope. Ruth, 
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aware of this, sat down in her 
chair and picked up her glass from 
the silver tray. How steady her 
hand was! The glass, on its way to 
her lips, did not shake in the least. 
Not a drop of the precious pale 
liquid was lost from it. And how 
good the strong martini was! It 
slipped smoothly down her throat 
and gathered in her stomach in a 
warm little puddle. 

"That was an old friend," she 
said. "I knew him quite well a 
long time ago. His name is Pat 
Brady." 

"How nice." Mrs. Groat, whose 
experience with men had con
firmed her mother's warnings^ 
sounded vaguely belligerent. "Will 
he be coming to call ?" 

"Yes. Tomorrow afternoon." 
"Will you want me to prepare 

something special.? Tea or early 
cocktails or something.?" 

"No, thank you. As a matter 
of fact, you may plan to have the 
afternoon off. Pat and I will have 
so many things to catch up on. 
We'll manage quite well, I'm sure." 

Mrs. Groat's open face suddenly 
closed. Uncertain whether she 
should rejoice in her unexpected 
half-holiday or take offense at what 
might be her peremptory exclu
sion, she retreated 'to the kitchen 
to analyze the development. 

Ruth, lifting her glass to her lips 
again, discovered with a slight 

shock that it was empty.. She had 
drunk the martini much too fast. 
Really, she must try to restrain 
herself. Two martinis between five 
and five-thirty were her quota, her 
absolute limit except on those rare 
occasions that might be called spe
cial, and she always paced her con
sumption of them to last the full 
half-hour. Having drunk one al
ready, at barely ten minutes after 
the hour, she would simply have 
to pace more slowly for the next 
twenty minutes. Or could this oc
casion, perhaps, be called special? 
Well, hardly. Tomorrow, however, 
was another matter. Tomorrow 
would be special. Tomorrovv she 
would have her martinis earlier, 
and it was entirely possible, even 
probable, that she would have 
three, or even four. 

Already she was making plans. 
In fact, although she was not con
sciously aware of it, she had begun 
planning the moment she cradled 
the telephone. That was evidenced 
by her prompt and rather ruthless 
exclusion of Mrs. Groat, who 
would only be in the way. Three's 
a crowd, Mrs. Groat. Extras are 
unwelcome on special occasions, 
Mrs. Groat. So sorry, Mrs. Groat, 
but you are not, wanted. 

She emptied the silver shaker 
into the delicate crystal glass and 
took the first sip of her second 
martini in her disciplined drink-
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irig. She was tempted by her grdw-
- ihg excitement to drink with 
reckless haste, but she managed, by 
a stern exercise of will, to stretch 
the martini over the remaining 
twenty minutes, and,it was just 
five-thirty when she got down to 
what would have been the olive if 
she ordinarily bothered with olives,. 
which she did only on special oc
casions. Like tomorrow, for exam
ple; tomorrow she would have 
Olives. 

Leaving her .glass beside the 
shaker on the tray, Ruth went up
stairs to her room. The room was 
large and light, at the' front of the 
house. It had once been the room 
of her parents, but now her parents 
were dead; dead and buried side 
by side in the cemetery east of 
town, and the room was hers. She 
crossed the room to a window 
overlooking the front yard and 
stood staring out across the yard 
and the street to the house directly 
opposite. In other years there had 
been no house there, only a beloved 
and beautiful vacant lot, beaten 
bare by the - neighborhood kids 
who had gathered to play baseball 
and shinny on fair days, and 
Pump, Pump, Pull Away, in the 
soft interminable dusks of summer.. 
Next to the house that now stood 
where the lot had been, was the 
house, in which Pat had been born 
and had lived out the years of his 

boyhood. Shifting the direction of 
her gaze, looking across the street 
obliquely, she could see the house. 

Oh, he had been a beautiful boy! 
Swift and strong he had been, and 
good at garhes, and later adept in 
love. It was no wonder she had 
loved him desperately all those 
years. The wonder was that he had 
loved her, for she had been a plain 
girl, as she was a plain woman, 

with an odd faded look as if she 
1 11 i _ : 1 1 . . __ ^: 
i iau uccii i d u u u c i c u uuu m a n y uii ics 

in boiling water. Of course, a girl's 
looks are not important to a boy 
when he is very young. What ' is 
important is her steadfast loyalty 
and her readiness to do what a 
young boy wants to do. And he 
had loved her. He had. His love 
had survived puberty, and • the 
years after, and it had survived in 
the after-years the trials of abortive 
expression in this private place or 
that, at one fearful and ecstatic 
time or another. 

Then, in the end, it had come to 
nothing. That was the shame of.it, 
the terrible degradaticfn. If only it 
had ended, if it had to end, in an 
explosion of fury or a flash of 

Jragedy. If only it had ended in a 
way that was worthy of the quality 
of her love—but it hadn't. Instead, 
it had expired with a whimper. 
For him, it had died of apathy. It 
had sirhply come to nothing. 

Turning away from the window. 
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she went into the bathroom. In 
the mirror above the lavatory, she 
saw the reflection of her face and 
paused dehberately to study it dis
passionately. Her face was another 
shameful thing. It was not so 
much that she minded being plain, 

' or even ugly. She would have pre
ferred, in fact, a distinctive ugli
ness. What she minded was the 
faded effect of anemia—the noth
ingness. It was a lie, that's what it 
was. Her face was a lie. It denied 
the fierce intensity of her heart and 
brain. It obscured the history of 
her total commitment to love in 
her early years, and of her love's 
cruel mutation in the desolate years 
afterward. 

She evaded the lie by opening 
the medicine cabinet door. Reach
ing behind a screen of bottles on 
the top shelf, she removed a small 
box. There was no label on the 
lid of the box. ̂ Removing the lid, 
she stood' staring at the white pow
der the box contained. She could 
not recall the name of the powder, 
and made no effort to do so, but 
she knew well enough its potential. 
In her hand, in the small box, she 
was holding sudden death for at 
least a dozen people. Her father 
had been a pharmacist and a 
successful businessman. He had 
owned three drugstores when he 
died, two years after her mother's 
death, and she had gone the day 
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after his funeral to one of the 
stores, which had since been sold, 
and had taken this powder from 
behind the prescription counter. In 
the bleak newness of being utterly 
alone she had thought she would 
like to die. It was not that she had 
loved her parents so much, or that 
she even missed them excessively 
for themselves when they were 
gone. It was just the loneliness. If 
she had married Pat, as she had 
expected and planned, the death of 
her father would have meant little 
more to her than a minor adjust
ment and a large inheritance. 

Anyhow, she had decided not to 
die; not yet. As she had once lived 
for her only love, she continued 
to live for the love's mutation. The 
day would come, would surely 
come, when she would have the 
chance to make right what had all 
these years been wrong. If she 
could not recover the love, she 
could at least remove its shame. 
She could give to - her love, the 
truth in her heart behind the ̂  lie ^ 
in her face, the proud and star- ' 
crossed ending it deserved. ! 

Staring at the snowy powder in 
the little box, she formed with her 
lips the shape of a word: Tomor' 
row. 

Today—today was yesterday's to
morrow—and now that it had be
gun, it was necessary . to get 
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through it, from minute to minutf brown hair a hundred strokes. Her 
and hour to hour, until .it was head canted first this way and then 
spent, ended, at whatever time the that, according to which side of the 
ending came. Ruth got out of bed part she was brushing on, and 
and showered and dressed ' in when she had finished the hun-
sweater and slacks, and then she dred strokes exactly, fifty on each 
sat down in front^of her dressing side of the part, she laid the brush 
table and began to brush her light on the table, avoiding her image in 
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the mirror, and went out into the 
hall. With the door closed behind 
her, she could hear Mrs. Groat, 
who carried a key to the back door, 
at her work in the kitchen below. 
Mrs. Groat was a noisy worker, 
seeming to attac\ every task as .if 
she feared a counterattack, and it 
was a constant wonder to Ruth 
that she did not leave behind her a 
litter of damaged pots and shat
tered glass and china. Even the 
vacuum sweeper, operated by Mrs. 
Groat, assumed a kind of roar, as 
if it were powered by a miniature -

• jet engine. 

Having descended the stairs, 
Ruth found her place set as usual 
on the table in the dining room, 
the electric percolator giving off 
the good, rich smell of coffee on 
the server near at hand. She poured 
a cup of coffee and sat down at her 
place, and Mrs. Groat, hearing her 
arrive on her usual schedule on 
this unusual day, came in from the 
kitchen- with a glass of orange 
juice. 

"Good-morning," Mrs. Groat . 
said. 

"Good-morning." 
Ruth, leaning slighdy forward 

over her cupj inhaled the rich va
pors. Mrs. Groat lingered, sensing 
the day's difference and anticipat
ing some kind of minor revolu-. 
tion. 

"The usual breakfast?" Mrs 

Groat asked, her voice brusque. 
"Yes," Ruth said. "The usual." 
The usual, in addition to coffee 

and juice, was one slice of buttered 
toast, two strips of crisp bacon, and 
one egg over easy. Mrs. Groat, 
vaguely disappointed in the failure 
of revolution to develop, returned 
to the kitchen, and Ruth began to 
drink her steaming coffee. She had 
just finished the cupful when Mrs. 
Groat carhe back with her plate. 

- Ruth was, surprisingly, quite hun
gry. The excitement within her, 
contained and growing, nourished 
by her expectations, had given an 
edge to her appetites and senses. 

She finished her breakfast, and 
then, because it was a fair day, and 
because she was too large for the 
house With the excitement growing _ 
and growing within her, she went 
out into the yard and cut flowers 
and brought them in and arranged 
them in a vase, which she placed 
in the livingroom. Then she went 
back out into the yard and pruned 
and dug and watered and did a 

. dozen things that did not need 
doing at all, or could have been 
done later, because it was essential, 
absolutely essential, that the hours 
of the morning be filled, the time 
passed, and somehow the hours 
were and time was. 

At nobUj she went back into the 
house and washed her hands and 
face and had her lunch and went 
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upstairs to her room. She lay down 
on her bed, neatly made by Mrs. 
Groat, and she wished that she 
could sleep, could close her eyes 
and know nothing and open them 
again just in time to do what must 
be done before it was too late for 
doing anything. It was, of course, 
impossible to sleep with her excite
ment now monstrous and pulsing 
and scarcely containable, and it 
would hardly have been worth
while anyhow, even if it had 
been possible, because Mrs. Groat 
clumped upstairs just before one 
o'clock and knocked on the door 
and came in uninvited. She was 
wearing her hat with an effect of 
belligerence, and she was clutch
ing her purse like a primitive 
weapon. 

"If you have no further use for 
me," she said, "I'll be leaving now." 

She made it ^ound as if, after 
faithful service, she were being 
discarded. Ruth sat up on the edge 
of the bed. She wondered if Mrs. 
Groat could sense her excitement, 
could feel it in the air or hear it 
in her voice or, see it seeping 
through her skin like a vapor, and 
it seemed incredible that Mrs. Groat 
could not; 

"That's fine," Ruth said. "Enjoy 
your afternoon." 

"Thank you." Mrs. Groat did 
not sound optimistic. "I'll see you 
in the morning." 

"Yes, as usual. In the morning." 
Ruth pronounced the word 

with no sense of reality. A word 
is what it was. Morning was a 
word, a sound, without substance-
or prospects. What was real, real 
and here and suddenly demanding, 
was this afternoon, two o'clock 
this afternoon, and now she would 
have to hurry, having waited so 
long, to do in advance what need
ed doing. She undressed and took 
another shower and stood for a 
minute or two in front of the long 
mirror on the. inside of the bath
room door to look at her lean body, 
so much more beautiful than her 
shameful nothing face, and she felt 
all at once a great pity and regret 

• dor the terrible waste of her beauti
ful lean body. In the bedroom she 
dressed carefully, putting on at 
last a pale green sleeveless sheath. 
By that time it was one-thirty, a 
little past, and she went back into 
the bathroom and took the small 
box of powder from the medicine 
cabinet-and carried it downstairs. 
In the kitchen she made a shaker 
of martinis and put the shaker in 
the freezer compartment of the 
refrigerator. When martinis got 
crackling cold, she had discovered, 
they became just slightly thick and 
exceptionally good. Next, she set 
the silver tray on. the cabinet beside 
the sink and placed on the tray a 
small bowl.of olives and a pair of 
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crystal glasses. Beside the tray she 
placed the small box of powder. 

It will only require a little, she 
thought. A pinch apiece for the 
two crystal glasses. 

The thought did not depress her. 
On the contrary, it was exhilarat
ing, a lyric expression of her sus
tained excitement. The exhilaration 
cried out for accompaniment. 
Turning away, she went into the 
livingroom and looked among the 
recordings in the cabinet of her 
stereophonic phonograph. There!-
That was just right. That was just 
what she needed, what her mood 
needed, at once gay and grave and 
exalted. She put the recording on 
the phonograph and stood listening 
to the first rnovement of Mozart's 
Jupiter symphony, and the first 
movement ended, and' the second 
movement began, and then, half
way through the second move
ment, the front doorbell rang^ 

How assured she was! How 
fully in control of the terrible ex
citement that tried to rise from her 
breast into her throat and strangle 
her! She was proud of her assur
ance, her quiet command of her 
furious heart. Leaving the Jupiter 
to play itself out, she walked into 
the hall and opened the door. At 
that instant, as the door opened 
and she saw the man standing out
side with his hat in his hands at 
the far end of a decade gone, her 
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mind was trespassed by a scrap of 
verse, a strange and' perverse lyric 
culled from a litter of odds and 
ends for some reason remembered: 

I saw my dear, the other day, ' 
Beside a flowering wall; 
And this was all I had to say: 
"I thought that he was tall!" 

How many years ago had she 
read that.? Oh, years and .years, in 
a book of poems by Dorothy Park
er. But why had it lain intact and 
dormant so long in her mind to be 
remembered at this instant? \Vas 
it just that the man outside her 
door~ seemed in the instant, what
ever he had been and still was, 
somehow deficient.? That was non
sense. The deficiency was not in 
him, but in" her immediate response 
to him, because her anticipation 
and excitement had tricked her into 
expecting too much too soon. Clos
ing her eyes, she saw him suddenly, 
at once reduced and enlarged, 
growing in a vision from a boy to 
a man, and her contained excite
ment was restored with the vision. 

"Pat," she said. "How nice to see 
you again." ' ' 

"Hello, Ruth. You look the same 
as ever." 

"You know Ijetter. I'm ten years 
older, and I'm sure I show them 
all. Come in, Pat. We have so 
much to say to each other." 

He left his hat in the hall and 
followed her into the livingroom. 
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The Jupiter was still playing. She 
turned it down and sat beside him 
on the, sofa, the interval between 
them suggesting to her the separa
tion by scale, as on a map, of what 
they had been and what they were. 

"I'm afraid I won't be able to 
stay as long- as I hoped," he said. 
"An hour at the longest. My sched
ule's tighter, than I thought, and it 
will take me the better part of an 
hour to get back'to the airport." 

Small matter, she thought. It will 
be better to end quickly, now that 
the time is here, what has ta\en 
far too long already. 

"Then you must tell me all 
about yourself at once," she said. ^ 

"There isn't much to tell." ,His 
voice struck a note of false humil
ity which she felt uneasily was a 
kind of inverted pretension. He 
was too well preserved, too immac
ulately groomed, even after a long 
taxi ride, in clothes that were too 
obviously expensive. "After college, 
you remember, I went to San Fran
cisco. After a year I dropped down 
to Los Angeles, and I've been there 
ever since." 

"I didn't know. I've had. no 
word from you all this time." 

, "I'm sorry. I'intended to keep in 
touch, but you know how these 
things are. A man gets involved, 
he doesn't have much time for old 
friends and places." 

"I must say that you seem to 
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have done very well," Ruth said. 
"I've been able to get my share, 

I guess.'!,, 
"What do you do.?" 
"I'm in real estate. Real estate 

and insurance." 
"Oh.? You used to want to paint. 

We used to talk about it." 
He laughed, and she listened Jn-

tently with fierce longing for a 
suggestion of wistfulness in the 
sound, the merest whisper of sad
ness for old hope abandoned and 
limitations, enduring—but there 
was none. His laughter was brief 
and untroubled, an expression of 
indifference tainted with disdain. 

"I soon had that fantasy knocked 
out of my head, once I was out on 
my own. Business' is the thing for 
me. There's where you're up 
against the real competition. 
There's where you find the men 
with drive and vision. Believe me, 
you have to stay alert if you hope 
to stay up front." 

"Are you up front ?" 
"Well, I don't like to blow my 

own horn, you know, but I man
age to hold my own. Maybe I've 
had some luck, too. You have to 
get a few breaks as you go along. 
Still, in the long run, you make 
your own breaks. The secret is in 
cultivating the right people. Prof
itable associations, you know. I've 
been put next to some • great op
portunities by men in position to 
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do me a good turn, not by chance." 
"I'm delighted. I've often won

dered what you were doing. It's 
comforting to know that you have 
done well." 

"Oh, never worry about old Pat. 
-I have a way of taking care of 
myself. Right now, as a matter of 
fact, I've got a show on the road 
that stands to make me a mint. 
Would you like-to hear about it?" 

"Please tell me. You can't ima-
- gine how fascinated I am." 

"Nothing to it, as I implied, if 
you know a few people in the right 
places. I was handed a bit of ad
vance information, very, confiden
tial, that a certain area is due fof 
fast promotion and development, a 
kind of crash prograin. I was able 
to get in on the ground floor; to 
buy up a big tract of land at a very 
good price, you understand. Next 
month I start building. Modern,, 
medium priced houses, a classy 
Httle residential area with a lot of 
eye-appeal, you know; variety of 
construction, nice landscaping and 
a ^ community club and pool—all 
that. It represents a big investment, 
but it'll pay big dividends. You 
wait and see." 

"I hardly can. You must let me 
know immediately." 

"Yes, sir! Business is the thing. 
Old Silent Cal was dead right 
years ago. The business of this 

. country is business. He was before 

our time, of course, but I remember 
reading that remark. I think I've. 
got it. right. Didn't Calvin Coo-
lidge say that?" 

"I don't know. I read so little 
about Calvin Coolidge." 

"If you're interested in my opin
ion, he was a great man, a great 
president. He was smart enough 
to put first things first and then 
leave them alone. There's too much 
meddling nowadays by the govern
ment—all these left-wing fellows. 
That's the trouble with most of 
your yvriters and artists and 
professors—so-called intellectuals, 
radicals, people like that. They'll 
wreck the country if they aren't 
stopped." 

"Perhaps it won't matter in the 
end. Perhaps all together we will 
wreck the whole world, and then 
nothing else will matter." 

"What? Oh, you mean The 
Bomb. In my judgment, there's far 
too much loose talk about that. 
What we'd better be worrying 
about is all this creeping socialism 
that's taking over everything. But 
you don't want to get me started 
on that subject. I might forget the 
time and miss imy jet." 

"Yes. You mustn't forget your 
jet." 

"Right." He shot a sleeve and 
looked at his watch. "Plenty of time 
however. How did we get started 
on business.and politics, anyhow? 
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We ought to be talking old times. 
I passed one o£ your father's 
old drugstores downtown. It's 
changed names." 

"After my father died I sold the 
stores." 
. "You shouldn't have done it. 
You should have run them your
self. A clever woman like you 
could have done wonders with 
them; branched out in other towns, 
developed a chain." 

"I am not a pharmacist." 
"No m^atter. You can hire 

pharmacists by the dozen. Your fa
ther was realist enough to under
stand that." 

"I was not interested. Perhaps I 
have no drive or vision." 

"Too bad. Do you' live alone 
here.?" 

"Yes. Alone." 
"You haven't changed things 

much." 
"Very little. Are your parents 

well.?" 
"Father's dead. Mother's still, 

around. Quite a problem some
times, Mother is." 

"Does she Hve with you ?" 
"Hardly. Living with Mother 

would be impossible. Evelyn and 
I agreed on that before we- were 
married. Families don't mix." 

"You're married.? I didn't know." 
"Wrong tense. Was married. It 

didn't work, and it didn't last long. 
Couple of years. Since then, I've . 

carefully preserved my indepen
dence." . .' 

She thought of something then, 
a possibihty that she had not con
sidered before, and she couldn't for 
the life of her understand why she 
had not. 

"Do you have children.? A 
child.?" 

"Fortunately, no. Evelyn saw to 
that, I'm happy to say. It was, I 
believe, the only sane position she 
ever took on anything." 

"You sound as if your marriage 
was unhappy. I'm sorry." 

"Don't be. It was a mistake from 
the beginning, a sick sort of joke, 
and I was lucky to get out of it. 
How about you.? Have you made 
the;big mistake.?" 

"I've made mistakes, but not that 
one. I haven't married." 

"Remember when we were kids.? 
We were going to get married 
someday. Remember.?" 

"I remember." 
"Well, things change; plans and 

people and things. As I came down 
the block I saw that the old vacant 
lot across the street is gone. We 
had great times on that lot." 

"Yes.Great times." • 
So he came to them at last, after 

real estate and insurance and creep
ing socialism and birth control and 
divorce and Calvin Coolidge. The 
great times. The early days, the 
sweet, fierce days of total commit-
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ment before the mutated bitter af
termath—his voice went on and on, 
assaulting the fragile past, evoking 
and evading the holy places of 
their adolescent intimacy, and she 
sat and Hstened mutely in the cold 
and arid climate of her private 
wasteland. She was drained of 
pride and soiled with shame. She 
was dying, dying. She was a relig
ious dying in the terrible convic
tion that there wais, after all, no 
God. Fool that she was, she had 
wasted her love, and her hate after 
her love, on'an absurd lie. 

Why couldn't he -have become a 
magnificent failure or a fanatic or 
ei/en a splendid rogue? The wild, 
silent crying of her mind was her 
elegy and his epita:ph. Why couldn't 
he have become anything but a 
bore? 

He looked again at -his watch, 
and she was, she discovered, sud
denly standing. . , 

"It must be almost time for you 
to leave," she.said. "I have martinis 
made. Will you have one before 
you go?" , . 

"Thanks," he said. "One for the 
road. I'll just call a taxi while 
you're getting it." 

She went into the kitchen and 
removed the shaker from the 
freezer. She poured martinis into 
the two delicate crystal glasses on 
the silver tray. She dropped olives 
into the glasses and took up the 

small box of powder. For a mo
ment she held it in both hands 
below her breasts in what was al
most a gesture of love, and then 
she threw it with a gesture of 
violence across the kitchen. The 
box struck a cabinet on the op-' 
posite side and fell to the floor. The 
lid flew off, and the powder spread 
like a skim of snow on the bright 
tile. Lifting the silver tray, she car
ried it into the livingroom. 

"They are quite dry," she said. 
"I like my martinis quite dry." 

He took a glass, and she, after 
placing the tray on a table, lifted 
her own. 

"Old times," he said. 
"Yes. Old times." 
The horn of the taxi sounded 

as they finished drinking, and she 
walked with him to the front, door, 
but she did not linger to watch 
him go down to the street where 
the taxi-was waiting. When he 
paused once to turn and wave, the 
door was closed and she was gone. 

In the livingroom, sitting- on the 
sofa, she drank slowly over a per
iod of half an hour the three 
martinis that were left in the 
shaker. 

I'm free, she thought. Now I am 
free. 

In the terrifying emptiness of her 
freedom, with nothing left to live 
for and nothing worth dying for, 
she sat and drank the martinis. 
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The ability to win while losing cannot be a trait of the very young 

T H E body was still lying in front 
of the cantina door when the sun 
came up. It had been a large man 
with a fierce moustache set in a 

c i ! „ _ j - _ . : . . i - J : . . : . . . . - . • - _ 
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and evil. Now Julio lay on his 
stomach on the cobblestones—as 

he had done many times in life-^ 
his head on one side, leering at 
Lola Corona's ankles with open, 
sightless eyes. There was blood on 
the back of his shirt where the 
knife had gone in, enough to at

tract flies but not enough to attract 
spectators who preferred to pre
tend they didn't see him. 

Unfortunately for Lola, it was 
the hour to sweep the street in 
front of her father's bar, and she 
looked with embarrassment at the 
other women who had no such en
cumbrance . as Julio. Lola was 
young and darkly pretty and fa
mous for the -swish of her skirt 
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when she brought cerveza and te--
quila to her father's customers. 

Then Don Pablo turned the cor
ner and approached the body. He 
was a tall, leathery man of seventy, 
dressed in the khaki of the rurales, 
the village police, and strangers ad

dressed him as Sargento. His old-
fashioned sombrero with its small 
crown and wide brim seemed out 
of place, but the sun would soon 
be bright'and hot, and he would 
be lounging in the plaza. 

Approaching Lola without haste, 
in the easy, measured gait of a man 
who has learned to conserve his 
energy, he tipped his sombrero 
and smiled at her with his friend
ly, sleepy eyes. "His brothers will 
be here for him any minute," he 
said, removing his toothpick. "I 
sent word to them when I was noti
fied last night," He used the word 
madrugada—the wee small hours. 

"Nobody," Lola ventured, "has 
touched the body, Don Pablo." 

"Clearly it is not necessary," the 
sergeant said, sitting down oh the 
stone step in front of the cantina. 
"Julio is obviously dead. How did 
it happen, Lola?" 

"Pues, I—I had just closed the 
cantina . . . . Julio was the last to 
leave . . . it was late." 

Four o'clock, Don Pablo reflect
ed. Legally the bar closed at one,' 
about the time he went to bed, but 
the men worked hard and a few 
extra drinks on Saturday night did 
no harm except on occasions like 
this—and the extra pesos came in 
handy considering how little he 
was paid. 

"I—I thought r heard a sound— 
like a man in pain," Lola was say
ing. "But when I opened the door 
there was no one there—except 
Julio, and he was dead." 

"How did you know?" 
"Well, I called my father and he 

said Julio was dead. Then he went 
to tell you, Don Pablo." 

As a matter of fact, Lola's father 
had been very annoyed. Business 
was always slow for days after a 
killing. He and Don Pablo agreed 
that Julio was no loss to the village. 
He was a bully, arrogant when 
sober, mean when drunk; he had 
no respect for women and lent 
money at unfair rates of interest. 
It had been decided to leave the 
details until morning. 

"Is there anything I can do to 
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help?" Lola asked him modestly. 
"It is too early for tequila," said 

Don Pablo, "but a beer might help 
me to think." 

While he was thinking, a station 
wagon came cautiously down the 
street, avoiding the potholes. It 
stopped in front of Julio and a 
man in a red, white and blue sport 
shirt got out saying, "My God, that 
man is dead!" 

"Si," said Don Pablo, not wish
ing to create an. international inci
dent. 

"But he's been dead some time!" 
the man exclaimed, wrinkling his 
nose at his woman, who stared 
from the car. "Haven't you sent for 
a doctor or an ambulance.?" 
. Don Pablo looked puzzled. 

"Why should we do that? As you 
say, the man is dead. He will be 
all right until his family comes for 
him." . 

The man got back into his car 
muttering, "These Mexicans." 

Don Pablo muttered, "Estos tu-
ristas," and nodded good morning 
at a group of men who had gath
ered to view the body. The corn 
patches would grow by themselves 
on Sunday, and with the policia on 
the scene there was no longer any 
need to pretend that nothing had 
happened. 

"It is very sad," Don Pablo said, 
• taking a long pull at his cerveza 
and sighting down the bottle at 

them. Some of the men grinned 
but others allowed no expression to 
cross their faces, and Don Pablo 
knew his instinct was right. A 
murderer does not return to the 
scene of his crime because of some 
Indian superstition, but because he 
has to know what is going on in 
the mind of Don Pablo. 

Without exception, the tired-
looking group of men reigarding 
the corpse, with satisfaction or in
difference, had been in the bar last 
night. He'd seen them all during 
the midnight inspection when 
courtesy demanded they arise and 
allow themselves to be frisked. It 
was true that Don Pablo had not 
found a knife in eighteen years, but 
then he never looked under the ta
bles. It was enough that they un
derstood pistols would not be toler
ated. 

When Julio's two brothers rode 
into town on their small Mexican 
horses, the men retired inside to the 
shade and the smells of the bar. 
Don Pablo alone witnessed the re
moval of the body, aware that law 
and order might prevent another 
unpleasant incident. However, the 
boys performed their task so cheer
fully he almost added them to his 
list of suspects, until he remem
bered they had not been in the bar 
last night and that their mother, a 
deeply religious woman, had for
bidden the boys to kill their broth-
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er anyway. He smiled at them. 
He entered the bar, wiping his 

brow with a large red bandanna. 
"They say the wake will be to
night; you are all invited. Beer for 
everyone, Lola!" 

Lola's father suddenly appeared 
behind the bar and started decapi
tating bottles like a madman while 
watching Don Pablo with open 
suspicion. Don Pablo, however, 
had eyes for Lola alone. Her father 
was very strict and it was not 
known if she had a special • boy
friend, but she served the first two . 
bottles to the Ramirez brothers, sit
ting alone at a corner table. 

So she was lying for one of them, 
Pablo thought, although reflecting 
cautiously that a woman's prefer
ence does not a murderer make. 

Don Pablo joined them at the 
small metal table which had been . 
battered by the demanding fists of 
unserved generations. "Que tal.'" 
he said. 

"I have no complaints," said 
Lencho, the older. 

"A bad business," said Juan, the 
younger, "to stab a man in the 
back." 

The brothers were in their twen
ties, two handsome copper faces 
capped with curly black hair, their 
expressions accented by large ex
pressive eyes and gleaming white 
teeth. While Lencho was noisily 
outgoing and gregarious, Juan 

was quietly thoughtful and with
drawn. 

"Who killed Julio, Don Pablo?" 
asked a man at the next table, toast
ing the room with his bottle of 
beer. ^ 

"Someone who didn't like him," 
the sergeant said, and the men 
laughed and drank their beer. 

"Then we may as well forget it," 
said Lencho, grinning. 

"•No," said Don Pablo. "When 
did you leave here last night, 
Lencho?" 

"When everybody else did. At— 
well, at closing time." 

Don Pablo looked at Lola, who 
nodded brightly and smiled at 
Lencho. 

"And where did you go?" 
"Home, of course. Juan and I 

went together. Isn't that true, 
Juan?" 

"Si. Don't waste your suspicions 
on my brother, Don Pablo. He 
would never stab a man in the 
back." 

The sergeant didn't consider his 
suspicions wasted, but after a few 
more general questions he had to. 
admit that last night had been a 
remarkable one. No one, it seemed, 
had stopped for one last song on 
the corner; no one had stopped for 
a final—and illegal—bottle of 
ponche, a none-too-subtle blend of 
alcohol and fruit juice. He decided 
to try another tactic. 
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"It seems to me you don't take 
this with enough seriousness," he 
said. Then he added, mentally 
crossing himself, "Julio was a fine 
man and a prominent citizen." 

Suddenly they took it very "seri
ously indeed. Lencho topped the 
angry chorus by shouting, "The 
man was a pig! A two-headed 
snake! A rangy burro! A moun
tain of filth! He stole the gold 
from his mother's teeth while she 
was nursing him! He was lying 
and cheating before he could talk!" 
The other men began to quiet 
down in order to enjoy Lencho's 
character analysis. "Julio was an 
open sore on the face of the town, 
and you know it! You owed him 
money like everybody else, Don 
Pablo. . He'd have insulted your 
wife if she was alive. He'd have 
pushed you around, too, if you 
weren't the policia. And you call 
him a fine man! Why don't you 
ask Lola if she agrees!" 

Juan spoke for the first time. He 
put his hand on his brother's arm 
and said, "Shut up, Lencho." 

Lencho snatched up his beer bot
tle and took a long angry swig. 
Don Pablo raised an eyebrow at 
Lola. 

"I agree with Lencho," she said 
hotly. "The man thought women 
were his property! He was worse 
than a pig when he was drunk! I 
have not even told my father that 

some days I could not sit down for 
the pinching. I would not be alone 
with that swine for the world!" 

Don Pablo held up his hand as 
Lola's father came around the bar. 
"But you said you were alone with 
Julio at closing tirrie. Where were 
you, Pancho?" 

"I was going to bed," said Loja's 
father. 

"Would you have stabbed Julio 
in the back if you found him mo
lesting your daughter?" 

Pancho shrugged. "Why not? A 
rrian is equally dead—front or 
back." The men nodded in agree
ment. • 

'"Lencho?" 
"Certainly! If it was my girl!" 
"Oh," said Don Pablo, "Lola's 

not your girl? Juan?" 
"Yes," the boy said, looking side

ways at Lola's father, "she is my 
girl." ' 

"That wasn't the question." Don 
Pablo smiled at his own clever
ness. "Would you have stabbed 
Julio in the back?" 

"Only a coward would stab a 
man in the back," the boy insisted 
stubbornly. 

"Why do you keep saying that, 
Juan ?" Lola said impatiently. 

"He is not very gallant, verdad," 
said Don Pablo gently. "But then 
he suffers from a sense of guilt— 
unlike the rest of you. Are you go
ing to accuse yourself of being a 
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•coward the rest of your life, 
Juan?" 

"You think I killed Julio?" Juan 
asked quietly. 
, "Of course. Who else would Lola 

lie for? If she opened, the door 
when she heard Julio cry out, she 
would have seen someone." 

"Let's leave Lola out of this," 
Juan said harshly. 

"If you had killed him outside," 
Don Pablo persisted, "there would 
have been a fight and you would 
not have stabbed him in the bac:;. 
Therefore I conclude you returned 
and found Jiilio in here struggling 
with Lola. In a case like that a 
man loses his head, Juan, and takes 
the only target available." 

"The man was a pig!" Juan ex
ploded. Lola came behind his chair 
and put her hands on his shoul
ders. 

"There seems to be a lack of 
imagination in describing Julio," 
Don Pablo remarked, looking 
around the room. "But your pre
vious silence did seem to be carry
ing tolerance too far, Juan. I'm 
afraid I shall have to take you to 
Tlapan." 

"Why?" asked Juan's brother 
curiously. 

"Murder is out of my jurisdic
tion, Lencho," the old sergeant 
said. "And the disadvantage of 
stabbing a man in the back is that 
one cannot plead self-defense." 

"But Juan has not admitted he 
killed Julio," Lencho said reason
ably. "Of Course we should not 
have lied to you, Don Pablo. It is 
true we did not go straight home. 
Juan and I were a little borracho, 
and we bought a bottle of ponche 
and went to the plaza." He stood 
up and looked around at the silent 
men. "I do not remember too well. 
Who else was with Juan and me 
when someone killed Julio ?" 

Every man in the room stood 
up. "Si," said Lencho, "it was quite 
a party. But clearly Juan is inno
cent." 

The old man got to his feet slow
ly and looked at Juan and Lola 
with his friendly, sleepy eyes. "So 
my reasoning is wrong again," he 
sighed. "I will never get promoted 
at my age." He went out into the 
sunlight, ignoring the pandemo
nium behind him. 
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c A slight flaw in an intricate fabrication is inevitably more ar- . 
resting than perfection. f 

T H E tall, baggy-suited, black-
haired kid carrying the lightweight 
briefcase was making too many, 
trips in the automatic elevators to 
be up to anything legitimate, espe

cially since he was Nipsy Turko, a 
small-time thief with a long record 
of losing. 

The only person in a position to 
notice or pay much attention was 
me, Mark Stedd, a one-armed ex-
detective operating a newsstand in 
the lobby of ^ e building where the 
elevators were _ located, and to tell 
the truth I don't know why I both
ered. 

The only reason I was inhabit-
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ing that cramped hole behind the 
newsstand was as a personal favor 
to Manny, an old friend who at the 
moment was living it up in Flor
ida. Manny's request had been 
heartily seconded as good rehabili
tation by the doctors who had re
moved what remained of my left 
arm after the psycho with the shot
gun had ripped it to shreds three 
months before. • 

I moved out from the cramped 
hole behind the newsstand to keep 
an eye on the jack-in-the-box move
ments of Nipsy. That hole was tai
lored to fit Manny, six inches short
er and fifty pounds lighter than I, 
even without a left arm, and I was 
happy to get out of it. 

At the lobby doors I glanced at 
my watch. Within five minutes the 
building would begin to empty for 
lunch and Nipsy could get lost in 
the crowd. At the other end of the 
empty lobby glass doors revealed 
the writing counters of the bank 
on the first floor of the adjacent 
building. Friend Nipsy suddenly 
barged out of an elevator, walked 
through to the bank, stopped at one 
of the writing counters and 
dropped his briefcase at his feet. 
Then the lunch crowd hit and the 
lobby filled rapidly. 

I began to push my way for
ward, almost reaching the doors, 
when a short, older type with a 
narrow face hurried through the 

bank, stopped alongside the kid, 
busied himself for a moment, then 
took the kid's briefcase while the 
kid picked up the one Narrow Face 
had brought. Narrow Face, anoth
er loser in Nipsy's class named 
Slow Harry Fisher, went out the 
far bank door in a hurry, and the 
kid headed back through the glass 
doors, angling for the nearest ele
vator. I caught his eye above the 
crowd and ' Nipsy, stony-faced, 
paused for a moment, then stepped 
into the elevator, pushed a button 
and the doors slammed in my face. 

Now I heard the wailing of po
lice sirens, which sighed to a halt 
outside the bank. I reached out and 
caught the nearest arm. An attrac
tive dark-haired woman, on her 
way to lunch, turned, looked at me 
with narrowed eyes. 

"Take it easy." I grinned at her. 
"I'd like you to go out there and 
bring back a policeman, any police
man. Will you do it.?" 

I'd always gotten along pretty 
well with women and this one 
turned out to be no exception. Her 
face softened, she smiled, nodded 
and headed out through the bank, 
surprising me because local citizens 
weren't noted for their willingness 
to become involved in police busi
ness. 

She brought back one of the old
er patrolmen, a sensible type 
named Tompkins. 
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"Mark," he said, "glad to see you 
up and around." 

I nodded at the crowd outside 
the bank. "What goes.?" 

"Someone took the jewelry store 
next door." 

"I think I saw your man switch 
briefcases. Even if you pick him 
up, I don't, think you'll find the 
jewels on him. They're somewhere 
upstairs with a kid named Nipsy 
Turko." 

"You sure.''" 
"I'm not sure of anything. I'm 

telling you what I saw and think. 
Who's in charge.'"' 

Tompkins shrugged. "Barnes 
probably. Your friend here col
lared me before I had a chance to 
find out." 

"Then let's get Barnes in here 
and let him worry about it." 

Tompkins moved. "I'll get him." 
I shook my head. "No, thanks. 

Nipsy is big enough to handle a 
one-arm like me if he comes down 
while you're gone. My battling days 
are over. I'd rather you took the 
bank end of the lobby while I stay 
here. We'll let our beautiful friend 
get Barnes." I turned to the wom
an. "What's your name, beautiful 
friend.?". . . 

"Diane Waverly." ~ 
"Look, Miss Waverly, will you 

go to the jewelry store, find the of
ficer in charge, tell him we have 
some information concerning the 
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robbery, and bring him in here.?" 
She looked at me coolly. "Shall I 

lead him by the nose or the hand.?" 
I watched her walk away and 

grinned at Tompkins. "If I were 
Barnes, I'd follow her just to fol
low her." 

Tompkins grinned back. "Why 
do you think I came.?" 

We separated and waited. The 
lobby was still crowded and I 
hoped Nipsy wouldn't show. It 
would 'oe no big chore for him to 
come down and, take off before 
Tompkins or I could get to him 
through all those people. 

The woman brought Barnes 
more quickly than I anticipated. 
Cold-eyed and dapper, Barnes 
looked more like an advertising 
executive than a detective-Heuten-
ant, but he was smart. Younger 
than I, he was a loner, cool and 
hard, and had moved up through 
the ranks fast, acquiring a reputa
tion I'd always felt was a little in
flated. I never did like him very 
much. 

"Mark, you look good." 
Smooth, I thought admiringly. I 

know how I looked after three 
months in that hospital, but he 
stands there telling me I look good 
and soiinding as if he meant it. 
. "Joe," I told him, "I might have 

something for you here. You have 
a make on the guy who knocked 
off the store.?" 
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He shook his head. "Small build, 
thin face, middle-aged; that's all I 
have." . ' -

"How does Slow Harry Fisher 
sound.'"' 

"Slow Harry taking a jewelry 
store.'' By himself.'"' Barnes looked 
at me in amazement. 

"Description fits, doesn't it.?" 
• "Sure, but it fits a lot of other 

guys too." 
"How many other guys come 

running into a bank, switch brief
cases with a loser like Nipsy Turko 

saw Nipsy take off with the brief
case, hit one of the elevators here 
and disappear upstairs. So far as I 
know he's still up there, unless he 
knows a way out that doesn't come 
through this lobby, and all this af
ter Nipsy spent a half hour riding 
each elevator in the building before 
he met Slow Harry." 

"Slow Harry and Nipsy, there's 
a combination for you. They'd be 
in over their heads taking a corner 
candy store." 

"How much did they get?" 

just a minute or two after the rob
bery, and take off in the noonday 
crowd like he just welshed on a big 
bet.?" 

"You saw this.?" 
"Joe," I said patiently, "losing 

your left arm doesn't affect your 
eyesight. Naturally, I saw it. I also 
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"Maybe about two hundred 
grand in cut and uncut stones, 
nothing mounted." 

"No sense standing here gabbing 
about it. You going to look for 
Nipsy.?" 
~ "I guess I'll have to. I'll put an 
all-points out on Slow Harry, too. 
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If you saw it, you saw it, although 
I still don't believe it." 

In no time at all there was a uni
form at each entrance, one in each 
elevator, and the superintendeiit 
was explaining the building to 
Barnes. 

It was also no time at all before 
they brought Nipsy down. The 
trouble was, Nipsy no longer car
ried the briefcase. Barnes looked at 
me and I nodded, laughing to my
self. Since Nipsy no longer had the 
briefcase, he'd passed it off or 
stashed it somewhere. Now Barnes 
had to go look for it. 

Standing alongside the news
stand, my beautiful friend asked, 
"What's going on ?' As official mes
senger, don't you think I'm en
titled to know.?" 

I explained the situation. "Just 
putting two and two together," I 
nodded toward Barnes, "it appears 
we've come up with zero." 

Two pohcemen led Nipsy away 
as Barnes ' came up. "Well, he 
knows his constitutional rights. 
Not saying a word. I'm booking 
him on the basis of what you saw 
but unless we find that briefcase 
we don't have a thing." 

"Then find the briefcase." 
His eyebrows went up. "You're a 

real bundle of joy. Fourteen floors, 
who knows how many closets, 
rooms, rest rooms, offices and peo
ple. It will take us all afternoon." 
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I grinned. "I'll make a deal with 
you. For ten percent of the take. 111 
search the building for you. Paya
ble only if I find it, of course. I tell 
you the kid took the briefcase up. 
It hasn't come down yet." 

Barnes shook his head. "I still 
don't get it. Two losers like Nipsy 
Turko and Slow Harry Fisher, 
who couldn't plan their way out of 
a subway concourse even by read
ing the signs, coming up with 
something like this. Ordinarily, if 
either got his hands on two hun
dred grand worth of anything, 
he'd be moving in a straight line so 
fast he'd be a blur. But not this 
time. They take it slow and easy 
like a couple of pros. One hits the 
store during the noonday rush, 
passes the stuff to the other, who 
ditches it so that if they get picked 
up they're both clean. Someone set 
this up for them. The question is 
who.? Someone from this build

ing ?" 

"I doubt it," I said. "Nothing 
here except corporation offices, law
yers, advertising agencies, insur
ance companies, that sort of thing. 
I'd guess it would be someone 
from outside. This is a- public 
building. Anyone can walk in. The 
only thing you can do is find the 
briefcase before he does." 

Barnes scratched his ear- and 
shrugged. "Well, I don't have any 
better ideas. Might as well follow 
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yours." He linedjjp the super and 
a half-dozen men and gave them 
their instructions. With a man at 
each end of the lobby, no briefcase 
would leave that building without 
being examined. 

I remembered Diane. "If you 
were on your way to lunch, I'm 
sorry I held you up. What's your 
boss going to say.? Anything I can 
do to help.?" 

She half-smiled. "I won't have 
any trouble. My boss is away and 
I'm pretty much on my own. How 
about you.? What were you going 
to do for lunch ?" 

"Never gave it a thought." 
"Suppose I bring something 

back for you?" 
"Would you mind.? Just coffee 

will do." 
"On one condition. You look 

tired. Get behind that counter and 
get some rest." . 

"Lady, you have a deal." 
I gratefully sank onto the stool 

Manny kept behind the counter. 
Things were> quieter now in the 
lobby, most of the building crowd 
back from lunch. I could imagine 
Barnes' men working their way 
down, office by office, floor by floor, 
looking for that briefcase. 

Twelve years of my life had been 
spent in situations Uke this and 
now they were gone with nothing 
but a small pension to show for it. 
I smiled grimly. I could have been 

dead, but all I lost was an arm. I 
didn't intend to stop living, be
cause of it. There were plenty of 
ways for a one-armed iiian with 
twelve years of police experience to 
get along. All it would take would 
be a little thought and some hard 
work. One thing sure, I wasn't giv
ing up on Mark Stedd. 

Glancing up, for the second time 
that day I saw a man taller than 
myself. This one, a complete con
trast to Nipsy, was expensively 
dressed, well-built and distin
guished looking in. a dissipated 
sort of way, and carrying a brief
case. He motioned imperiously at 
Barnes, spoke to him. for a few 
minutes, then paced back and forth 
impatiendy until an elevator ap
peared. 

A soft voice said, "Here's your 
coffee." 

I looked up at Diane. "Beautiful 
friend, you look more beautiful 
than ever." 

"You didn't tell me how you 
liked it, so I guessed. black with 
one sugar. Was I right.?" 

"Someone told you," I lied. Ac
tually I liked plenty of cream and 
sugar. 

She smiled. "Nope. You just 
look the type." 

I used my thumb to pry up the 
lid of the plastic container, rotating 
the cup slowly as I gradually 
worked it loose. I noticed she did-
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n't offer to help and liked her for 
it. The lid gave with a sudden pop. 

"You two have anything more 
to contribute?" Barnes asked, lean
ing against the counter. 

"Not a' thing, Joe. Who was the 
big guy with the briefcase?" 

"He's the poor victim," Barnes 
said dryly. "The owner of the jew
elry store. Going up to see his in
surance company to report the loss. 
Doesn't waste any time, does he?" 

"Looks more the type to get on 
the phone and yell for his insur
ance man to come to him, especial
ly for a couple of hundred thou
sand dollars." 

"They won't pay until wc tell 
them the jewels are gone," said 
Barnes. "No sense rushing." 

"Those jewels aren't gone," I 
said. "They're somewhere in this 
building." I grinned to myself. 
Why not give Barnes something to 
think about? "How's this for a 
theory ? He's your outside man. He 
hires the two to rob the store, has 
the kid plant the jewels here in the 
building right next door, comes in 
supposedly to see his insurance 
company, files his claim and picks 
up the jewels at the same time. 
That way he doesn't lose a stone, 
yet collects the insurance. Be pretty 
safe. You'd never check his brief
case. Even if you did, you would
n't know if any stones he had in 
there were the stolen ones or not. 

Be a nice way to get out of rnoney 
trouble if he's been Hving it up too 
much, and he sure looks like he 
has." 

Barnes looked down into the 
coffee cup. "You could be right, 
but what,are you drinking? It has 
to be more than coffee to come up 
with a wild one Uke that." 

"Okay." I grinned. "Put a man 
on him or don't. From now on 
come up with your own theories." 

1 finished my coffee and fiipp)cd 
the cup at the wastebasket behind 
the counter. It missed and I mut
tered under my breath. 

As I picked it up, I turned it over 
in my fingers and the idea came, 
went, came again and I grinned. 
Why not? I moved past the wom
an, motioning Barnes to come with 
me, headed toward the elevators 
and punched the call button. One 
of the elevators hit the lobby floor 
and opened its doors. I stepped in
side, looked up, and found what I 
was looking for, the usual service 
door in the ceiUng. I reached up 
and pushed. The door moved. 
With two good arms, I could have 
thrown the door open, grasped the 
edge and taken a look at the eleva-

.tor roof. 

Barnes looked at me strangely 
and whistled softly. I gave him 
credit for catching on quickly. 

"Now you know what Nipsy 
was doing in the elevators," I told 
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him. "Each of these service doors 
has a catch that needs a half turn 
with a screwdriver or coin before it 
can be opened. Not knowing 
which elevator he would get after 
the switch, Nipsy took no chances. 
He opened them ail. Probably 
pushed the briefcase up through 
the door the minute the elevator 
was empty. Want to bet that brief
case isn't riding on the roof of one 
of these elevators?" 

"No bet, Mark." Barnes mo
tioned to one of the men in the 

THE LOOSE END 

lobby. "See if there is anything up 
there." 

The detective leaped up, poked 
his head through the opening, then 
dropped down. "Nothing but 
grease and dirt." 

The fifth one had the briefcase 
resting on the roof. 

"Get it down," Barnes ordered. 
"No, hold it, Joe," I said slowly. 

"There's no hurry! Nipsy left it 
here for some reason. As you said,, 
if he was supposed to keep the ice, 
he'd have kept going through the 
lobby. He left it here for someone. 
Why not play it cool and see what 
happens.?" 

Barnes stroked his chin. "Why 
not.'' With someone on the roof of 
the elevator and a couple of plain-
clothesmen at the lobby doors, I 
can wait to see if someone picks it 

up-" _̂ • 
I grinned. "Good luck. I think 

I'll go sell some papers. That's what 
Manny's paying me for." 

Diane was still waiting. 
"Sold any papers for me.'"' , 
"Not even a rnagazine." 
"Manny better not spend too 

much in Florida. At this rate, he'll 
be broke when he gets back." 

She laughed. "Is the action over 
now.?" 

"All except the grand finale. 
Barnes will' take care of it from 
here on." 

"In that case, I'd better get back 
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to work. I've enjoyed every min
ute." 

"I owe you one coffee. Settle for 
a dinner tomorrow night?" 

"Now that's what I call a fair of
fer. Accepted." 

"Fine. I'll be waiting for you 
here." 

I watched her swinging hips 
move away—regretfully. I would
n't be here tomorrow night. By 
then, I'd be well on my way out of 
the country. 

The lobby was practically empty 
now. I told Barnes I was going to 
the men's washroom on the second 
floor. Once there, I removed the 
jewels from the paper towel dis
penser where Nipsy had left them 
for me, bcked myself in one of the 
stalls and carefully began to stow 
them in the pocketed belt I was 
wearing under my shirt. 

Two hundred thousand dollars; 
little enough payment for my left 
arm, and quite adequate payment 
for the three weeks it took me to 
plan the operation, talk Manny in
to taking his vacation, and brow
beat Nipsy and Slow Harry into 
pulling the job for a small fee. 
They couldn't refuse since I had 
plenty on both that the syndicate 
boys would-Uke to know. Besides, 
they were safe enough. The only 
thing the police had on Nipsy was 
my testimony and 1 wouldn't be 
around; as for Slow Harry, they'd 

have only a simple cyewimess ac
count and no substantial evidence. 

Two hundred thousand dollars. 
I laughed. I owed the department 
this little job for passing me up for 
promotion twice and for sending 
me into that house with a rookie 
partner who froze instead of firing 
when the psycho swung the shot
gun my way. If I hadn't moved 
fast, he would have nailed me dead 
center instead of catching my arm. 

Too bad Barnes hadn't bought 
that story about the .jewelry store 
owner. It would have been good 
for a big laugh. The only touchy 
part of the operation was when he 
wanted to bring the briefcase 
doyvn. For a quick moment, until I 
talked him out of it, I regretted 
showing him where it was. I had 
expected him to figure it out him
self, especially after telling him 
about Nipsy riding the elevators 
before the switch, but he didn't 
pick it up. As I thought, he wasn't 
as smart as they said he was, so I 
had to hurry things along. 

I had long relished the thought 
of walking out with those jewels 
around my waist while somebody 
guarded that empty briefcase on 
the elevator roof and I didn't want 
to be cheated out of it. 

Sure, I could have set it up in a 
half-dozen other ways a lot safer, 
but this was the way I wanted it— 
right under their noses—and 
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Bright Boy Barnes getting the as
signment was the cake's icing. 

I carefully checked the belt to 
make sure it didn't bulge, but
toned my shirt and coat, unlocked 
the stall and stepped out into the 
washroom. 

Arms folded, Barnes was" lean
ing against a wash basin, looking 
at me with his cold eyes. 

"You going to make trouble, 
Mark ? We don't want to hurt you. 
We know that arm isn't quite 
healed yet." 

I could have killed him, not be
cause I was caught, but because he . 
had absolutely no business being 
there. With two good arms . . . But: 
I didn't have two good arms. 

"No trouble, Joe." 
We walked out of the washroom 

and took the elevator to the lobby. 
"Search him," Barnes told one of 

his men. He found the belt with no 
trouble. 

"You want to know why, 
Mark.?" he asked gently. 

I nodded, although I really did
n't care. All I could think of was 
the two hundred thousand dollars 
in that belt the detective was hold

ing, the two hundred thousand 
that really was mine. 

"The odds," Barnes said. "I fig
ured the odds of you being here in 
the lobby, of seeing the kid Nipsy, 
of seeing the briefcase switch, of 
knowing where to look for the 
briefcase. The odds were tremen
dous, Mark. You always were a 
hard-luck cop, a good man to have 
around but no big brain, yet you 
were always one step ahead of me 
today and that just didn't figure. 
The percentages say I should have 
been one step ahead of you. As far 
as I was concerned, until the whole 
thing was wrapped up, you were a 
loose end and I never liked loose 
ends. Watching you was just some
thing I had to do." 

I'd given him a neatly wrapped 
package that any sensible man 
would have bought with no ques
tions asked. All he had to do was • 
watch that briefcase. It was the 
right thing to do, the logical thing 
to do, but here he was babbling 
about odds, percentages,, loose ends. 

I started to laugh. Some detec
tive. And they passed me over 
twice for promotion. 
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The thought occurs that a certain stigma accompanies permanent 
phantasmagoria. 

JLiNDA began to awake very slow
ly, moving up like a drifting bal
loon from a bottomless well, of ob
livion, black and terribly silent. She 
had never been one to open her 
eyes in the morning and snap to 
full alertness on the instant. Rather, 
Linda had always enjoyed the lan
guorous interval that extended 
from dreamless sleep to sharp 
awareness—to the caress of silky 
bedclothes, the sound of mockers 
trilling in their virtuoso style out
side, the scent of perking coffee 

that chuckled while- spreading its 
aroma. Only after savoring the 
pleasant transition would she grad
ually open her eyes to the room it
self. 

Today the enjoyment went even 
further in -its witchery. For the 
first time in years she remembered 
the Lonesome Game, and was 
moved to play a favorite version. 
There were a number of these, al-
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most forgotten, but now, with this 
slow awakening, details became 
clear in her memory. 

On chilly autumn evenings, for 
example, as a girl of ten, she pre
ferred the Voyage. That involved a 
long walk by the river, rich with 
poignant night fragrances. She 
would not return until after dark, 
pretending it was. from some 
vague, distant journey across the 
sea. She could not be sure that the 
old redwood house would be there, 
or even if Mom and Dad were still 
alive when she came home. Her 
heart would be pounding with de
licious anticipation—and carefully 
nurtured fears—as she rounded the 
last corner. Yes, the house was 
standing, warmly lit, inviting. But 
were they really in it, after • all 
these weary years, wondering what 
had happened to Linda, gone for 
so long.? Was she ever coming 
home? 

It was invariably a letdown then, 
to have Mom look up from her • 
book, and say mildly, "I do wish 
you'd get back before dark, dear." 
Just as if Linda had been for a 
stroll instead of appearing so dra
matically, without any warning, 
after a long, long visit to foreign 
lands! 

This morning, though, was no 
time for the Voyage, but rather for 
the Strange Awakening version of 
the Lonesome Game, which she 

THE LONESOME GAME 

had so often played as a child. It 
called for lying very quietly in bed, 
refusing to open her eyes even a 
tiny bit, and pretending to be 
doubtful of her surroundings. By 
keeping her arms tightly pressed 
against her sides and holding her
self rigid, Linda could make the 
soft, familiar bed seem altogether 
strange, so that when she did peek 
the room would be quite different, 
a mysterious change having taken 
place while she slept. Then even 
the mockingbirds would sound 
like those weird singers in African 
jungle movies, all croaks and bells 
and hoots, and the smell of coffee 
would seem more like that of some 
exotic brew unknown in America, 
even to gourmets. A silly game, but 
it was such fun, and so reassuring 
to open her eyes at last to a well-
known and loved place. 

Yes, she would play it now, even 
as a girl of twenty. Girl.? No, a 
woman. Why, how could she have 
forgotten I Today was her birth
day: twenty years old on May 18. 
What was that bittersweet litde 
scene in "Tales of Hoffman," 
where "• the evil doctor, having 
called for Antonia's age, sings 
"Only twenty! Why the Spring
time of youth . . ." And she 
doomed by him—^made to sing 
when she was so i l l . . . 

Linda screwed her lids down 
more tightly. Well, nobody was go-
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ing to ruin her springtime, or her 
lovely date last night. Brian Mac-
rea, the B. M. O. C , no less; had 
called for her in his new car, and 
she'd had her third drink of im
ported champagne, too; several, in 
fact. Why not? Brian was loaded; 
best catch in town, and she had 
him sewed up. What if he knew his 
girl of twenty was playing the 
Strange Awakening this very morn
ing? And he thinks I'm so mature! 
But then, she defended herself; 
arms firmly against her sides, 
eyes still shut, it's the first time 
in years—because I'm so happy, 
it must be. 

The Lonesome Game was work
ing, too. The bed felt harder than 
normal;' the mockingbirds were 
oddly still^sometimes they sang 
all night, a most unbirdlike habit. 
But she could smell coffee; that 
must be done perking. It did have 
a very sharp overscent, however—a 
strange brew from where? Atlan
tis, across the sea; not coffee, but a 
similar drink with other ingredi
ents; that explained the off flavor. 

The Lonesome Game was work
ing too well. Linda shivered. She 
wasn't ten any more. Why this 
conviction that the room was dif
ferent, that there" had been some 
crazy, iinpossible transformation 
while she slept? And so sound a 
sleep, not to hear the coffee perk
ing, but to awake only after it was 

done. Briefly it was confusing. 
Yet that was natural; she'd been 

out late; they'd gone everywhere, 
she and Brian . , . and then parked 
a long time by the river . . ..he was 
just rough enough to be masculine 
. . . they could hit it off if only that 
proposal were in the cards . . . she 
was quite sure to be Homecoming 
Queen; that had its points in catch
ing a husband . . . nor was it just 
vanity to feel that she, Linda Jean 
Baihnger, was the prettiest girl in 
town; everybody had always said 
so since she was sixteen . . . How I 
ramble! she told herself, sinking 
deeper in the bed, and actually re
capturing the slightness and fragil
ity of childhood . . . I must wake 
up and get moving: today's my 
birthday . . . party tonight . . . 

Her lids were heavy; they didn't 
want to lift, and Linda was sud
denly a little frightened. It's only 
that I'm not really awake yet, she 
assured herself. That's happened 
before. You think the sleep is over, 
but arc only passing from one 
dream level to another. I'll force 
myself out of this half-doze . . . 

Then she heard voices nearby. 
Mom and Dad? No, two women 
talking; one loud, the other soft 
and sweet. Company? Not in the 
morning; not with Mom—chouse 
immaculate first. Unless I've slept 
until noon . . . that possible? . . . 
I did get home awfully late . . . or 
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did I? . . . don't even remember 
, . . too much wine? . . . I hope 
not—Dad will be furious . . . but 
I'm twenty today, a grown woman 
. . . and one has privileges on a 
birthday . . . I 'm very clear-headed 
for a dream; odd . . . 

"In here," the loud voice said. "A 
tragic case, Sister. Out on a date; 
night before her birthday, poor 
thing. Her boyfriend was drunk; 
he crashed - a new car. D. O. A.— 
dead on arrival, he was." 

Linda .listened, wondering, let
ting her lids stay down. Morbid 
gossip, the kind she hated. Why 
not stick to the good things ? There 
were so many. Death was vmplea-
sant. What was Mom up to, inyit-
ing such people ? And who was the 
"case" in the other bedroom? This 
was no nursing home; the room 
was for guests. 

Linda opened her eyes at last, 
but this time the Lonesome Game, 
in its Strange Awakening form, 
went on: walls dirty white; smell 
of some sharp antiseptic mingling 
with that of strong coffee; and 
this was not her bed, but a hard, 
narrow cot. 

She got her arms free, and with 
much effort brought them to her 
face . . . 

"Yes," the loud woman just out
side the door said. "She's been here 
the longest. Way before my time.' 
Not a relation left. Brain damage, 
you know. Sister Ursula. Keeps 
them in a coma. Just a vegetable. 
And today's her birthday." 

The soft voice said something 
very low. 

"No, she'll not wake up. Sister 
. . . unless . . . sometimes at the 
very end, the mind gets quite clear 
for just a few minutes . . . as if 
death had special power . . ." 

Linda's fingers touched her 
wrinkled cheeks, old and flaccid; 
her hands she now saw plainly, 
and they were gnarled, veiny, 
hooked . . . 

Two women, one a nun, were, 
standing by the bed. Sister Ursula's 
eyes, soft and brown as melted cara
mel, met Linda's gaze, so full of 
terrible urgency. 

"Why, she's awake!" the nun 
cried. 

Then Linda's eyes closed and 
the Lonesome Game wasended. 

THE LONESOME GAME 83 

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



Perhaps a career is an anticlimax. 

•{y 

• * 7* 

/P \\ 
A I 

cide; there were also judge and 
jury. However, there was one case, 
not yet recorded, wherein I was 
both judge and jury, if not also 
prosecuting counsel, and wherein 
I allowed a man to escape a trial by 
his peers. That case, if I may class 

MT HAS been said that I have en
abled more men to cheat the death 
sentence than any other living trial 
lawyer.. Implied in the use of the 
word "cheat" is that I am a special
ist in bringing about miscarriages 
of justice. What seems to be ig
nored is that in each case on record 
I did not possess the power to de-

it as such, helped more than any
thing else to shape my career. Now 
that all principals except myself 
are deceased, I can write its history 
without causing anyone any em
barrassment. ." 

The case arose during my final 
voyage as a merchant-marine, ra
dio officer. I had used my teen-age 
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experience as an amateur to pass 
for a cornmercial license in order 
to get a few glimpses of the rest of 
the world before settling down to 
a shore career, and I spent my col
lege and law-school vacations in 
like manner. In that last summer I 
had managed to squeeze in a cou
ple of runs aboard oil tankers to 
Venezuela and Mexico, and there 
was just time to make the three-

-week round trip to Puerto Rico 
in the sugar boat Saetia before I 
was due back in law school for my 
bar examination. 

The captain of the Saetia was 
Philip Maddock, a man who, as a 
medical-school dropout, was far 
above the average of freight-ship 
masters in both education and 
mien. Making the voyage with him 
was his wife, Marion. The sugar 
company allowed the wives of its 
masters one voyage annually, but 
this was the first occasion in the 
past few years that Mrs. Maddock 
had availed herself of the privi
lege. She was thin and bony-chest- • 
ed, with gray streaks in her shoul
der-length auburn hair, and she 
wore horn-rimmed glasses that 
seemed to enhance her fading mid
dle-aged prettiness. She was a buy
er of furs for a large department 
store, but she had been losing 
weight, presumably from over
work, aiid her doctor had ordered 
rest and quiet, we were told. Hence 

she occupied the pilot cabin in the 
officers' quarters, instead of shar
ing the captain's quarters as was 
customary, to spare her from be
ing wakened whenever the captain 
was called out during the night. 

It became obvious before the 
voyage was hardly a day or two 
old that there was a coolness of 
some kind between her and the 
captain. She sat at his table in the 
saloon, together with the chief 
mate and the chief engineer, but 
she shared little in the conversa
tion, and would sometimes leave 
before the others had finished. She 
rose early and took to having cof
fee on the bridge with the chief 
mate at six-thirty. She spent most 
of the day alone outside her cabin 
in a steamer chair, reading through 
sunglasses one of the books or 
magazines she had brought with 
her. Part of her evenings she passed 
playing bridge in the little officers' 
lounge with the chief mate, chief 
engineer, and chief steward. They 
remarked that she was inclined to 
be sharp-tongued with her part
ners. 

I had very little conversation 
with her, since I spent most of my 
spare time with my law books. 
Once or twice, during the early 
part of the voyage, she wandered 
as far as the radio-room door, but 
finding me busy, she had wan
dered off again. She did not come 
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right into the radio room until that 
very last night of hers on board, 
four days before we were due in 
Boston. 

It was warm and humid, the 
radio-room fan giving small relief, 
and I was waiting for my watch 
to end at eleven o'clock, when I 
could go down to the officers' pan
try for a sandwich and a glass of 
cold milk and then cool off on 
deck for a while before turning in 
f^- i-Ua n'.nUt- TUn ^U:„ U-J —:.~4. 
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ed down around the officers' quar
ters, but suddenly someone moved 
in silently behind me from the 
open door to the passageway, and 
even before I glanced up I knew 
from the waft of gardenia min
gling with the ubiquitous raw 
brown-sugar' smell of the cargo 
that it was the captain's wife. She 
was in soft slippers and .wore a 
robe over her white nightgown. 
There was an' alarmed expression 
on her face. 

"I must come in," she said. "I'm 
so frightened." 

She sank into the armchair be
side the doorway. I quickly turned 
down the receiver volume control 
to mute the chorus of ship and 
shore radiotelegraph signals, and 
swiveled around to her in my 
chair. 

"What frightened you.?" I asked. 
Her face was damp from the 

heat. She had come without her 

glasses, and her eyes had that odd 
appearance resulting when' glasses 
are iremoved. 

"The "captain." She generally re
ferred to her husband as the cap
tain. "We quarreled this evening," 
she went on fretfully. "He threat
ened me." 

She cast a look at the loudspeak
er as the high-pitched note of a 
nearby ship calling a coast station 
rose above the muted background. 

X ou re not iuLciiupLiiig any
thing," I assured her. 

"I've been upset all evening," she 
resumed in an anguished voice. 
"The captain and I quarreled over 
another woman—a rich young 
widow he met in a San Juan night 
club last year. She was a passenger 
on a cruise ship." 

"Mrs. Maddock," I said gently, 
"I'd prefer not to be drawn into 
the private affairs of you and the 
captain." 

"You must help me," she cried 
beseechingly. "I'm terrified. The 
captain wants a divorce. That's 
what the quarrel was about. I told 
him no—never!" Her little gray 
eyes flashed. "He said I'd refused 
for the last time. After I went to" 
bed a while ago, I couldn't sleep. 
Things began to come back to me. 
This is the first voyage I've made 
with the captain in several years. 
Our marriage hadn't been going 
well of late, even before the wid-. 
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ow. The captain persuaded me to 
take this trip, for my health. Enid 
—^my sister—said he wanted a 
chance to put me out of the way, 
to push me overboard. I didn't 
take Enid seriously at the time— 

next voyage. Enid had seen him 
out with her. Enid's remark came 
back to me when I was lying in 
the dark in my cabin and couldn't 
sleep. I got to worrying over the 
captain's meaning when he said I'd 

just showing her dislike for him, I 
thought. She never did care for 
him. It was she who found out all 
about the rich young widow. I'd 
been away on one of my buying 
trips and didn't get back until af
ter the captain had sailed on the 
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refused for the last time. It sound
ed like a threat. I became terrified 
he might really push me over
board." 

"Mrs. Maddock," I said with a 
reassuring smile, "it isn't easy to 
push anyone overboard unless it's 
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someone who happens to be stand
ing on the rails." 

"He could poison me. He keeps 
all those drugs and poisons in his 
safe. He knows all about poisons. 
He could poison me and bury me 
at sea without anyone knowing I'd 
been murdered." 

"Do you really believe your hus
band would be capable of commit
ting such a crime.''" I asked her. 

She gave me a distraught look. 
<(T 1 'L 1 r». . . . T»„- ,* f - -' 1 
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might. You're studying law. 
Couldn't you advise me of some
thing I could do.? Isn't there some 
way of having myself placed in 
protective custody, or whatever can 
be done like that aboard a ship.?" 

"My advice, Mrs. Maddock, is to 
go back to your cabin and try to 
overcome your fears and go to 
sleep. . You are perhaps . over
wrought as a result of your quar
rel with the captain and brooding 
over it in the dark. The captain is 
turned in for the night and un
likely to turn out to offer you 
something with poison in it. .You 
could refuse it anyway. By morn
ing your fears most Ukely will have 
vanished. If not, and you wish to 
ease your mind, I suggest you 
speak to the chief mate. Mr. Patch-
er is next in command and in a 
better position Fo act in your be
half than I. Tell him you wish to 
place yourself under his protection. 

You may also mention you have 
confided in me. Tell Mr. Patcher 
you wish him to take up the matr 
ter with the captain. By doing so 
he'll be serving notice on your 
husband that if you should unex
pectedly die during the remainder 
of the voyage, he'll come under 
suspicion." 

Mrs. Maddock gazed at me with 
an expression of wretched indeci
sion and then rose as if in heavy 
resignation. "I know I won't feel 
any different in the morning," she 
said, miserably, "but I'll speak to 
Mr. Patcher. Thank you, Mr. Van-
ner. I do hope you'll forgive m c 
for bothering you with my trou
bles, but I got so frightened and 
felt I had to talk to someone." 

I watched her as she returned 
along the passageway, her head 
bent as if with dread at each step. 
I felt sorry for her. It was anguish 
enough to.know that her husband 
wanted to free himself from her 
without having to suffer the terror 
of being poisoned, unfounded or 
not. As a medical student who had 
given up medicine for the sea, Cap
tain Maddock no doubt possessed 
a working knowledge of poisons 
but, although I had known him 
hardly more than two weeks, he 
did not strike me as a man who 
would murder his wife for another" 
woman. He was well liked by both 
officers and crew. Yet more than 
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one wife killer has been popular 
with colleagues and neighbors. 

I hoped that Mrs. Haddock's 
fears would have subsided by 
morning; I was not eager to have 
the captain learn that I had been 
made privy to his marital troubles. 
That was my last thought as his 
wife turned the corner of the pas
sageway into the officers' quarters, 
the smell of raw sugar replacing 
gardenia, and it was the last time I 
saw her alive. 

I was awakened suddenly next 
morning by a knock, the hook 
holding my cabin door ajar was 
lifted, and someone came in. I 
started up in my bunk. The cabin 
had cooled during the night and 
was now bright with eastern sun
shine; the sparkling blue sea was 
mirrored- in the thick glass of the 
ports suspended on their chains. I 
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threw an anxious glance at the 
travel alarm clock on my bunk-
side tray, fearing that it had failed 
to go off and I had overslept and 
should now be on watch in the 
radio room. But it was only a few 
minutes before seven. I blinked cu
riously at the captain, coming to
ward me with two radiogram 
forms in his hand. 

"Sorry to have to get you up 
ahead of time, Mr. Vanner," he 
said gravely. "I want you to get 
these two messages off at once." 
He paused. "My wife passed away 
during the night." 

I held out my hand mechanically 
for the two forms, a single thought 
racing around in my mind. Cap
tain Maddock was a handsome 
man nearing fifty, broad and pow
erfully built, with sea-blue eyes and 
wavy brown hair, unshaven at 
the moment and in the rumpled 
khakis he usually wore during 
night or early morning spells on 
the bridge. I could well imagine 
any young widow, wealthy or not, 
finding him extremely attractive. 
But would he murder for one ? 

"I'm most sorry to hear that, 
Captain," I said, and I added what 
appeared to be an innocuous ques
tion. "Was she suddenly taken ill.?" 

"She died in her sleep. As you 
know, she was making this trip 
for her health's sake. I thought she 
was merely run-down. Apparently 
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it was something more serious." 
He shook his head sadly. "I far 
from expected anything hke this. 
It's a big shock to me." 
. He sounded genuinely grieved; 

yet I wondered if he did not pro
test a litde too much. He went out 
in silence, hooking the door be
hind him. I slid into my slippers-
and hurried into the adjoining ra
dio room in my pajamas. I read 
the two messages, counted the 
words, and added time and date 
more by reflex action than con
scious thought, my mind else
where. One radiogram advised the 

• marine superintendent of the sugar 
line in Boston that the captain's 
wife had passed away at sea that 
morning; the other conveyed the 
same information to a Mrs. Enid 
Crail. I transmitted the radiograms 
to a Florida coast station and then 
went back to my cabin to shave 
and shower. 

While the electric razor 
hummed about my face, I specur 
lated on the nature of Marion Mad-
dock's death, but decided that all 
conjecture would be litde more 
than exercise until I had learned 
something of the circumstances 
surrounding it. 

I waited until eight o'clock be
fore going below for breakfast, so 
as not to be finished before the 
chief mate came into the saloon. 
The captain was absent from his 

table, and I mused that even a man 
who had just murdered his wife 
might be capable of showing that 
much respect for her memory, if 
only to keep up appearances. The 
chief engineer was partly through 
his usual cereal, toast, and coffee. I 
sat down to breakfast alone, for of 
my three table companions the 
third mate had already left to re
lieve the chief mate on the bridge, 
and the second mate and second 
assistant engineer were still sleep
ing off their four-to-eight watches. 

The chief mate came in just as 
the chief engineer was leaving. I 
hurried through my hot cakes and 
coffee and then went over to the 
captain's table and eased into the 
chair vacated by the chief engineer. 

"Quite a shock, the old man's 
wife," I remarked. 

Mr. Patcher nodded. He was a 
mild man of thirty or so, lean and 
sandy-haired, his black tie a little 
askew as usual round the neck of 
his khaki shirt. He was shaking a 
layer of catsup over his fried eggs, 
bacon,' and sausage, his regular 
morning meal that belied his slim-
ness. 

"I could scarcely believe it when 
the old man came back to the 
bridge and told me," he said, put
ting down the botde. 

"It was he who found her.?" 
Again the chief mate nodded. 

"She didn't show up on the bridge 
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for coffee. The old man went be
low to see what was keeping her. 
He called me down right away. 
She was still in her bunk—died 
peacefully in her sleep, by the look 
of her." 

"A heart attack, perhaps." 
"The old man thinks it might 

have been whatever's been making 
her feel out of sorts all along. He's 
had some medical training, you 
know." 

"He'll have her buried ashore, no 
doubt, seeing that we'll arrive in 
port in a few days." 

"No. She's to be buried at sea. 
The service will be this afternoon 
at four o'clock." 

"Isn'tt that rather unusual—so 
quick, I mean?" 

"I suppose so," agreed Mr. Patch-
er. "I wanted to fix her up nice 
and give all hands a chance to 
view her and pay their respects to
day and tomorrow, like we gener
ally do with a crew member, but 
the old man said he wants it sim
ple and nothing special just be
cause it happens to be his wife. He 
wants it over and done with—no 
fuss or waiting. He doesn't believe 
in all the funeral-parlor layout 
ashore, flowers and all that stuff. 
I'm with him on that. That's how 
I'd want it for myself if I kick off 
at sea—a length of good clean can
vas and a firebar or two. No put
ting me on exhibition. That's the 

best way of doing it, to my mind." 
And also to the mind of a man 

who is in a hurry to dispose of a 
body, I mused. I didn't pursue the 
subject any further with Mr. 
Patcher. I left him to his morning 
snack, as he called it, and went 
up to the radio room to begin 
my forenoon watch at eight-thirty. 
I switched on the main receiver 
and sat with ears attuned to the 
medley of dots and dashes issuing 
from the loudspeaker while 
thoughts criss-crossed my mind 
like words on a television news 
ticker run wild. The death of the ' 
captain's wife was being accepted 
a natural one—but was it.? Was 
Captain Maddock really capable 
of murder after all.? Had he given 
his wife a poison that did not 
take effect until sometime during 
the night.? Or smothered her with 
a pillow.? Or used some other 
method unlikely to betray him.? 
. Ashore, I could have gone to 

the authorities with my suspicions. 
Here, aboard ship, the authority 
was the captain, in supreme com
mand, the suspect himself. If 
guilty. Captain Maddock could be 
expected to ridicule his wife's 
fears, charge that she was suffer
ing from delusions, or was out of 
her mind, and probably hasten the 
burial. If innocent, he would nat
urally be outraged, furious, per
haps throw me out of his cabin 
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and carry out the burial on sched
ule. Either way, the question 
whether or not murder had been 
committed would go unresolved. 

How solid were my grounds 
, for suspecting murder ? I asked 
myself. The fears expressed by the 
captain's wife were perhaps with
out justification. The captain's re
mark that she had refused him a 
divorce for the last time perhaps 
meant nothing beyond that and 
was by no means a threat. Her 
death following so closely after
ward could be nothing more than 
an extraordinary coincidence, the 
haste to bury her simply a per
sonal preference. 

I was tempted to remain silent 
and do nothing. If Captain Mad-
dock was not guilty, I should be 
doing him an ill turn by throwing 
suspicion on him and forcing him 
to prove his innocence, as well as 
putting . myself in an invidious 
light as an over-zealous law stu
dent. Yet the thought of taking no 
action, keeping silent in the face 
of possible murder, left me un
easy. It would be cowardly, I felt. 
Moreover, if there had been mur
der, I should virtually be making 
myself an accessory after the fact. 
That was intolerable. I had to do 
something. 

I considered radioing my suspi
cions to the marine superinten
dent and urging him to order the 

captain to bring the body to port. 
Or perhaps it would be more im
mediately effective to lay the mat
ter before Mr. Patcher and de
mand that he act on it. Yet I was 
reluctant to take either course. I 
felt I should not be dealing fairly 
with Captain Maddock. It would 
be like indicting a man without 
first giving him the opportunity 
of clearing himself. 

I decided to go direct to Captain 
Maddock. I spent several minutes 
mentally wording my manner of 
approach, and then I went out of 
the radio room to look for him. 

I found him in his office, going 
over some letters on his desk. He 
was wearing fresh khakis with 
collar insignia and black tie, seem
ingly out of respect for the dead. 
He glanced up as I knocked on 
the doorway and entered. When I 
came close enough to his desk, I 
noticed that the letters bore his 
wife's name and address on the 
envelopes. On the bulkhead above 
the desk was a framed photograph 
of her. 

"Captain," I began respectfully, 
"I understand from the chief mate 
that your wife will be buried at 
sea." 

"Yes," he replied sadly. "The 
service will be at four o'clock on 
the afterdeck. You'll be on watch 
in the radio room, of course, but 
take time out to attend." 
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"You're not sure, what she died 
from. On shore when cause of 
death is unknown, an autopsy is 
generally ordered. Isn't thkt the 
rule at sea .'̂ " 

Captain Maddock studied me for 
a few moments with his sea-blue 
eyes, and then smiled, as if sud
denly comprehendiiig. "Appar
ently the law bug is nipping you, 
Mr. Vanner. Well, for your in
formation, at sea the captain logs 
the cause of death if he knows it 
beyond doubt, and to the best of 
his ability if he doesn't." 

"What if he suspected foul play ?" 
"You mean murder.?" The cap

tain shrugged. "If a captain sus
pected anything of that kind, he'd 
most certainly hold the body for 
an autopsy at the next port of call." 

"Suppose the captain himself 
were the murderer'?" 

The captain smiled. "I'd say he'd 
do everything within his power to 
avoid an autopsy." 

"So that if such a captain ap
peared exceptionally desirous of a 
quick burial at sea, he'd be leaving 
himself open to suspicion." 

Captain Maddock had given no 
sign of perceiving that my ques
tions were not strictly impersonal, 
and I was beginning to feel that 
either he was a good actor or else 
he had not murdered his wife. 
Now, however, the smile suddenly 
vanished. 

"Is that an insinuation of some 
kind.?" 

"Captain, I'll stop beating about 
the bush. Late last night your wife 
came to the radio room. She was 
frightened. She feared that you 
intended to murder her, by poison 
perhaps. She said you had quar
reled with her earlier in the eve
ning and threatened her. She died 
suddenly during the night. You 
are giving her a quick burial at 
sea." 

The captain sat motionless, his 
eyes fixed on mine. Through the 
open portholes came the incessant 
hiss of the sea against the moving 
hull; two fans hummed on oppo
site bulkheads. Footsteps sounded 
in the passageway and Mr. Patcher 
went by, glancing casually in. The 
captain suddenly came to his feet 
and crossed to the door; he closed 
it and returned to the swivel chair. 
He gestured at the chair beside 
his desk. 

"Sit down, Mr. Vanner," he said, 
as if I had merely come on some 
routine matter. "Please tell me ev
erything my wife said to you." 

I sat stiffly in the straight-backed 
chair and repeated every word his 
wife had spoken to me in the ra
dio room on the previous night, 
as near as I could recall. When I 
had finished, Captain Maddock ap
peared a little shaken but other
wise composed. 
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"So you believe I poisoned my 
wife," he said, almost reproach
fully. 

His manner astonished me. This 
was not the blustering, feigned in
dignation of guilt, nor the angry 
scorn of outraged innocence. In
deed, Captain Maddock gazed at 
me with as little outward emotion 
as if I had merely drawn his at
tention to some minor disregard 
of shipboard radio regulations. 

"I think you'll agree there are 
reasonable grounds for requesting 
an autopsy," I replied. 

"And if I refuse?" •• 
"I'll naturally view that as a sign 

ofguUt." 
"And then.?" 
"I'll go to the chief mate. If he 

refuses to take any action to pre-^ 
vent the sea burial, then I'll go to 
each of the union delegates on 
board. If they, too, are afraid to 
disobey your orders to proceed 
with the burial, I'll radio the facts 
to the marine superintendent and 
demand that he order the body 
held for an autopsy. I'll also radio 
any Coast Guard cutter or United 
States warship that may be close 
enough to board us at short no
tice." 

These radio threats, I was well 
aware, were idle ones, for the cap
tain could have ordered the voltage. 
shut off the radio room, or have 
me prevented from entering it, but 

at least I was showing my de
termination to do all within my 
power in the interests of justice. 

Captain Maddock gazed at me 
in silence for a few moments. 
From the deck outside came the 
voices of sailors washing down 
the white paintwork for the ship's 
arrival in the' home port, but nei
ther the captain nor I could have 
said what they were talking about, 
so intent were we on each other. 
Finally the captain spoke, with 
surprising calmness. 

"Mr. Vanner, in the circum
stances I can quite understand 
your feelings. However, the facts 
aren't what you believe them to be. 
My wife lied to you last night. I 
did not persuade her to make this 
voyage. We did not quarrel over 
a divorce. I did not demand one, 
nor threaten that it was the last 
time I'd ask for one. The rich 
young widow—yes, this is true ex
cept that she isn't rich; merely of 
comfortable means. My sister-in-
law, Enid, found out about her 
and told Marion. Any poisoning 
that. was done was by my sister-
in-law of my wife's mind. Marion 
was furious about the widow. She 
was an intensely jealous woman. 
Even though our marriage had 
become shaky, she couldn't bear 
the thought of another woman 
taking her place. She went so far 
as to say she'd rather see me dead 
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first. I never took her seriously." 
The captain paused, and as his 

gaze wandered to the photograph 
on the bulkhead, I remembered 
how his wife's eyes had flashed 
last night when she had cried, 
"Never!" The photograph had ob
viously been taken several years 
before; Marion Maddock was ful
ler in the figure then,, and wore a 
happy smile. I wondered whether 
it was she or the captain who was 
the liar. 

"My wife," resumed the cap
tain, looking back at me, "sug
gested this voyage herself. I was 
surprised, for she had declined to 
make these annual voyages in re
cent years, after we had begun to 
cool toward each other, in fact. 
Perhaps it would be fairer to say 
that I was the one who cooled off, 
for no particular reason other than 
she had ceased to attract me. Any
way, she had consulted some out-
of-town doctor when she was away 
on one of her buying trips and he 
had recommended a long rest far 
from everything. I naturally agreed 
when she suggested making this 
trip, with no thought whatever of 
Enid's silly notion of pushing her 
overboard." 

, "Then you won't object to an 
autopsy .i*" 

Captain Maddock stared som
berly at his brown shoes. "That 
means you do not believe me, or 

rather that you are still in doubt. 
I was hoping that I need go no 
further, but I suppose it was too 
much to expect. You force me to 
make a painful disclosure." The 
captain looked up at me. "An au
topsy would reveal that my wife 
died of a poison taken from the 
ship's medical supplies kept in my 
safe." 

A stared at him, startled and 
shocked. Then you did poison 
her." 

"That," he replied, "would be 
the inevitable conclusion drawn 
from the result of an autopsy. The 
truth is that when I found my 
wife this morning, my first 
thought was that she had died 
from whatever had been causing 
her tiredness. Then, among her 
lotions on the dresser, I saw the 
bottle of morphine sulphate tab- \ 
lets. -̂ She must have got them from 
my safe yesterday morning when I 
stepped out for a few moments 
while it was unlocked. I put the 
bottle out of sight before I called 
down Mr. Patcher. I wished to 
avoid an. inquiry by the Coast 
Guard. It isn't pleasant for a man 
to have it known that his wife 
committed suicide, especially if it 
was said to be over another 
woman, which is what my sister-
in-law would be sure to say. Also, 
I didn't want the other woman's 
name brought into the affair." 
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I was unable to restrain my in
credulity. "You expect me to be
lieve that your wife came to me 
last night in fear of being poisoned 
by you and immediately went to 
her cabin and took a fatal dose?" 

"To all appearances that is ex
actly what happened."' 

"But why—for' what reason.?" 
"Obviously in hope of having 

me condemned for murder." 
The man amazed me. By now 

he must have fully realized that he. 
was virtually fighting for his" life, 
yet he seemed 'as unperturbed as 
if he were merely stating his side 
of some trivial complaint lodged 
with a shipping commissioner by 
a disgruntled crew member. I 
could well believe the yarn told of 
him that when he was the wartime 
captain of a fast armed freighter 
being chased and shelled by a U-
boat, the submarine commander 
radioed the freighter to cease firing 
or he would execute her captain, 
whereupon Captain Maddock told 
the gunnery officer to keep up the 
good work and then took another 
bite of the apple he was eating. 

"Captain," I said^ still incredu-
• lous, "I find it almost impossible 
to conceive that a woman would 
take her own hfe in order to have 
her husband condemned for mur
dering her." 

The captain turned to his desk. 
He picked up one of the letters 

and handed it.' to me. "Perhaps 
that will help to convince you. I 
came across it a little while ago 
when going through my wife's 
correspondence. It is quite clear to 
me now why she kept it a secret." 

I unfolded the sheet of crisp 
bond paper. li: was the letterhead 
of a Rochester physician, whom 
the captain's wife had consulted. 
According to the typed contents, 
she had asked for a frank ap
praisal of a series of tests she had 
recently undergone at a local can
cer clinic. The doctor's regretful 
reply was that death was inevita
ble witliin six months at the most. 

I looked up at the captain, all 
doubt finally swept from my mind, 
but he was slow to grasp the cru
cial significance of that letter, for 
he said: . 

"She knew she would die in six 
months or so. She couldn't face 
those six months, slowly wasting 
away, agonizing pain toward the 
end. Nor could she endure know
ing that I'd be free to marry the 
widow. So she carefully withheld 
knowledge of her fatal illness from 
me, foreseeing undoubtedly that a 
jury would find it hard to believe 
that a man would risk murdering 
his wife if he knew a disease 
would kill her within a few 
months. It would seem that her 
disease had reached into her mind 
also." 
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Perhaps. I glanced again at the 
photograph above the desk. I won
dered if that smile was as false as 
the fears she had expressed to me 
last night. It was she, not the cap
tain, who had been the good actor. 
Although Marion Maddock was 
now dead, I let anger toward her 
rise within me, resentful that she 
should have used me as a dupe in 
her monstrous scheme. But she 
had been blind to the vital flaw in 
it: if a man were unlikely to mur
der his wife while knowing she 
was soon to die, by the same line 
of reasoning such a woman in 
fear of being murdered by her hus
band would not fail to tell him 
about her deadly illness. 

I stood up, handing the letter 
back. "Captain," I said, "I'll be on 
the afterdeck at four o'clock." 

I left the Saetia in Boston and 
went to New York to prepare for 
my bar examination. A year later 
I attended the wedding of Captain 
Maddock and the young widow'. 
Whatever her means. Captain 
Maddock remained at sea. He re
tired a few years ago, and they 
moved to Florida. Both were 

drowned when their sailing yacht 
was caught in that Bahamas hur
ricane last fall. As with the first 
marriage. Captain Maddock left no 
issue. 

Captain Maddock closely fol
lowed my career as a trial lawyer. 
After each case he invariably sent 
me a telegram of congratulations 
or regrets, according to the ver
dict. I shall miss those telegrams, 
especially the congratulatory ones. 
These somehow always gave me 
the comfortable feeling that the 
verdict had been just for, although 
I have never accepted a murder 
case unless there were sorne 
grounds, however small, for be
lieving the accused innocent, more 
than once I have hesitated. Then 
a glance at the photograph hang
ing among the diplomas on my 

'ofEce wall helped me to a decision. 
There have been numerous in
quiries about that photograph. 
Now I shall be able to answer 
with my true reason for keeping 
it there, that it serves as both re
minder, and inspiration. It is an 
enlarged snapshot of the sugar 
boat Saetia. 
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A clever man recognizes his own shortcomings—but admits them 
only to himself. 

T H E Y were in the commissioner's 
office at headquarters. Snodman, 

. B.S. in Hberal arts, number one in 

. his police academy class, ex-debat
ing team captain and regional 
chess champion, adjusted his black 
horn-rimmed glasses with his little 
finger and peered.down at the slip 
of paper the commissioner had 
handed him: 
~ I know everything about my 

marks 
At least I know enough 
To catch them always unawares 
They're never up to SnufI 
"Crude," Snodman'said. "What 

does it mean, sir.?" 
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"I've seen them before," Com
missioner Moriarty said. "They're 
the work o£ a man the. underworld 
calls 'The Snuffer'." 

"A professional assassin, sir?" 
Snodman asked, looking at Moriar
ty through emotionless blue eyes. 
It had always intrigued Snodman, 
the fact that a man named Mori
arty would be decreed by fate to be 
a police commissioner and look so 
like the fictitious Sherlock Holmes 
would have looked, with lean 
hawk nose, shrewd gray eyes, even 
smoking a pipe the stem of which 
was at least slightly curved. 

"Possibly the greatest hired kill
er the police have ever run up 
against," the commissioner said. 
"Rumor has it that he works for 
the syndicate no more than once a 

. year and receives at least fifty thou
sand dollars a job. I personally 
know of six • jobs he's definitely 
completed in various cities." 

Snodman, who smoked a pipe 
himself, placed the stem between • 
his thin lips and reached for his 
tobacco pouch. "How can you be 
so sure they were all the work of 
this . . . Snuffer, sir? Modus oper
andi?" 

The commissioner smiled. "It is 
his M.O. that he is proud of. It 
varies with every job. In Chicago, 
concerning the sports fixing racket, 
it was an exploding basketball; 
two years ago Hans Greiber, 

the passport forger, was found 
drowned in one of those little Ger
man cars filled with water; and 
surely you remember when Joe Be-
sini, who was going to turn state's 
evidence against the syndicate, was 
found smothered by a hot pizza." 

"Gruesome," Snodman said. 
"Anchovies, too." Commissioner 

Moriarty shook his head reminis-
cently. "The fact is that in each of 
these cases the victim knew he was 
marked for death and had police 
protection. In each of these cases 
The Snuffer warned the -victim 
with one of these little poems. A 
highly developed sense of fair play, 
if you ask me." 

"Yes," Snodman agreed, shifting 
position in the leather office chair 
so that his trousers wouldn't be
come too wrinkled. He was one of 
the best dressed detectives on the 
force, and he was proudly aware of 
it. "I suppose every attempt has 
been made to trace him through 
the poems," he said. 

The commissioner nodded. "As 
you can see, they're in hand printed 
ink on cheap stationery. The paper 
is too common to mean anything 
and Handwriting Analysis can't 
make anything out of the simple 
printing except that it's the work of 
a careful, precise individual, which 
I could have told you." 

Snodman wrinkled his still 
youthful brow. "But why on earth 
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does he send the poems? Doesn't 
he realize they merely increase his 
chances o£ being caught ?" 

The commissioner gleaned over 
his desk. "Fair play, Snodman. 
The psychologists say that he's so 

I clever and supremely confident 
that his conscience compels him to 
give his victims warning. They say 
that The Snuffer wants to preserve 
his anonymity yet boast about his 
work, so he writes poems. Some o£ 
cnem «H_JV|UH.\_ g(_nj*a. 

Snodman, who fancied himself 
something of*an expert on litera
ture, wanted to disagree with his 
superior but thought better of it. 
Besides, he was curious as to why 
the commissioner was filling him 
in on this subject, so he sat patient
ly and waited for his boss to get to 
the point. 

"The point is," Moriarty said, 
biting on his curved pipe stem, 
"that a man named Ralph Capas-
trani has agreed to testify next 
month before a Senate Subcommit
tee hearing on organized crime. 
We thought-it was a hush-hush 
thing, but kept Capastrani under 
protection anyway. Then, this 
morning, I received this poem in 
the mail." 

"Does Capastrani know any
thing about it, sir.?" 

"No. We don't want him to die 
of worry before the hearings. We're 
taking every precaution to . keep 

The Snuffer from earning another 
fortune from the syndicate. Capas
trani is under guard in a room at 
the Paxton Hotel, just two blocks 
from" here. We moved him in this 
morning." The commissioner 
paused-'for effect and pressed his 
fingertips down onto the glass desk 
top. "Starting in ten minutes, your 
job' will be to guard him." 

"I'm honored you have the con
fidence in me, sir," Snodman said, 
actually rather insulted that the 
commissioner should think he 
would have a hard time outwitting 
the composer of these jingling triv
ialities. 

Commissioner Moriarty smiled 
his Holmes-like smile. "You are 
one of the most highly educated 
men on the force, Snodman, and in 
the few years you've been with us 
you've proven yourself to be an 
efficient and hardworking police
man. Few men of your caliber 
choose policework as a profession, 
and your dedication is unques
tioned. I can think of iio man on' 
the force who would have a better 
chance of outwitting The Snuffer." 

Snodman took this deluge of 
compliments with aplomb. 

The commissioner picked up a 
silver letter opener and neatly 
opened one of many letters on his 
desk. "Capastrani is in room 
twenty-four on the third floor," he 
said by way. of dismissal. "I'll be 
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over later myself to check on 
things." 

Snodman rose casually and took 
his leave. 

Suite 24 was small and sparsely 
but tastefully furnished. Shades 
had been pulled over the third 
floor, ledgeless vi^indows; heating 
and air conditioning ducts had 
been blocked and the comfort was 
being inadequately supplied by a 
rented window air conditioner; 
food was brought up three times a 
day by a room service waiter who 
was duly searched before being ad
mitted. Outside the door to the hall 
stood an armed patrolman; outside 
the door to the bedroom sat Snod
man; inside the bedroom lay Ca-
pastrani, sleeping peacefully. Suite 
24 was invulnerable. 

Obviously Capastrani, a squat, 
hairy individual, had faith in his 
police department, for almost all of 
his tirne was occupied by sleeping 
and eating; but then, besides lis
tening to the monotonous watery 
hum of the air conditioner, there 
really wasn't much else to do in 
suite 24. 

Snodman's mind dwelt on how 
much the syndicate would pay to 
have Capastrani killed. It dwelt on 
Commissioner" Moriarty and his, 
thorough knowledge of The Snuff
er. The commissioner had even 
consulted a poUce psychologist. 
Snodman had seen the gleam in 

the commissioner's eyes as he'd dis
cussed the cunning assassin, and he 
was sure that Moriarty had dedi-

-cated himself to foiling or even 
capturing The Snuffer. A police
man's dream, Snodman said to 
himself, smiling. 

The long day went by without 
event. The patrolman outside the 
door had changed when the three 
o'clock shift came on. Capastrani 
had emerged from his room only 
to eat a late breakfast and lunch, 
which he'd wolfed down before re
turning to stretch full length and 
fully clothed on the bed. Snodman 
had read a travel magazine three 
times. He yawned and looked at 
his watch: five o'clock.. 

At five forty-five he was speak
ing frantically into the telephone 
to Commissioner Moriarty. "You'd 
better come over here right away 
with a lab man, sir. I think some
body tried to poison Capastrani!" 

Within five minutes the door to 
suite 24 flew open. Snodman's po
lice revolver was out of its shoul
der holster in a flash, but he re
laxed as he saw it was the com
missioner and a lab man. They 
looked in surprise at Snodman's 
revolver as Wilson, the^ uniformed 
patrolman guarding the hall, closed 
the door behind them. 

"It's all right," Commissioner 
Moriarty said. "We should have 
knocked." 
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; Snodman slipped the revolver 
into his suitcoat pocket. "Have a 
look at this," he said, pointing to 
the tray of food that room service 
had brought up for Gapastrani's 
supper.,To the lab man he said, "I 
think there's arsenic on the steak." 

"I'm glad you called me person
ally," Commissioner Moriarty said. 
"You did the right thing." 

Snodman smiled. "I knew you 
had a special interest in the case," 
he said. "I thought you'd want tn 
come right over." 

The commissioner nodded so
berly. "That's why I chose a hotel 
only two blocks from headquar
ters." ' 

The three of them leaned over 
the tray of food. "You can't see it 
now," Snodman • said, "but there 
were traces of white powder on 
the underside of the steak when it 
wa.s brought up. Most of it's dis
solved in the juices by now." 

The commissioner picked up the 
plate and sniffed. "What niade you 
suspicious.''" he asked, replacing 
the plate. 

Snodman shrugged. "A hunch. 
And I thought there was a peculiar 
odor about the steak." 

"Check it out," the commission
er told the lab man. Then he drew 
Snodman over to the sofa to talk 
with him. - " 

"Capastrani know about-this?" 
Moriarty asked. 

Snodman shook his head. "He's 
still asleep. I was going to wake 
him when supper came." 

"Hmm," the commissioner said. 
"I don't understand how anybody 
could have slipped arsenic into that 
food. I toured the kitchen this 
morning and checked out the help 
myself. They're all trustworthy, 
long-time employees." 

"Maybe somebody was bought," 
Snodman suggested. "The Snuffer 
would be able to afford it." 
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"Good point," the commissioner 
said. "Does Capastrani eat steak 
every night?" 

"It's a standing order with room 
service. That's just the sort of habit 
The Snuffer would take advan
tage of. You said he studied his fu
ture victims carefully before each 
job." 

"I didn't say that," the commis
sioner said. "He did—in his poem." 

The lab man, a studious looking 
young fellow, walked over tothem. 
"There's arsenic on the steak," he 
said. "I checked the salt, pepper, 
ketchup, coffee, even the cream for 
the coffee. Everything on the. tray 
besides the steak is okay." Then he 
held out the slip of paper in his 
right hand. "This was stuck to the 
bottom of the steak plate, sir." 

The commissioner took it, un
folding it slowly as Snodman 
watched closely. They read: 

I am quite sure my little trick 
Nicely stilled your Pigeon's song 
'Cause a little bit of arsenic 
Never hurt a soul—for long 
The commissioner crumpled the 

poem and put it in his pocket. 
Then he turned to the lab man. 
"You can _ go, now,." he said. "On 
the way out. tell the kitchen to send 
up another steak, and this time 
you stand right there while it's 
cooking." 

"Right," the lab man said, and 
walked briskly and efficiently out of 

the room to irnplement his orders. 
"We won't tell Capastrani about 

this," the commissioner said to 
Snodman. "He doesn't even know 
The Snuffer is after him. There's 
no point in rattling the state's star 
wimess." 

"Yes, sir," Snodman said. 
The commissioner stretched his 

lean body. "You've been cooped 
up in here all day," he said to Snod
man. "Why don't you go out for-a 
while and get a bite to eat and 
some fresh air. The patrolman's 
outside the door, and I'll stay here 
myself and keep an eye on things 
until you return." 

"Thank you, sir," Snodman said 
with appreciation. "To tell you the 
truth, I was about to ask that little 
favor myself. I could sure use some 
fresh air and a change of scenery." 
He walked to the door and paused. 
"Is there anything I can bring you, 
sir?" 
- "No, no thank you." The com
missioner seemed almost eager for 
Snodman to leave. "Take an hour 
if you want, Snodman." 

"Why, thank you, sir." He 
stepped into the hall and softly 
shut the door behind him. 

Just after Snodman had. left, 
room service arrived at the door 
with Capastrani's new steak. The 
commissioner let them in; exani-
ined the steak, made sure the 
patrolman in the 'hall was alert, 
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then went into the bedroom to 
awaken Capastrani. 

As he first emerged from sleep 
the squat little nian was shocked, 
to see the commissioner. Then he 
blinked his eyes a few times and 
recognized him. Without a word, 
he looked at his watch and rose 
from the mattress to leave the bed
room and eat supper. 

With a smug little smile, the 
commissioner sat on the sofa and 
watched as Capastrani settled him
self before the tray. Apparently the 
little man had been sound asleep 
and was completely unaware of 
the recent occurrence. Capastrani 
sprinkled salt and pepper liberally 
on his steak and buttered a roll. 
Then he unscrewed the cap on the 
ketchup bottle and tipped it. As 
was not unusual, nothing came out. 
He shook the bottle a few times, 

gently, then shook it harder. He 
was holding it upside down, look
ing at it curiously, when the force 
of its explosion blew out the entire 
third floor \vest wall. 

As the ominous sound of the 
explosion reached police headquar
ters two blocks away, Snodman 
leaned back in his desk chair in his 
tiny office and smiled. He drew the 
genuine ketchup bottle from his 
shoulder holster and placed it in 
his botton.1 ucSK drawer. Tnen ne 
picked up the slip of paper on. 
which was the poem he'd just com
pulsively jotted down, tore it into 
tiny pieces and let the pieces flutter 
down into his. wastebasket. For 
all his cleverness, the one thing he 
couldn't do was write poetry. Still, 
bad as they were, even in.his life
time his little jingles might yet 
achieve a certain degree of fame. 
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{ Or, as a devotee of The Bard might express it, "I do desire we . 
may be better strangers!' f 

THE MISOPEDIST 

n DON'T like kids. You wouldn't 
either if you were in my shoes, 
which happen to be size ten, 
prison issue. 

Until the South Side job, I could 
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take kids or leave them alone. I 
had nothing particular against 
them. On the other hand, I wasn't 
exactly on the point o£ tears be
cause I had none of my own, es
pecially with me not married. " 

Anyway, kids were the farthest 
thing from my mind when Lieu
tenant Randall came over to me in 
Tasso's Tavern that night, where I 
was sitting at the bar beside a girl 
named Sally. Ann. 

I uiuii't know who he was then, 
of course. He had on a dark blue 
suit, a striped tie and a white but
ton-down shirt. He also had on a 
bland friendly manner that prom
ised nothing buf kindness and 
understanding. Nobody would 
have thought he was a cop. 

He was, though. I found that 
out right away when he flashed a 
badge on me and told me his 
name. "And you're Andrew Car-
michael, aren't you.'"' he asked me 
politely. 

Without thinking, I said, "Yeah." 
He nodded. His odd yellow eyes 

looked at me with what could only 
be gentle affection. "Good," he' 
said. "Then I'd appreciate it if 
you'd come downtown with me 
for a little talk, Mr. Carmichael. 

. Would you mind?" 
Mind? Who wouldn't mind un

der the circumstances? I was only 
halfway through my second mar
tini; my left hand was resting. 
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companionably on Sally Ann's 
thigh beneath the bar. "Now?" I 
said. Surprisingly, a certain hoarse
ness roughened my voice. I cleared 
my throat. 

"Now would be fine," said 
Randall. He leaned forward and 
looked past me • along the bar at 
Sally Ann. "Will you excuse him 
for a while. Miss?" 

Sally Ann brushed my hand off 
her thigh, said, "With pleasure. 
Whatever he's done, I had nothing 
to do with it. I just met the jerk 
fifteen minutes ago for the first 
time." • . 

That's how it goes. Romance 
dries up fast when a cop appears. 

Randall said, '-'You want to fin
ish your drink?" 

I'd lost interest in my martini. 
"No," I said, and stood up. Randall 
towered over me. "I'm ready, but 
it would be nice to know what you ' 
want to talk to me about." 

Randall grinned. It was a boyish, 
happy grin despite the unbhnking 
yellow eyes above it. "No reason 
to keep it secret," he said, and 
herded me out of Tasso's Tavern 
ahead of him to a police cruiser 
parked at the curb. Randall held 
the back door open for me^ When 
I got in, he climbed in beside me 
and nodded to the uniformed 
driver up front. The poHce car 
surged away from the curb. "What 
we want to talk to you about," 
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Randall said, "is a little matter of 
counterfeiting, Mr. Carmichael." 

Counterfeiting. I exhaled a long 
breath, said, "I thought counterfeit
ing was a federal thing. Lieuten
ant?" 

"It is.'Except there's a local angle 
in this case, and we're handling 
that. See what I mean ?" 

I didn't, but it, wasn't important 
now. The skim of ice that had 
formed over my nerve centers 
when I first felt Randall's big hand 
on my arm began to melt. If it was 
counterfeiting Randall had on his 
mind, that let me out. I was home 
free, and I'll tell you why. 

I know a little bit about most 
things. My fund of general knowl
edge is perhaps bigger than 
average, if you want the truth, but 
when it comes to cpunterfeiting, 
I'm nowhere. I don't even know 
how to spell it. 

Phony bills and coins never had 
the slightest attraction for me. In 
fact, the very idea of fake money 
has always repelled me. I'm too 
fond of the real stuff to mess 
around with cheap substitutes. 
That's why I was able to breathe 
easy again the minute Lieutenant 
Randall mentioned counterfeiting.' 
It just couldn't be me they wanted 
—not for counterfeiting. 

If the lieutenant had said "armed 
robbery" now, I might have been 
worried. For armed robbery, espe

cially the bank variety, was some
thing I did know about. I'd robbed 
eighteen branch banks in the last 
couple of years without a hand 
being laid on me or even/a breath 
of suspicion drifting in my direc
tion. 

I was proud of my success. After 
all, bank robbery is a demanding 
line of work. It takes careful plan
ning, courage, intelligence and a 
fine sense of timing—in addition 
to a system, of course. For bank 
work, you need a. system, one that 
takes a million little things into 
account but stays simple and un
complicated just the same. That 
isn't easy; not when you have to 
think about armed guards, silent 
alarms, concealed cameras, patrol- . 
ling police, hysterical tellers, and a 
whole potful of unpredictable fac
tors like that; not to mention the 
big decisions, like which teller in 
the target bank will be easiest to 
intimidate; which bank to knock 
over at what time of what day; 
and even^this may strike you as 
strange—how big a score you want 
to make.' 

Yes, that's important. At least, 
it is in my system. I confine myself 
to" a relatively modest take on each 
job. Just the contents of a single 
teller's cash drawer, that's all, no 
more, no less. It's quick,-it's clean, 
it's unimportant to the banks-and 
their insurance companies. A few 
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hundred bucks stolen? A couple of 
thousand even? Forget it, Charlie, 
It's peanuts. Just be damn sure you 
lock up the vault tonight where 
the big stuffs kept! 

See what I mean? You can toss 
a lot of little pebbles into a pool 
without stirring up much fuss, but 
heave in one two-ton boulder with 
a big splash and all hell breaks 
loose. 

My system, what the cops call 
an MO, v/as good, I admit it. Our 
local newspapers and broadcasters 
had been calling me The Whisper
ing Bandit for two years now, and 
nagging the police to do something 
about catching me, so far without 
result because I stuck to throwing 
those little pebbles, the frequent 
small hauls. They suited me fine. . 
Who needs a fortune? Not me. A 
few hundred a month besides my 
honest pay kept me comfortably 
supplied with all the martinis and 
Sally Anns my heart desired. 

So you can see why Lieutenant 
Randall's mention of counterfeit
ing relieved me. You can under
stand, too, why I was calm and 
unworried when I faced him across 
the battered desk in his dingy office 
at headquarters. Since my con
science was clear, I leaned back in 
my wooden chair and waited for 
him to open the ball. 

He offered me a cigarette. When 
I refused, he lit one himself and 

leaned down beside his desk to 
drop the paper match into his 
wastebasket. Then he said, "It's 
very good of you to cooperate like 
this, Mr. Carmichael. Believe me, 
I appreciate it." 

I shrugged. "Am I cooperating, 
or am I under arrest? Are yoU' 
charging me with anything. Lieu
tenant?" 

He seemed genuinely shocked. 
"Under arrest? Charged with any
thing? You've misunderstood me, 
I'm afraid." 

"You said you wanted to talk to 
me about counterfeiting, didn't 
you?" ; " • ' 

"Sure." He puffed smoke. "And 
so I do." He coughed. "I don't in
hale," he informed me virtuously. 
"About this counterfeiting thing, I 
got a call from Tasso's Tavern this 
evening. They reported that a 
counterfeit bill had been passed at 
their bar so I naturally took a run 
out there to check into it. Sure 
enough, somebody had laid a 
phony bill on Tasso's bartender." 

"That's tough on Tasso," I said, 
"but what's it got to do with me?" 
I was getting fed up with this fool
ishness. 

"You were there," he said rea
sonably, "weren't you? • Sitting at 
the bar with your young lady?" 

"You know I was. Is that, any 
excuse for making me waste my 
evening like this ?" 
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"I'm not 'making' you waste 
your evening." The lieutenant's 
voice was hurt. "I asked you—po
litely—if you'd mind coming 
downtown for a talk, and you 
agreed quite readily. Is that coer
cion? Or is it voluntary coopera
tion.?" 

"All right, .it's cooperation—^but 
a damn waste of time all 
the same." 

"I'm glad that's settled," said 
Randall. . 

"Nuts." I blustered a little. "Do 
me a favor, will you? As long as 
I'm here, pump me dry quick and 
get it over because this is the last 
cooperation you'll ever get from 
me, and you better believe it. Don't 
you know that you can't push 
honest citizens around as though 
we were criminals?" 

Randall grinned. "I've got news 
for you, Mr. Carmichael. We can 
push honest citizens around as 
much as we like. It's the. criminals 
we have to treat with the utmost 
gentleness and respect. If you don't 
believe me, ask the -Supreme 
Court." He ground out his ciga
rette in a stained tray on his desk, 
then he lifted his eyes to me. "The 
bartender at Tasso's Tavern," he 
said, "pointed you out to me as the 
customer who passed the counter
feit bill." 

That really surprised me. It dis
turbed me some, too, and I thought 

back to my interrupted session at 
Tasso's bar with ~ Sally Ann. T re
membered paying for our drinks 
with a , used fifty—^President 
Grant's picture on the bill had 
been wrinkled and dirty—and the 
biU could have come into my pos
session in only one way. To Ran
dall I said incredulously, "Me?" 

He nodded. "The barman said 
it was the only fifty buck bill he's 
handled this week." 

I know now that I should have 
owned to the fifty; told Randall I 
won it in a floating crap game or 
at the racetrack or some place 
equally untraceable. Instead, I 
made a bad mistake. I put on an 
air of amused relief and said, "A 
fifty! Then the bartender has to be 
dead wrong about who gave it to 
him. I'haven't even seen a fifty 
buck bill for ten. years, let alone 
spent one. Lieutenant!" I called on 
the truth to convince'him. "I'm a 
short-order cook in MacDougal's 
all-night restaurant, working the 
midnight-to-eight . shift. You 
know many short-order cooks 
with fifty buck bills to throw 
around?" 

"No,'' Randall murmured, "can't 
say I do. The barkeep was pretty 
sure^ he remembered you giving it, 
to him though." 

"He couldn't have remembered 
if his own grandmother gave it to 
him, not in Tasso's tonight. The 
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joint was really jumping. You saw 
it yourself. They were lined up 
ithree deep at the bar. The bar
tender was too busy to remember 
anything." 

Randall gave a reluctant shrug. 
"Could be," he said. "Anyway, 
that's why I asked you to come 
down for a talk." 

I said, "Sure, Lieutenant. No 
hard feelings, now that you've ex
plained. If you want to know for 
the record, I paid for our four 
drinks, Sally Ann's and mine, 
with a five buck bill and gave the 
barkeep half the change'for a tip." 
I said this boldly; it would be the 
bartender's word against mine. 
Leave Sally Ann out of it. When 
she was drinking, she never no
ticed anything except her own 
reflection in the backbar mirror. 

Randall dropped his eyelids over 
his cat eyes and sighed. J think it 
was the first time I'd seen him 
blink. His face looked entirely dif
ferent with those yelloW eyes 
covered. "Well, then," he said, "if 
you didn't pass the fifty, maybe 
you can still give me a little help, 
Mr. Carmichael." 

"I'll try." 
"Give me the names of anybody 

else you knew at the bar in Tasso's 
tonight. Somebody passed that 
fake fifty and I've got to find 
out who it was. If you can give 
me a couple of names to start 

on .; . ." He paused hopefully. 
I shook my head. "Only one I 

knew was that girl Sally Ann, and 
she didn't eyen tell me her last 
name. You know how it is. Go 
into, a bar for a drink and ask a 
babe to have one with you, just for 
company.? Maybe the bartender 
can help you." ^ 

Randall gave another sigh.. "I 
hope so." 

I stood up. "All right if I blow 
now.?" 

He waved a hand. "Sure. But 
I'll drive you back. It's the least I 
can do." He glanced at his watch. 
"I'll be free to leave in about five 
minutes, if you^want to wait." 

I didn't want to wait. I wanted 
to get away from Randall's yellow 
eyes and his false politeness just as 
soon as I could; and I certainly 
didn't want to go back to Tasso's 
Tavern. I said, "Never . mind, 
thanks. I'll catch a cab." . 

"Suit yourself," he said. Then, on 
a different note, "I'm really 
counting on that particular fifty 
buck bill, Mr. Carmichael, do you 
know it.?" 

'"Counting on it.?" I said. "For 
what.?" 

"To lead me to The Whispering 
Baridit," Randall said. ' . 

I stiffened all over. For a second 
I was afraid to turn my head for 
fear it would creak. "The Whis
pering Bandit.? You mean the 
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bank robber the papers keep talk
ing about?" The words were hard 
to get out. 

"That's the one," Randall said. 
"A two-bit thief who's got crazy-
lucky eighteen times in a row." 

I eased myself back into my 
chair, interest and animation in 
my face. With not a trace of his 
insult to me and my. system show
ing, I asked casually, "How could 
a counterfeit fifty dollar bill lead 
you to a bank robber, Lieutenant.'' 
That doesn't make sense to me." 

"Oh, it does in a way, consider
ing the off-beat scheme we're try
ing right now . . . out of despera
tion, you might say." He sucked 
his lips, fixed his eyes on a cob-
webbed corner of the ceiling. I 
waited for him to go on, trying 
not to look anxious. 

Finally he said, "It's a childish 
scheme. Really childish. It prob
ably won't work at all. How could 
it? In. the first place it was 
dreamed up by an amateur, not 
even a cop. A nosey reader sent the 
idea in a letter to the president of 
the last bank The Whispering 
Bandit robbed." 

I kept quiet, not doing much 
breathing. 

"A nutty idea," Randall went 
on, "but I was willing to try any
thing to get the newspapers off my 
back." He shot an uncertain look 
at me. "As long as you've been in

convenienced by it, Mr. Carnii-
chael, I guess maybe i you're en
titled to hear what the deal is—if 
you're interested." 

"I'm interested," I said. "Every
body in town's interested iii The 
Whispering Bandit." 

"Don't I know I t ! Well,, the 
thing is, that fake fifty dollar bill 
at Tasso's is a kind of a trap." 

I felt cold on the back of my 
neck. I turned to see if the office 
door behind me was open. It 
wasn't. 

"A trap?" I repeated. 
He nodded. "You've got to un

derstand that we know the MO 
of The Whispering Bandit pretty 
good by this time." 

"What's an MO?" I thought I 
ought to ask. 

"Method of operation. Like The 
Whispering Bandit always speaks 
in a whisper to disguise his voice 
during, holdups, for instance. Al
ways works alone. Changes his 
appearance for every job. Takes 
only one drawer of cash at each 
heist. Makes his raids during the 
noon hour at small isolated branch 
banks in a geographical suburban 
pattern that's pretty well defined 
now, after eighteen robberies. Stuff 
like that, that's part of his MO. Do 
you follow me?" 

"Yes, but not about the counter
feit fifty." 

"I'm coming to that. Once we 
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know the regular MO of The 
Whispering Bandit,. we can kind 
of figure ahead of him a "little, 
can't we? Take a rough guess at 
what. banks he'll be hitting next 
and, even more important, what 
teller in any bank he's likely to 
point his Woodsman target pistol 
at, and ask for the money in her 
cash drawer." 

"You're kidding," I said. 
"No, I'm not." It's all. part of his 

pattern. It's always a girl teller that 
he holds up, never a man; and it's 

^always the prettiest girl teller in 
the bank." 

I stared at him. He was telling 
me things about my system that I 
didn't even know myself. "How • 
come the prettiest teller.?" I asked, 
fascinated. 

Randall' laughed shortly. "The 
guy's probably a psycho, gets his 
jollies from scaring pretty' girls 
with a gun. How do I know? 
Anyway, that was the basis of our 
counterfeit money trap for him." 

"The pretty teller bit?" ^ 
"That, and the list of branch 

banks we figured he might hit 
next. See, we just picked out the 
prettiest teller' in~ each of those 
possible branch banks; or the tell
er, rather, that The Whispering 
Bandit would think the prettiest, 
judging from his past selections. 
Then we fixed up a little bundle 
of money for her to keep in her 
cash drawer at all times; separate 
from her regular cash. It wasjust a 
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few genuine tens and twenties, 
with two counterfeit fifties we 
borrowed from the Treasury boys 
mixed in. Used money, under
stand; not banded, just loose in 
the drawer, but never to be 
touched unless The Whispering 
Bandit showed up. Too, we fixed 
it with every one of -those girl 
tellers that // The Whispering 
Bandit showed up at her window 
some noontime, she was to give 
him all the money in her cash 
drawer immediately and without 
arguing—especially the stack that 
had the two fake fifties in it. You 
begin to see the plot, Mr. Car-
michael.?" 

"Sure," I said out of a dry throat. 
"Then I suppose you passed the 
word that counterfeit fifty dollar 
bills were showing up around, 
town, and warned stores and bars 
and places to watch out for them. 
Right?" 

"Right." 
"Well." I managed a small grin, 

"So that's why Tasso's bartender 
called you so quick tonight." 

"Yep. That fifty he took in rang 
all the bells. I thought we had The 
Whispering Bandit at last, because 
there were two fake fifties in the 
loot he lifted two weeks ago from 
the South Side branch of the Sec
ond National and this was one of 
them. No doubt about it." 

I felt sick. Two fake fifties; then 

the other one was still under the 
mattress in my room at the flea-
bag hotel where I lived. I've got to 
get out of here, I thought in a 
panic, I've got to get home quick, 
I've got to burn that damned bill, 
I've got to leave town . . . 

Randall's telephone rang. He 
picked it up and listened to a tinny 
voice on the other end, nodding 
his head from time to time. When 
he hung up, he said, "That call 
concerned you, Mr. Carmichael." 

"Me.?" I said. 
"Couple of my boys have been 

visiting your room," the lieuten
ant's tone was almost apologetic, 
"and I'm afraid Tasso's bartender 
was right about who passed the 
fifty, Mr. Carmichael." 

Words of doom! Casually said, 
but doomsters all the same. I 
flipped. My voice.went up three 
notches. "Visiting my room!" I 
yelled. 

Randall held up a hand placat-
ingly. "All in order," he said. 
"They had a proper warrant for 
the search. In fact, we've had the 
warrant ready for a month—all 
except for filling in your name." 
He coughed. "Tasso's bartender 
came up with that when he called 
to report the fake fifty. He knew 
your name, it seems, because some
body called you on the bar tele
phone at Tasso's once, and when 
the bartender asked if Andrew 
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Carmichael was in the house, you 
took the call. Remember that?" 

All too well. The cold feeling 
on the back of my neck was 
spreading downward between my 
shoulder blades. I tried to think. 

Randall didn't give me- much 
chance. He went right on. "Once 
we had your, name, it didn't take\ 
us five minutes to find out where 
you lived, fill in the blank war
rant, and start my boys over to 
your hotel. Then I carhe out to 
Tasso's." 

"You said I wasn't under ar
rest!" I sounded shrill, even to my
self. "You said I wasn't charged 
with anything." 

"You weren't. Not then, but you 
are-now." 

I did the best I could. "You got 
me here under false pretenses. 
Lieutenant. You've questioned me 
without my lawyer being present 
or inforining me of my rights. 
You've deprived me of my consti
tutional—" 

Randall closed his eyes again. "I 
did nothing of the sort." 

"You did. You've questioned 
me. You've accused me, at least by 
implication, of being The Whisr 
pering Bandit. You've tried to 
trick" me into confessing." 

"Oh, no." He reached into a 
desk drawer and brought out a 
compact tape recorder. "I think 
this tape will confirm that most of 

the questioning was done by you, 
and most of the confessing, if any, 
done by me, when I told you 
about our little trap for The Whis
pering Bandit." 

When had he switched on that 
tape recorder, the smooth devil.? 
When he reached to discard his 
first burnt match in the waste-, 
basket.? 

I gave it another try. "You were 
deliberately holding me here while 
your men searched my room." 

"That I admit," he said, bland as 
cream. "And don't you want to 
know what they found there.?" I 
didn't answer, so he went on, "I'll 
tell you. Item: one counterfeit fifty 
dollar bill stashed with genuine 
currency under the mattress and 
with a serial. number that identi
fies it as one of the two false fif
ties stolen two weeks ago frofn the 
South Side branch of the Second 
National Bank. Item: three pairs 
of contact lenses, various colors. 
Item: three hair pieces, three sets 
of false eyebrows, two sets of false " 
mustaches and beards, matching 
colors. Item: one Colt Woodsman 
revolver. Item: a complete file of 
local newspapers detailing exploits 
of The Whispering' Bandit, going 
back more than two years." He 
looked at me sadly, and clicked 
his tongue. "Shall I go on, Mr. 
Carmichael.?" 

Miserably I shook my head. 
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"Now you get your lawyer," 
Randall said. "Now we charge you 
with' multiple armed robbery of
fenses. Now the Supreme Court 
steps in to assure you tender lov
ing care. Because now, Mr. Car-
michael, you're sure as hell going 
to spend a little time in the sneezer 
as the Whispering Bandit!" 

I didn't doubt it; I said, "Very 
smart, Lieutenant. Very clever. 
Quite a gag you've pulled on me, 
I'll admit." 

"It's not my gag. I "told you 
that." He opened the middle draw
er of his desk, making a show of 
it. "I've got "the original letter here 
that suggested the idea." He pulled 
out a single sheet of paper. "Here 
it is. Would you care to see it?" 

He held it out to'me. Automat

ically, I took it and read the few 
lines scrawled on it in pencil: 

Dere Mr. Presidant of the bank: 
I know a way to fool the Whis-
pring Bandit. When he holds up 
your bank, you could give him 
play money instead of reel mon
ey. Thank you. 

Richard Stevenson, Age 9 
I tossed the letter back on Ran

dall's desk. He looked at me and 
his expression was hard to read. 
"The bank president started an 
account at his bank for young 
Richard Stevenson in the amount 
of five dollars," he told me. "Was
n't that nice ?" ; 

"Great," I said. Then I began to 
laugh. 

Do you blame me for not liking 
kids.? 

ijl)4i «Sl)/)i i j l ) ^ .^l)«i .^l)«j_ MK. 
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Woman is reputedly woman's best ally—but occasionally man is 
an unwitting abettor.. -- . 

:/^C^£;[ve^iK|^/)^j)0/^^^«^^;"; ' ' 

B RENT Wilson smoothed the lapels 
of his dinner jacket before stepping 
in front of his eight-by-ten foot 
window, more to be expected in a 
department store than in a ground 
floor cooperative apartment. He 
enjoyed the stares of. passersby 
negotiating the wide sidewalk out
side. Seen from the street, the 30-
inch color TV, the hi-fi with its 
numerous shiny dials and knobs, 

^^^ ko4h 
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the highly polished Danish modern 
furniture, the well-stocked bar, and 

-the tasteful prints contributed to a 
projection of Wilson's image of 
himself as a sophisticated clubman 
taking his ease before going out to 
dine. 

^r 
Wilson delighted in showcasing 

himself each evening for the ple
beian hordes although he never 
acknowledged the existence of the 
people outside the window. He 
was careful at-all times to act as 
though brick separated him from 
the street instead of. glass, yet 
moved about the handsome room 
-in the peculiar sidling gait of an 
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actor unwilling to turn his back 
upon his audience. The hint of 
the slightest notice by anyone pass
ing by—especially a woman—^gave 
him the most intense pleasure. 

The telephone rang, and he 
crossed the room leisurely to an
swer it. 

"Is this Mr. Wilson.?" a husky 
feminine voice inquired. 

"Yes, it is." Conscious of the 
carefully centered telephone table, 
Wilson raised his chin slightly to 
keep the, flesh of his neck smooth 
and firm, erasing the suggestion of 
the double chin forming in his 
thirty-fifth year. 

"My. name is Gilda." 
"Gilda?" Wilson touched the 

fingers of his free hand to his brow 
in the theatrical gesture of a man 
thinking. "I don't—" 

"We've never met. I just wanted 
, to talk."; 

He kept his expression amiable, 
but his voice hardened. "Whatever 
you're selling, I don't want it." 

"Oh, no!" the husky voice pro-, 
tested. "I see you night after night 
standing in your livingroom, and 
it's almost as though I know you. 
I got your name from the directory 
in the building lobby and your 
number from the phone book. I'd 
just Uke to talk." 

He wondered which of the 
regular passersby she was. A nut, 
of ciourse, but it was flattering. 

"Tell me about yourself, Gilda." 
"My looks, you mean.? Well, I'm 

five six, a hundred twenty-five 
pounds, naturally blonde and quite 
attractive, I'm told, and I was 
graduated from college with a. 
degree in psychology." 

"Beauty and brains," he re
marked, arranging his features in 
a whimsically-amused pattern, ^he 
self-description was far from re
volting. "Would you care to stop 
in for a drink.'"' 

"Oh, no! We can never nieet. 
I'lh just looking forward to our 
having long, honest talks together." 

A real nut, he decided. "If you 
stopped in, we wouldn't have to 
waste time talking, would we.?" 
. She giggled. "You're forceful, 

aren't you? We—I've got to hang 
up," she interrupted herself. "I'll 
call tomorrow night. Eight 
o'clock." 

The following evening "he stood 
beside the bookcase near the tele
phone, waiting for her call. It 
didn't corhe until ten after eight. 
"Bet you thought I wouldn't call," 
she said cheerfully. 

He was annoyed with her for 
having made him wait and himself 
for having waited. "It hardly mat
tered," he said stiffly. 

"You don't sound very comfort
able, i fixed myself a highball be
fore dialing you. Listen!" He heard 
the tinkle -of ice cubes against 
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crystal. "Why don't you fix yourself 
a drink at. that cute litde bar o£ 
yours? Then we can talk in com- . 
fort." 

"A good idea," he said, mollified, 
and set down the phone. The bar 
was on the other side of the room, 
the furniture not having been ar
ranged for his convenience but to 
display it most attractively from the 
audience's viewpoint. He poured 
two inches of a rich, golden bour
bon from a cut-glass decanter and 
added a splash of soda from a 
matching siphon. "That's better," 
he said into the phone. , 

"Good!" she exclaimed vigor
ously. "Did I say last night that 
I'm very intelligent? I was on the 
dean's list all through college. My 
grades were iantastic." 

"How long have you been out ob-
school?" he asked, having a sudden 
vision of a forty-five-year-old 
square-rigged barkentine. 

"Three years." 
"You're sure you don't want to -

stop in one of these evenings?" 
He seated himself in a leather arm
chair facing the window, took a sip 
from his drink, and crossed his 
legs carefully. -

"Oh, no! My husband would 
have a fit if he knew I even talf^ed 
to you!" 

Another restless housewife, he 
thought cynically. "I didn't know • 
you were married." 

"Ever since my freshman year in 
college. The washing machine in 
the sorority house broke down, 
and Steve came to fix it." There was 
a slight pause. "He's the stupidest 
man in the world." 

There was a woman standing 
outside the big window, her nose 
almost pressed to the glass. Wilson 
stretched his left arm and glanced 
at his ultra-thin wristwatch. The 
woman looked embarrassed sud
denly and hurried away. Wilson 
smiled. "If that's the way you feel 
about him, Gilda, why did you 
marry him?" 

"At first there was sex, silly. He 
is a handsome animal. A hunter— 
outdoorsman. You know. But now 
I can't talk to him." 

"There's always divorce," he 
suggested, uncrossing his legs de
liberately and re-crossing them the 
other way. 

"That's impossible." 
"Impossible? Why?" 
"He's too possessive. I know him. 

I'm a psychology major, remem
ber?" 

Wilson took a long, slow pull at 
his drink for the benefit of a mid
dle-aged man who had paused in 
front of the windoyi^. The man lin
gered an instant before moving on. 
"Then what will you do?" 

"I told you I was smart. I've ar
ranged—^he's at the door. Good
night." 
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"Tomorrow?" he said quickly. 
"Mmmmminmmm." The tele

phone clicked in his ear. 
The next evening Wilson put on 

his maroon smoking jacket and 
mixed himself a drink while he 
waited for her call. She was right 
on time. "Hi!" she announced her
self. "It's Gilda." 

"You sound—excited. Have you 
been drinking?" 

"No. I'm just happy. My prob
lem is solved." 

"Steve agreed to give you a di
vorce?" 

"Better than that. A divorce can 
be .so messy. No, I told him all 
about you and our phone calls, and 
I said we were in love and wanted 
to get married." 

"You're not under the impres
sion that any part of that statement 
is true?" he demanded, coldly furi
ous. 

"Of course it's not true. I'd never 
marry you! You're almost as bad as 
muscle-minded Steve, with your 
posing in your window the way 
you do. I think you're the most 
narcissistic, self-centered individu
al—" her voice went on and on. 

He jerked himself upright from 

his armchair, for once forgetful of 
how the ungraceful movement 
must appear to anyone outside. 
"Listen to me, you—you female," 
he began. 

Her husky laugh interrupted 
him. "Steye is very possessive, very 
primitive, and very angry. Good
bye, Mr. Wilson.': 

"Goodbye? What do you—" 
A bliie sedan squealed to a stop 

at the curb in front of the big win
dow, and a man sprang from it 
quickly, dragging a long-barreled 
rifle after him. -

Sweat popped out on Brent Wil
son's brow, and he cried frantically, 
"Gilda!" 

"I'll call the police now so 
there'll be no chance of his getting 
away," she said calmly. 

Brent Wilson stood transfixed as 
the rifle barrel swung in his direc
tion and yellow-red flame spurted 
from it, crazing the eight-by-ten 
window in a spider-web pattern. A 
heavy weight' smashed into his 
chest, and he slid slowly to the 
floor, sprawled awkwardly upon 
the Oriental rug, while the front of 
the maroon smoking jacket gradu
ally turned a darker shade. -
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One who longs.to plot the perfect crime might do well to thin\ 
twice before discarding the virtue of honesty. 

KEXTER RHODES kept a lonely vig
il by his \yife's bed. He was terribly 
sleepy, for the hour was late, and 
sometimes when even matters of 

life and death are at stake, the 
weak human creature tries to es
cape into slumber and oblivion. 
Still, Dexter fought against doz
ing; plenty of time for that when 
it was all over. Then he could real
ly relax, and his sleep would be 
deep and undisturbed. 

Quella lay quietly under the 
white sheet. She hadn't moved now' 
for more than an hour. Her.thick, 
formidable body seemed to have 
softened into a curious limpness, 
like a worn-out rag doll when 
thrown aside. One pudgy, flour-
white arm was thrust outside the 
sheet, only loosely attached to the 
shoulder. The features of her 
round face had melted and run to
gether somewhat under their cov
ering of powder, rouge and lip
stick, and her tight little arrogant 
blonde curls had unwourid. 

She was not yet dead, however. 
Quella was a strong-minded per
son, and even asleep, h.er sufccon-
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scious would stubbornly assert her 
will and right to live. 

He tried staying awake by going 
back over the. ground again. The 
physical details had been. easy 
enough to arrange. He had care
fully wiped his own fingerprints 
from the bottle of sleeping pills, 
had taken Quella's unresisting 
hand and planted her prints oh the 
bottle instead. Then he had fol
lowed the same procedure with 
the water glass. 

Of course Quella hadn't taken 
any pills voluntarily, but she was 
well known to have used them. 
She had purchased this particular 
bottle, on prescription, just the day 
before, but it. was he who had ad-' 
ministered the pills this time. He'd 
ground them up and mixed them 
into the chocolate pudding, for 
which he knew Quella would raid 
the refrigerator before retiring. 

Motive? Well, he presumed he'd 
taken care of that too. That had 
required more bravery than the act 
of adding the pills to Quella's pud
ding. He had provoked Quella de
liberately. He had defied her. She 
had wanted to play gin rummy. 
After years of gin servitude, he 
had flatly refused. Then, when 
she'd turned her fury upon him, 
he'd simply walked out of the 
house and spent three hours in a 
movie. 

On his return he'd discovered 

that Quella had performed pre
dictably and quite to his satisfac
tion. First there was the unfin
ished letter to her sister. Quella 
had often begun letters to her sis
ter, seldom completed or mailed 
them. The letters were only ges
tures; the sister couldn't have been 
less concerned with Quella's, prob
lem. 

It was a beautiful letter. "Dear 
Marie," it began. "I am mad with 
grief.. What shall I do.? I have 
absolute proof that Dexter doesn't 
love me any more. And Dexter 
means everything to me. You 
know how I adore him. What do 
you think he's done just now?. 
He's walked out on me. I'm sitting 
here all alone,-crying. Do you see 

' the tearstains on the paper? (If 
the spots were indeed caused by 
falling tears, they had been tears 
of rage.) What if I've lost him? 
How can I go on living?" 

That was all, but more than 
enough. He could scarcely have 
improved upon it if he'd dictated 
to her. All Hes, of course. Quella 
liked to pretend and dramatize,' 
and this little habit of hers was 
convenient now. That letter would 

•- serve as a suicide note. ' 
What else was needed? Nothing 

in the way of preparation. Only 
the final act of cooperation on 
Quella's part: to stop breathing. 
. He dozed fitfully, and flotsam 
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of memories swirled on the roiling 
waters of his mind. What a weird 
bargain he'd struck when he'd 
married Quella—weird, yet with 
a certain logic to it. 
, He was a painter, or had been 
in those days. Some people told 
him he had talent, but raw talent, 
requiring development and ma
turity. Time was his problem; he 
had so little time to paint. When 
he met Quella he'd just been fired 
from his despised job of shipping 
clerk in a cookie factory, where he 
spent his time loading boxes and 
cartons of cooikies onto carts and 
then into trucks when he should 
have been engaged in maturing 
his art. 

His attitude had made him, of 
course, a very lousy and inefficient 
shipping clerk, as he'd been lousy 
and inefficient in the thirty-six 
other jobs he'd held for a week or 
two at a time. So he very seldom 
had any kind of job at all, scarcely 
ever had sufficient money to buy 
both food and artist's supplies 
simultaneously. 

When he had money for canvas 
and brushes and paints, he worked 
furiously. Then he'd take his work 
to all the little sidewalk art fairs 
and sit there trying to peddle thern, 
or hoping that some rich, influen
tial patron would recognize his 
budding genius, set him up in a 
studio, support him. .Well, Quella 

was that patron, as it developed. 
She strolled by one of those days, 

looked at his work, at him. He 
wasn't attracted to her. She was 
fat, too old, loud, overbearing, 
wore garish, makeup-^a personifi
cation of poor taste in every way. 
Yet she was rich and—he had to 
admit it—shrewd. She noted his 
thin face, his frayed collar, and 
reached an accurate conclusion: he 
needed a patron. But she had a 
price: marriage. 

Fool for his art that he was, he 
accepted. Her proposal was frank, 
and so he believed it was also 
honest. She owned a house, and 
refurnished one pleasant, sunny 
room as a studio. She bought sup
plies. She fed him. He did not 
have to work at any cookie fac
tory, but there was one essential 
item she did not allow him— 
leisure. 

Quella was a demanding woman. 
She'd married not to subsidize ar
tistic talent, but to acquire a' con
stant companion. She began by 
watching him paint, and chatter
ing and commenting all the time. 
Then she demanded that she be 
his model. Gradually, however, she 
dropped all pretense of being.in
terested in his work. She wanted 
his company, at the luncheons and 
teas and the thousand other little 
society, events where she could 
show him off as her prize poodle. 
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then at home, where the poodle 
was supposed to spend all his wak
ing hours at gin rummy or merely 
gazing fondly at his mistress. 

So the time of decision had in
evitably arrived. He could leave 

In a moment of wakefulness he 
glanced at the clock on Quella's 
night table. The time was two a.m. 
He rose stiffly from the chair and 
walked to the bed. Gazing down 
at her, he could see no indication 

Quella and return to that other 
tyranny, the job he couldn't hold, 
or he could arrange to enjoy Quel
la's money without her insistent 
presence. If there was any other 
means of accomplishing this sec
ond alternative, he couldn't think 
of it. Murder was the only way. It 
really hadn't been a very difficult 
decision to make. 

of life, no rise and fall of the 
ponderous bosom. Perhaps he 
should have tried to locate a pulse 
in the chubby wrist or pressed his 
ear against her chest to listen for 
a heartbeat, but the flesh that he 
had considered repulsive in life he 
now found absolutely, loathsome 
in death. So he contented himself 
with a long, inquiring look. 
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Then, weary but content, he 
went off to his studio, stretched 
himself on the couch, and slept 
the sleep of the just. 

He imagined at first .that he 
was experiencing a nightmare 
when he suddenly sat upright on 
the couch, with the morning sun 
shining brightly in his face, and 
heard Quella calling weakly, "Dex
ter!" He listened, unbelieving, and 
the summons was repeated. A chill 
shuddered through him. Which 
was the dream, this now, or last 
night when he had murdered 
Quella.? 

He stumbled to the bedroom, 
hoping the. evidence of his eyes 
would contradict his ears. No, 
there was Quella, pale, bedraggled, 
apparently unable to lift her head 
from the pillow, but with her eyes 
open, the lids blinking slowly. She 
was alive. 

"Call a doctor." 
The words came out haltingly, 

but it was Quella's voice, and she 
was issuing a command. Accus
tomed to obedience, he moved 
closer to the bed. Her eyes looked 
at him coldly, knowingly, and the 
fear that he had of her, the fear 
that had become sô  ingrown in 
him, seized him . now in a tight 
new grip. He might have put a 
pillow over" her face and suffo
cated her. She was physically too 

Weak to resist. With all the drug 
in her system, it still might appear 
to be an overdose of the pills. The 
temptation occurred to him, but 
instead of taking the pillow and 
completing what he had begun, he 
went to the bedside telephone and 
dialed the doctor. 

After the phoning, he couldn't 
face Quella. He left the bedroom 
and waited by the front door. Be
cause Dexter had pleaded an emer
gency. Doctor Gilman wasn't long 
in arriving. Dexter didn't go into 
the bedroom with him. Gilman 
was in there alone with Quella 
for maybe fifteen minutes, then 
came to the door and crooked a 
finger at Dexter. 

When he entered he saw that 
Quella had been propped up with 
an extra pillow. She looked 
brighter and more alive already. 
Their eyes met, and it was Dexter 
whose gaze dropped first. 

"Mr. Rhodes, your wife just had 
a very close call," Gilman was say
ing. He was a bald, .fussy little 
man, Quella's regular physician, 
the one who had written the pre
scription. "Were it not for the fact 
that probably her constitution had 
become somewhat desensitized to 
this particular drug through con
stant use, she certainly would have 
died from this overdose." • 

Dexter waited for the blow to 
fall, for Gilman to say that Quella 

126 ALFRED HITCHCOCK S MYSTERY M.^G.^ZINE 

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



had taken no pills last night, and 
that he, Dexter, must have given 
them to her somehow. Oilman said 
no such thing. Speaking to both 
husband and wife, he rattled on 
about the necessity for caution in 
the future,- and how Quella must 
rest for a while and let the influ
ence of the drug wear off. Then 
he packed his instruments into his 
litde black bag and was off, leav
ing Dexter gaping and stupefied. 

"Sit, down. Dexter." Her voice, 
stronger'than an hour ago, was 
that of a commander, the old 
Quella, unchanged. Obediently he 
looked for a chair. "No, here on 
the side of the bed. Let's not be so 
formal. After all, you are my hus
band." 

-He sat down as hear to the 
edge as he could, but he looked at 
the floor. 

"Where were the pills?" she 
asked him. • 

"What do you mean?" Mechan
ically he evaded as long as he 
could. 

"I didn't take any myself. How 
did you give them to me?" 

"In the chocolate pudding. I just 
ground them up and stirred them 

m. 
"Very clever. Very nervy too." 

For almost the first time since 
their marriage, she betrayed some 
grudging admiration for him. "I 
suppose you were trying to make 

it look like suicide, weren't you?" 
"Yes." 
"Then everything I was writing 

to Marie was correct." Even now 
she couldn't resist the pose and 
the pretense. Then her voice be
came harder. "That letter to Marie 
was the suicide note, wasn't it?" 

"Yes." 
"My, my, Dexter, you really are 

clever. Do you hate me that 
much?" 

"I despise you. That's the better 
word." 

"Why did you marry me?" 
"So I wouldn't have to look for 

another lousy job." He rose to his 
feet, finding courage again. "We 
both know the score, Quella. I 
was your paid companion and 
prize pet, you were my meal ticket. 
I got tired of the arrangement,' 
that's aU." • 

"But you didn't want to go^ back 
to a cookie factory?"" 

"No." 
"You'd rather be a parasite, 

wouldn't you?" 
"I always earned my keep. Look, 

we're wasting time. Whom shall I 
telephone next ? The police ?" 

They stared at each other for a 
long moment of silence, weighing, 
measuring. Then with the tiniest 
of motions, Quella shook her head. 
"No, I don't think so," she said. 

He waited, amazed again. 
"I see no reason," she went on, 
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"why we shouldn't continue as be
fore. Except, of course, that our 
relationship is a little clearer now. 
I still need companionship, and it 
would be very embarrassing to 
have to admit to my friends that 
my husband tried to poison me, or 
even that he doesn't love me. You 
still need a meal ticket. We under
stand each other perfectly. Of 
course I'll be very careful about 
what I eat and drink." 

"Then you're not going to tell 
the police?" 

She smiled, and the smile was 
uglier than usual. Her close-set blue 
eyes, rather piggish, regarded him 
malevolently. "You belong to me, 
Dexter," she told him, "and you'd 
be no good to me in prison." 

Over the next two days he de
bated what to do". What he wanted 
most to do was to try murder 
again. There were plenty of the 
sleeping' pills left, and next time 
he would make no mistake about 
the size of the dose. He didn't 
worry about Quella's caution con
cerning food. She was top much 
of a glutton. The person who did 
worry him was Doctor Oilman.-
The police might not know about 
the first murder attempt, but Gil-
man did know, and even that in
competent old quack might con
sider two accidents, or one acci
dent and a suicide, just too much 
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of a coincidence. So there was a 
considerable risk involved. 

Another alternative was simply 
to leave Quella. Go back to the 
cookie factory, or some factory. 
Still, he hated factories, and it was 
nothing to rush into. 

The third alternative was to ac
cept Quella's generous invitation 
to continue as her husband. This 
was the alternative he chose, tem
porarily at least, until he could 
make new plans. 

But it didn't work out exactly 
as Quella had promised. They 
didn't go on quite as before. Quella 
didn't react to her near-murder as 
most women probably would have. 
Those other women would have 
been afraid, always on the defen
sive. Quella became more aggres
sive and belligerent than ever." 

It took her only those two days 
to recover her health. He had 
waited on her hand and foot dur
ing that time, always to the tune 
of scathing and bitter complaints 
that he wasn't doing a better job 
of it. Then when she was on her 
feet again, she took full charge. 

He'd been to get himself a hair
cut, something even a painter has 
to have once in a while..When he 
returned he found Quella not only 
out of bed, but in his studio, where 
every canvas had been ripped ,to 
shreds, whether it had a picture 
on it or not. Frames were broken 
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and splintered, good now for noth
ing but firewood. All his color 
tubes were squeezed out into one 
gooey conglomerate mass. His 
brushes were snapped into pieces, 
his palettes smashed, even his 
books ripped open and gutted. 
Quella stood triumphant in the 
midst of the wreckage, an aveng
ing fury in hair curlers and a red 
kimono. 

He was too shocked to utter 
even a syllable of outrage. It wasn't 
that any of his paintings had been 
of real value—he admitted he was 
still immature and mediocre. Nor 
was it that the suppHes were ir
replaceable. Rather it was simply 
that an uncouth and barbarian 
hand had desecrated a temple of 
the Muses. • -

"I'm making an announcenient," 
Quella boomed. "Hereafter there'll 
be no more fooHshness in my 
house. You're going to be my hus
band. Dexter boy, and you won't 
have time for anything else." She 
showed him a wide grin. Quella 
didn't have very good teeth. It 
was a grin he might have painted 
to adorn a demon in a portrait 
of hell. 

"Oh no," he shouted back at her, 
finally discovering his own voice, 
"I'm getting out of here.". 

He turned on his heel and 
scooted for the front door; She 
screamed for him to stop, and then 

when he paid no attention, she ran 
after him, caught up with him at 
the door, grabbed his shoulder and 
whirled him around to face her. 

"Where are you going?" she de
manded, her face purple with rage. 

"Back to where you found me," 
he said proudly and confidently, 

"How will you eat.? How will 
you buy equipment?" 

"I'll get a job." 
"Yes, but you can't keep a job. 

And you're spoiled now. You're 
used to eadng. You've gotten out 
of the habit of being the starving 
painter. You'll be worse off than 
when I found you." 

He fell back against the door 
frame, pale and shaky. What Quel
la said was true. He never had. 
been able to cope, with the world. 
He wasn't made for it. He was an 
artist. Now he was used to being 
sheltered, and he had liked that 
part of his existence with Quella. 

_The_thought of going back into 
the world, now that he had an-, 
nounced he was going to do it, 
suddenly terrified him. / 

"Quella," he begged in a fever 
of fear, "let me stay;" 

"Of course, dear "husband, I'll 
let you^tay." 

"But let me paint. Not much, 
just a little. An hour a day, just 
give me an hour a day to paint, 
and the rest of the time I'll do 
whatever you say." 

SECOND TIME CHARM 129 

LICENSED TO UNZ.ORG
ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



The virago shook her head so 
, swiftly that the metal curlers 
blurred before Dexter's eyes. "Not 
a chance," she answered with an 
ugly laugh. "You can leave and 
be a painter if you want- to, though 
I don't know how you'll ever buy 

•<, the stuff to paint with. But if you 
stay here, buster, you'll never 
touch another brush." 

He closed his eyes, shutting out 
her awful face. How could, an art
ist endure such a face ? .Yet where 
could he go.? This was what he'd 
accomplished with that murder 
he'd fumbled, as he. fumbled ev
erything practical. He had for
feited what he'd had, and was now 
left with nothing. Crime and pun
ishment. 

That was when the idea came 
to him. He opened his eyes, 
straightened up, squared his shoul
ders, and gave Quella a curt little 
bow. "Goodbye, my dear," he said. 
"There is one place I can go." 

Then he walked out, savoring 
the scream of frustrated rage that 
he left behind. 

"Now let. me get this straight," 
said Lieutenant Train. He was a. 
grizzled man of about forty, sus
picious and incredulous by nature 
and experience. "You're confessing 
to an atternpted murder.?" 

"That's right," siaid Dexter 
Rhodes. 
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"We've had no report of this 
attempted inurder." 

"That's because Doctor Oilman 
didn't realize there had been an 
attempted murder. He thought the 
whole thing was an accident." 

"And you say your wife knows 
you tried to kill her.?" 

"She knows." 
"Why didn't she report it ? " 
"My wife is a strange person. 

You'd have to kno,w her." 
The lieutenant appeared skep

tical, but then he ran into a lot of 
queer- people in his'line of work. 
"Okay," he-said, "we'll check it 
out. Let's take a ride to your 
house." 

"Is that necessary.?" Dexter won
dered in mild alarm. 

"It's • necessary," Lieutenant 
Train assured him. ! 

Before they went, he contacted 
Doctor Oilman by telephone. Oil
man corroborated Dexter's story. 
Train seemed a little more con
vinced.. 

"Do we have to consult Quella 
about this.?" Dexter asked again. 

."I'm very curious," said Train, 
"about why any woman wouldn't 
report an attempt on her life, and 
then would go on living with a 
man who'd tried to kill her." 

They drove an unmarked police, 
car. When they arrived at the 
house, Dexter rang the bell, lack
ing the courage to walk right in. 
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Quella, still in her hair curlers and 
kimono, admitted them only after 
the lieutenant displayed his police 
identification. 

In the livingrpom, with all of 
them sitting down, the lieutenant 
stated his business. Dexter Rhodes 
had confessed to trying to murder 
his wife. How about it, Mrs. 
Rhodes? 

Quella clucked, shook her head 
sadly, and said, "I was afraid he 
was going to do something like 
that." • . 

"Would you please explain.?" 
Train asked^ patiently. 

She did explain, briefly and log
ically. "Dexter is a strange boy," 
she began. "That's what, he is re
ally, only a boy. Ardsts, you know, 
never grow up in the practical 
sense. Well, the night it happened, 
Dexter and I had a little argu
ment. I was at fault, I must admit. 
I'm a woman of the world, and I 
don't fully understand my hus
band. I told him so. I told him I 
didn't understand how a grown 
man could do nothing but sit 
around the house and paint pic
tures all day. We had a terrible 
argument over it, and I have an 
awful temper. Lieutenant. Here, let 
me show you what I did." 

She led the lieutenant to the 
wreckage of the studio. "I did 
this," she told him. "We had a lit
tle brawl, you might say, and Dex

ter got mad. I can't blame him. 
He walked out on me. Then the 
minute he was gone, I was sorry. 
I realized how much I loved him. 
But it was too late. I thought sure 
he had left me forever. I sat down 
and started a letter to my sister. 
I'll show you that too." 

They returned to the livingroom. 
She retrieved the > letter from the 
desk and handed, it to Train. The 
detective read it through several 
times, finally looked up with a 
puzzled frown. "What are you get
ting at, Mrs. Rhodes.?" 

"Isn't it obvious.? I tried to com
mit suicide." , 

The lieutenant's frown darkened 
to a scowl, and he rubbed his 
chin meditatively. "Okay, but then 
why did your husband come down 
to headquarters and confess to at
tempted murder?" 

"I think that was very sweet of 
him." 

"What?" Train's eyes opened 
very wide. 

"He knew what I'd done, don't 
you see? He knew that I'd come 
very close to dying. And he knew 
why, because he'd walked but on 
me. So he put all the blame on 
himself. Artists are very sensitive 
people, Lieutenant. In Dexter's 
eyes, he had nearly murdered me, 
even if it was indirect. That was 
why he confessed. But he's wrong, 
very wrong. I assume all the 
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blame. He is completely innocent." 
Dexter couldn't stand it any 

longer. "She's lying!" he shouted. 
"You don't believe her, do you.?" 

The lieutenant thought in silence 
for a long time. "Yes, I do be
lieve her," he decided finally. "Her 
story sounds pretty logical to me, 
mainly because she wasn't broad
casting it. On the other hand, you 
—well, first of all, you don't say 
anything to Doctor Oilman when 
he comes here. And then suddenly 
you get a cockeyed notion and you 
come to me with it. Now if a guy 
really had tried to commit mur
der, would he come to the police 
about it? I hate to say this, Mr. 
Rhodes, but I'm afraid you're some 
kind of a nut." 

The lieutenant stood up, twist
ing his hat in his hands. "I've got 
to go now," he announced. "I just 
have one thing to say. When you 
folks have your little spats, why 
don't you lay off the sleeping pills, 
huh, Mrs. Rhodes?" 

He exited quickly, leaving 
Quella and Dexter considering 
each other in the livingroom. They 
were silent for a time, Quella with 
a little satisfied smile. Dexter in 
brooding despair, 

"So you thought you'd like it 
in prison," she said at last. 

"They don't fire you from your 
job there," he answered. "You have 
a little money to buy paints and 
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things. And at least some of your 
time is your own." 

"But I told you. Dexter," she 
said softly, "that you're no good to 
me in prison. I want you here 
with me all the time." 

Lieutenant Train went to the 
Rhodes house again tvfo months 
later. It was not too long after the 
call came in, but the crew was 
already there, working the place 
over. He found Dexter Rhodes 
sitting in the livingroom, his el
bows on his knees, his face in his 
hands. 

"Tell me what happened, ^Mr. 
Rhodes," the lieutenant began. 

Dexter Rhodes glanced up. He 
was pale, haggard, with the look 
of a man who had been through 
two months of hell. "I did it," he 
said in a voice that verged on hys
teria. "I killed her. I gave her a 
bunch of those sleeping pills . . ." 

They were interrupted by a man 
in shirtsleeves who came up and 
spoke quietly to the lieutenant.-
"We checked the prints," he said, 
"on the box of pills and on the 
glass. Mrs. Rhodes'. Nobody 
else's." 

"I killed her," Dexter repeated. 
The Heutenant shook his head. 

"Let's don't play games, Mr. 
Rhodes," he said.. "Take your 
troubles to a psychiatrist, not to 
the police." 
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A long terrible day may stretch into a lifetime, but perhaps rest-
less curiosity will ultimately curtail it: • P""''P"''^-

T H E long terrible day started" at 
exactly eight o'clock. The siren 
hooted from the paper mill and the 
chimes of the. church on Main 
Street clanged in- the steeple, tell
ing the time as they always did. 

Ernie's chair scraped as he 
pushed it back. Clearing his throat, 
he said, "Time to be off," which he 

THE LONG TERRIBLE DAY 
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announced every workday morning. 
I sat at the table in the breakfast 

nook, a cup of coffee half\yay to 
my lips. The paper was spread be
fore me, but my eyes were on my 
husband. 

What I had just seen in the mid
dle of the front page formed an 
after-image that fitted over his fea
tures; fitted perfectly, neatly, in ev
ery detail—except the mustache, 
crewcut and twenty extra pounds. 

Ernie leaned across the table and 
patted four-year-old Steve on the 
head. "Mind Mama," he com
manded. 

Steve nodded, his mouth too full 
to answer. 

Ernie walked around in back of 
me, his steps heavy and sure, to the 
high chair. "Daddy's girl be good 
today," he coaxed. 

Liz chortled and offered him a 
spoon of oatmeal from which the 
overload dropped rhythmically. 

"Some kid," Ernie gloated, then 
moved behind my chair^ His hand 
lay, heavy as his footsteps, warm 
and sure, on my shoulder. "You're 
going to spill your coffee." Large, 
broad-shouldered, powerful, he 
looked down at me. 

I smiled up at him. 
"Eyes, amber, green-flec\ed. 

Small scar dividing the right eye
brow, tilting it up." 
> I lowered my gaze, set the coffee 

cup back in the saucer, picked up 

the paper. "Ernie," I said, "There's 
the craziest thing here—" '; 

He didn't look, but bent to kiss 
me. His lips were warm and gen
tle. His mustache tickled a - mo
ment against my mouth and was 
gone—the red mustache, small, 
neatly clipped, almost rusty; grown 
the first year of our marriage. 

"Gotta rush, kid," he said. "Big 
day. Save it, eh.?" 

"But it will only take—" 
He rumpled my hair, then he 

was gone. 
I was alone in the house with 

my children. The long terrible day 
was. fifteen minutes old—only I 
didn't know it was a long terrible 
day, not then. 

He'd have gotten a bounce out 
of it. Ernie could take a joke, even 
when it was on h i m ^ f he wasn't 
upset, wasn't angry, wasn't hurt. 

I stood up abruptly. Maybe he 
was still upset about last night. 
Maybe that's why he wanted to 
hurry. I shook my head. Ernie 
didn't ~have to have a reason for 
rushing to work, for cat's sake. He 
did that often. 

I began to clear the table, ignor
ing the paper, awkwardly folded 
there beside my plate. I rinsed the 
dishes carefully and wiped around 
Steve's comic book, around the 
Daily Express, leaving them like 
two puddles to be mopped tip lat
er. I pulled Liz from the high 
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chair, washed the accumulated de
bris from around the srhihng 
mouth, and carried her into the 
hvingroom, setting her carefully in 
the playpen, handing her an assort
ment of soft toys. 

For a moment then, I stood still, 
as if waiting for something. As if 
it needed only physical quiet to 
start i t ' in motion, a hammer, a 
deep, slow, heavy-swinging ham
mer, started pounding inside the 
cave of my left ribs. Thud, bong, 
thud, boom, it picked up tempo, 

. faster and faster, heavier, louder. 
When it filled my ears, filled the 
neat -small room, the word came 
out, sharp, sudden. "No!" 

The hammer slowed almost to a 
stop. "All I have to do," I said to 
myself, "is go back to the kitchen 
and pick up the paper. Look at the 
drawing again, carefully, don't 
snatch impressions." 

Shame began to crawl through 
me. I hated women who checked 
for lipstick, notes, phone numbers; 
suspicious, untrusting wives. 

With sudden determination I 
walked briskly to the kitchen, but 
instead of picking up the paper, I 
found myself washing the dishes. 
Sounds came remotely: Liz gib
bering, Steve rumbling, the roar of 
cars on the freeway. 

"I will look." I went to the table, 
propelled by my own loud words. 
The headline was louder than my 

voice in its grim declaration: 
"GIRL - FOUND BLUD

GEONED TO DEATH ON 
GOLF COURSE." 

"The body of Marylee Adams, 
18, was discovered early this morn
ing, head gashed by repeated heavy 
blows, in bushes by the 16th hole 
of the Arnaughton Golf Course.-
There was no sign of the murder 
weapon. 

"Miss Adams, who lived at 1617 
Central Street with her mother, 
had many suitors, according to the 
information so far obtained. 

"Police Chief J. Hampton Jones 
remarked upon the similarity of 
this crime and that of the filling of 
one Sandra Hims, also. 18, on a 
public golf course in Kansas City 
about jive years ago. At that time 
the murder weapon was found, a 
heavy car facJ{. 

"The drawing (at right) was 
forwarded from that city, and is 
based on a witness' description of 
the suspect, the rnan with whom 
Miss Hims was last seen leaving a 
Kansas City bar." 

My eyes pulled from the words, 
fastened on the four-column pic
ture centered on the page. The 
hammering started again. 

I began at the. wavy hair, grow
ing clean and straight above the 
broad forehead, followed the line 
of the nose with its rounded tip, 
the cheeks that hollowed in a little 
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just above the square chin. I traced 
the thin, determined curves of the 
mouth. 

Heat rose in me until I was 
scorched with panic. I stared, hor
ror blazing through me, at the face 
of Ernie, my husband, staring back 
at me from the printed page of the 
Daily Express. Except for the mus

tache, the crewcut, and the twenty 
extra pounds, it was Ernie as I first 
knew him, when I first met him. 

The chimes from the church on 
Main Street spoke out nine times. 

I stared out of the window at the 
two orange trees showing in the 
yard. Ernie took good care of the 
trees. , 

The picture was a thing to laugh 
at, and over, with Ernie, a product 

of an artist's imagination five years 
ago. So what? Nobody else would 
notice except a fantasy-ridden, silly 
wife. Ernie'd had a mustache ever 
since we came here; and extra 
flesh; and short hair. Talk about 
hpstick crazy wives! 

"You done any killin' lately?" I 
could hear Jim, Ernie's boss, roar; 
Jim, who wouldn't take a mint for 
Ernie. 

Everybody loves Ernie—kids, 
dogs, men, old ladies, neighbors. 
No one would believe it for a mo
ment. 

I love hijm and I don't believe it. 
for a moment, either. You don't 
love a man who could smash a girl 
to death. You'd know about a 
thing like that. It wouldn't be in a 
gende, quiet man like Ernie. When , 
things close in on him, he just gets 
up and walks out. A couple hours 
of walking around and he's back, 
sweet, trouble forgotten—like last 
night. 

I closed my eyes and leaned for
ward. The chair squeaked, like the 
squeak I'd heard in the night and 
had barely roused to notice. 

When was that ? What hour ? 
What time? 
- Eighteen is just beginning to 

live. Was Marylee Adams blonde? 
Was her hair freshly set in rollers 
and pin curls, the way kids go 
around, and a scarf? 

Eighteen—I was eighteen five 
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years ago when I first met Ernie, 
first saw his hands, square and 
strong and clean. He didn't work 
in a garage then. He was dapper 
and a bachelor, and he came to the 
door of my mother's house selling 
appliances. 

Mama liked 'him at once, and 
when Papa came home from his 
sales trip, he and Ernie talked half 
the night and ate nearly a whole 
cake, baked by me with love. Yes, 
it was love, even that first week. 

Every weekend for over two 
months he came to the white house 
in the small town, and Sunday eve
nings came too soon. 

"I don't like to say goodbye to 
you. I don't like going back to the 
city anymore," Ernie would say. 

Then one Saturday he came, 
breathless in his quiet way. "This 
man in California advertised in the 
city paper, a good steady job in a 
garage. I wrote him, and he called 
clear across country—and hired 
me!" 

-That week we were married. On 
the train, Ernie was already sprout
ing the mustachb above his firm 
upper lip. 

Eighteen—five years • ago—the 
white house was left behind, the 
city left behind. The city; what 
city ? 

Did she have rollers, and pin 
curls.? Oh, it would hurt worse 
with pin curls, all those little steel 

clips ground into the bones of her 
head . . . 

Like the lost morning hour, I 
had no recollection of leaving the 
house, of starting the old jalopy 
which ran like new because of Er
nie's skill. Liz was beside me, Steve 
stood, eager, talking. I started to 
make a grocery list in my mind. 

"Bread, margarine, the city, eggs, 
cereal, what city, shortening, Kan
sas City. That's the city. Kansas 
City, sugar—twenty-five miles 
from the white house and Mama 
and Papa—" 

Steve began to count the bongs 
in the steeple. Ten o'clock, two 
hours since eight. "Eight—nine— . 
ten," Steve said it for me. 

The doors of the supermarket 
flashed open in that miraculous 
way that intrigued Steve. 

I walked through, lopsided to 
hold Liz' hand. The store was so 
bright I felt as if I'd emerged from 
a tunnel. The normalcy, the bustle, 
the clang of registers and rustle of 
bags, slowly oozed into me. 

Sorting, pricing, watching the 
basket pile high behind Liz, the 
displays were walls protecting me 
from the morning, the paper, awk
wardly folded over on the kitchen 
table. 

There was a bad moment at the 
meat counter. 

"Round for Swiss?" I asked. 
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The butcher nodded. "Okay, 
Mrs. Cochran. Pounded Hke usu
al?" 

"Like usual." 
I stared into the big mirror lin

ing the wall behind the butcher: 
like usual, short brown hair, 
brown, seemingly untroubled- eyes; 
typical . yoiang mother, typical 
week's shopping. 

Then, beside my reflection an 
arm rose. In the hand was a ham
mer-hatchet. It went up. It came 
down with a dull thud. Up, down, 
up, down—BLUDGEON. ' 

"That's enough. Peppy," I called 
sharply. ; 

The arm stopped. "Heck, it ain't 
pounded half as much—" He 
shrugged, wrapped the gummy red 
meat in thick white paper, wrote 
red numerals on it, and shoved it 
toward me. 

It took all my self-control to pick 
up the package. 

At the cheese case Jim's wife 
called to me. "See you tonight." 

"Tonight, Eloise.?" ' 
"Pot luck, remember?" _ , 
Every other Friday we got to

gether with seven other couples. 
Eloise's house was the meeting 
place this time. 

"I'm not sure. Baby-sitter trou^ 
ble-'-' 

"Bring 'em along. Tuck 'em in." 
I began to move toward the 

checkout counter. "Ernie wouldn't 

like me to do that though, so—" 
Eloise laughed. "Ernie Hkes 

whatever you want." 
I swallowed. It hurt. The truth 

hurts. 
What he couldn't buy, Ernie 

made up for in effort, like feeding 
the kids on Sundays, emptying the 
rubbish, scrubbing the kitchen. 
Bigger things Ernie did, like not 
being a bachelor in a good-looking 
suit anymore, but wearing cover
alls, for all the greasy dirty work 
he did. And the hard work was for 
me, wasn't it? 

Or was it—my mind talked 
straight at me—because a well-
dressed salesman with amber eyes 
and curly hair couldn't be so easily 
traced if he were a garage mechan
ic in coveralls in a city a couple of 
thousand miles away ? 

I looked for Steve at the check
out. H e was sitting on the maga
zines, doubled over a comic book. 
My eyes slid from him and lighted 
on the paper stand. 

BLUDGEON yammered out at 
me, Ernie's five:-years-ago face 
yammered out at) me, the cashier, 
Eloise—I gripped the counter's 
edge. , 

Eloise's _arm wcint around me. 
"Kid, you're white. What's the 
matter? You scared?" She laughed. 
"That guy's five hundred miles 
away by this time, honey." 

I pulled myself together, said. 
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"I'm all right. It's really nothing." 
I followed the boy with the car

ry-out basket. The sun hit me 
without heat. Funny, the market 
had seemed so bright. Now the 
market was a tunnel, and the out
doors brazen. 

' "You want these in the trunk, 
ma'am?" 

I nodded. 
"Then I gotta have the keys." 
I pulled out my case and walked 

to the back of the car. I inserted 
the round key, noticing imperson
ally that my hand shook. I turned 
the key. The boy reached over to 
lift the trunk lid, then transferred 
the cartons. I lifted my arm to 
bring the trunk lid down. 

Suddenly, my hand was halted. 
My heart was halted. Even with 
the cartons, the trunk looked—dif
ferent, not right. 

I stared at the boxes, at the spare 
tire, waiting for it to hit me,, to 
know what was missing from the 
rear trunk of the jalopy. 

I stared, seeing where it should 
be. I tried desperately to see it 
there. I leaned forward, finally, 
and pushed the heavy cartons 
aside, one knee on the back bump
er to put myself closer. I peered 
into the corners and felt behind the 
spare. • 

The car jack was gone! The 
heavy, solid, old jack, that Ernie 
insisted should be there because the 

tires were recapped, was now gone. 
Roars hit against me, bruising 

and sharp. Eleven of them 
bounced and hurt before they fad
ed. I was pulling into our drive
way before I realized they weren't 
roars at all, but the chimes in the 
church steeple striking the hour 
before noon. 

All right, so the morning was al
most gone. See, World ? I'd washed 
the dishes and done the'^shopping. 
Now I'll burn the rubbish. That 
Daily Express on the table will 
catch quickly, burn the crazy ideas, 
the weird wicked thoughts; ashes 
and dust—and Marylee Adams was 
pretty as a picture. 

I got my scissors from the sink 
drawer and sat down at the kitch
en table. Carefully I cut out the 
front piece of the Daily Express, 
picked up my purse from the 
drainboard, folded the cut piece 
into a tidy square and tucked it 
into the zippered compartment. 
Then I crunched up the paper, put 
it in the top of the wastebasket and 
carried it to the back of the yard. I 
emptied the basket and struck a 
match. I was right. The Daily Ex
press burned fast and set every
thing else on fire—^but it burned 
away no evil thoughts. 

As I went through the kitchen 
door the phone rang. 

"Hello,""I heard, a tinny voice 
but a close voice. "That you, Sara.?" 
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For a moment too sheer to hold, 
comfort oozed into me. "Yes, Er
nie?" 

"I been ringing all morning." He 
sounded worried. 

"I went shopping." 
"Oh, You still mad.? About last 

night.?" 
That depends, I thought calmly, 

.on what happened last night, "'i^o. 
Why.?" 

He hesitated. "You seemed so—' 
kind of funny this morning." 
' "Funny?" 

"You still seem funny." He 
sounded strange this time; on 
guard, yet prying. 

"I'm all right." 
"Look,.Sara," he spurted, "I took 

a walk is all. Got that? Sure, I was 
sore. I took a walk." 
• I held up my hand and studied 

it. "A long walk?" 
I could hear him breathe before 

his answer. "Pretty long. You were 
asleep when—" 

"I know." 
"Weren't you.?" 
I thought about that. "Sort of— 

dozing." 
"Oh, I wish—" 
"Why?" ^ 
"Never mind. You still sound" 

funny. Look, I forgot my lunch. I 
have to work right through. I'm— 
I'm doing a paint job oh old Tins-
dale's car—" 

"I'm sorry." I was. "I forgot to 
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fix your lunch." There was an 
hour then, before eight o'clock. 
"Then I sat down to look at the 
paper—" I bit my lip, hard. 

"What was that about the pa
per?" His voice was harsh, louder, 

"Nothing." 
"Jim just rolled a cart through 

here. What was—" 
"I'm sorry—" 
"Well, look, could you bring it 

down to me ? Like I said—" 
"I heard you." 
Could I bring it down? Could I 

talk to him, with the square of pa
per, in my purse and mind, and 
sound like Sara Cochran, the 
mother of his children, the wife of 
his bosom ? 

"Something is the matter." He 
slowed his words. "I think you bet
ter come on down here." 

"The k i d s - " • 
"I want to see you, Sara." Ernie 

had never spoken like that; flat, in 
command. 

I hung up slowly, slowly, cut
ting off his tone. 

The phone rang again instantly; 
"You hung up. Why?" 
I grabbed fo"r breath. "Because I 

wanted to fix your lunch, silly." 
He grunted. "Well, say, the other 

thing. Last night—you know 
when I took that walk—I, well, I 
stopped in here. Thought I'd may
be try to mix the .paint for Tins-
dale—" 
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"Yes ?" Oh, please, no, not -that! 
_."Well, I got a few spots on my 

gray slacks. Jim's all set for the 
shindig." H e made a funny sound. 
"You know me. One-pants Coch
ran. Be a good kid and clean those 
spots out for me, will you?" 

"All right." 
"And Sa ra - " 
"Yes.?" 
"If it's- too much trouble—I'll 

ask somebody to bring me a ham-
burg." 

"You sure that's all right?" Calm 
and easy now. Get ready for the 
question. "I've got a washing start
ed—" That sounds good, Sara. 

"Sure, it's okay. Just that you 
were—" 

"Funny, I know. Well, I'm not 
now." 

"Good. I'll see you tonight. And 
remember the gray pants, eh?" 

"I'll remember, Ernie." Now} 
AsJ{ it now and fast. "Ernie?" 

"Yes?" 
"Old Man Tinsdale? What col

or's he having you paint his car?" 
Ernie did laugh this time, short. 

"Bright red. Isn't that a howl?" He 
hungup. 

I walked steadily back into the 
bedroom and opened the closet 
door. Ernie's slacks were on a 
hanger. I carried them, not glanc
ing down, into the kitchen, to the 
window, to the brightest light. I 
held them out, letting the sun 

touch them shrewdly to be certain. 
• They were spotted all right, 
small spots, but a lot of them. May
be Old Man Tinsdale's car was 
supposed to be bright red—but the 
paint didn't hold up on flannel. All 
those little spots were brown, rusty 
brown. 

All hell broke loose suddenly, 
inside and outside of me. The 
noon whistles shrieked. Liz began 
to cry. Steve slammed into the 
house. The room, the house, re-
verberated with the noises. 

But the biggest sound, the loud
est yell, the highest whistle, came 
from inside myself, a noise that 
grew and grew and tore me apart. 

Ernie Cochran, my husband, was 
a murderer! 

When you are afraid something 
is true and you fight off the knowl
edge with everything in you, and 
when at last the proof of the truth 
seems indisputable, a stillness 
comes. I knew that stillness. It 
lasted until I had the kids in for 
their naps. I bent to kiss them. 

That was a mistake. That 
pushed the first tickle of the knife 
into the shock. These two wonder
ful children, how could they grow? 
With a murderer for a,father? 

IF he is, part of me staunchly 
cried. IF. IF. 

I shut the door and went into 
the livingroom to the little desk. 
The morning, I decided, was one 
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segment of a continued play. The 
new hours, they would be the next 
installment. 

What next then ? 
I unzippered the compartment of 

my purse in the kitchen and pulled 
out the clipping. 
: How could I doubt it? There 
before my eyes.'' 

I was, I knew, dodging, a deci
sion. "Accessory, after the fact," 
came neatly to my mind. What do 
you do when you believe your hus- -
band is a murderer and nobody 
else suspects it.'' 

Suppose nobody ever suspects it? 
My heart leaped with • a strange 
looseness, a relief. Suppose you just 
go on,- and every morning he 
leaves and every night he comes 
home to you and nobody ever 
dreams that Ernie Cochran has 
battered and crumpled and shat-
tered and crushed—everybody 
loves Ernie. 

The' looseness tightened into a 
sudden knot'. What if he does it 
again ? 

I went to the phone, compelled. 
I dialed quickly. After hours the 
voice came, heavy and remote. 

"Police department." 
"Homicide," I heard. " 
The voice lost its casualness. 

"Homicide? Lady, you mean-mur
der.?" 

"I mean murder." Who. said that 
in that strange easy way? Not Mrs. 

Cochran. Not about Mr. Cochran. 
"Just a minute^"-

. In an office somewhere in the 
heart of. the city men were moving 
and stirring, maybe pounding from 
door to door, asking and. derriand-
ing, trying to get a clue. 

My eyes landed on the gray flan
nel slacks, folded over the back of 
the kitchen chair. Come to the 
phone and I'll give you a clue, I 
thought, a little wildly now, with 
the waiting, the hum in the line 
going right into my ear and brain. 

"Sergeant Anderson speaking." 
It was a new' intense voice. "Homi
cide." 

"I—" I began. "I—" I swallowed. 
-I lifted my head from the dial that 
seemed to be going around and 
around of its own free will. "I 
want—" I swung my glance to
ward the door. 

Ernie stood there. His shoulders, 
seemed to fill the entire doorway, 
like Goliath, like Samson. His eyes 
looked all green, not amber and 
flecked. His mouth, under the 
mustache, was tight and small. 

."Lady," the sergeant's voice 
came again. "Hey, lady—" 

I felt the receiver slip from my 
hand and knew vaguely that. I was 
rslipping with it. All the way down 
to the floor into unconsciousness, 

. my.eyes were tied to Ernie's. I took 
them with me into the blackness— 

'h i s eyes—and the simple un-
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adorned sound of the church bell 
tolling a single note. -

For what seemed an eternity I 
tried to climb' up a black velvet 
ladder which sagged. It was unut
terably difficult, but I had to try. 
Somewhere at the top a voice in
sisted, commanded, cajoled. Then, 
flashingly, the velvet was torn, the 
voice was loud, and all was bright. 
Ernie's face was so close to mine J 
could see the pores of his tanned 
skin. His arms were locked around 
me, holding me tight against the 
bed. 

Relief filled my chest and eyes, 
and tears-rolled down my cheeks. 
"A nightmare," I babbled. "Just a . 
bad dream. Oh, Ernie—honey—rl 
dreamed: that you—that' you—" .1 
looked at his eyes then. It was no 
nightmare. 

"I never knew you to pass. out. 
like that before," he said "thought
fully, then turned toward -me 
quickly, his haiids urgent on m y 
shoulders. I felt the shudder begin 
where his fingers lay, and- traveli 
secret and'sick,, down my body to 
my toes. 

"You!re shivering, On a day like-
this." He got up. "You lie'stilJ. I'm 
going to call the doctor." , 

Let him, the voice inside said 
quickly. The doctor is somebody 
in the house. I listened to his heavy 
footsteps down the hall to the 
kitchen, pause, then start back. 

Ernie came toward me again. 
"He's out, but I left the message." 

The most awful of all thoughts 
of this horrible day came to me 
then, as Ernie walked slowly to
ward me, his big hands extended. 
I had left the cHpping on the kitch
en table, naked and revealing. If he 
had seen it, had read it, had picked 
up that receiver, had heard the 
voice of Sergeant Anderson^then 
Ernie would want me dead, too! 

Maybe not want—but most cer
tainly need! 

I began to talk fast. "How did 
you happen to come home.?" 

"Spray gun jammed. Jim said 
we needed a new one. We hopped 
in the truck—" 

Hope was a beat in my throat. 
"Jim's here.?" 

Hie shook his head. "Dropped 
me off for lunch." He was beside . 
me now, bending over. 

.'More fear—if he ^ills me now, 
having already coiled the doctor, 
could he make it look^ natural— 
"Don't!" 

He pulled his hands; away. 
"I—my head aches;" 
Steve called, "Mama:" 
I pushed - myself up. Ernie 

pushed me down. "Tell you what. 
I'll dress the kids and take them to 
Eloise's." 

It .sounded fine. The children 
would be safe. 

He paced out of the room? 
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I was out of bed instantly, tip
toeing to the kitchen, grateful that 
Ernie had removed my shoes. The 
receiver sat crosswise in its cradle. 
The clipping was still on the table 
beside my purse. Had it been 
moved ? 

^ I snatched up the clipping and 
grabbed my purse, tucked the pa
per into it, zipped it shut again 
and carried it back" to the bedroom 
to stuff it under my pillow. Then I 
lay down, breathing hastily. 

Outside a shrill horn bleated and 
Ernie hurried into the room. 

I sat up. "You go along. I can 
take care of the kids. Honest." 

"You look—funny," he said 
slowly. "You act—funny. You got 
something on your mind?" 

Maybe, then, the hope bubbled, 
he hadn't seen the clipping. "You 
go, Ernie. Don't worry. I'll be here 
when you come back." It was a 
promise, strong and meant. I had 
to see what he would do. I had to 
know for sure, even if it killed me! 

He said, "Reason I couldn't get 
a hamburg, kid, I'm broke." 

I reached under the pillow and 
pulled out my purse. 

"How did that get there? It was
n't there when I carried you in." 

I swallowed a thick lumpiness. 
"Sure it was. You were—excited." 
Dear God, I prayed silently, don't 
let him get excited again. I reached 
up and tucked the money into his 

coverall pocket and forced a smile. 
Jim's horn sounded twice, 

roughly. As the kitchen door 
closed behind Ernie, the phone 
rang. By the time I picked up the 
receiver, the rings had synchro-

. nized themselves with the two 
bongs of the church bell. 

"Yes?" I sounded brusque. 
"Sergeant Anderson speaking. 

You all right, lady?" 
"Of course I'm" all right." 
"You hung up. You said mur

der and hung up." 
"Police? There must be some 

mistake." 
"We traced the call." 
"But I haven't used the phone." 
"Something's haywire here. 

There anybody ' else in your 
house?" 
, I laughed, high, strange, but he 
wouldn't know. "Two small chil
dren." 

He said something I could al
most hear to somebody I couldn't 
see. Then, "Don't see how it could 
happen, lady. Sorry to'bother you. 
Some crank maybe. With a psycho 
on the loose—" 

"Yes." Psycho. That was the 
word I had been searching for all. 
day! 

"Okay then." ^ 
I held the receiver for a long 

moment, listening to the remote 
hum. 

So, that was the way it was go-
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ing to be. I couldn't turn the clip
ping, the slacks, and Ernie over to 
the police. Five years and two chil
dren—I couldn't point the finger. 

Why couldn't I point the finger ? 
It had to be proved. I had to be 
sure. 

I called the doctor's ofBce. 
"Mrs. Cochran," the girl said in 

answer to my question, "there's no 
record of any call from your hus
band." 

I hung up. 
Ernie hadn't called the doctor. 

Why.'' If I thought the doctor was 
coming I would stay home. I 
would be there whenever he could 
fix an alibi and sneak out of the 
garage to come to me—and with a 
"psycho on the loose"—be safe. 

Wait a minute, this is Ernie I'm 
thinking about, my Ernie. Please, 
the benefit of the doubt. 

I called Eloise. "I have to get'to 
the bank before it closes. The kids 
—could you—" 

"Love it." 
"I'll be right over." 

. Eloise's house looked very safe. I 
could stay here, too. Yet I drove 
on to the neighborhood bank, 
withdrew all the .money in our 
joint account and turned it into 
traveler's checks. There wasn't a 
great deal, but there was enough 
to get my children and me back to 
the white house twenty-five miles 
from Kansas City, within the sanc-
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tuary of my parents' circle. Then 
maybe I could point the finger. 

If I were a detective where 
would I start? Where Ernie started 
last night. 

I drove back toward the house 
and cruised to the end of the block. 
To the right was the movie theater. 
I stopped before the marquee. 
Sandy, the ticket seller's name was. 

"Sandy," I said quickly, "you 
know Mr. Cochran when you see 
him?" 

She laughed. "Everybody around 
here knows Ernie." 

"Sandy, last night—were you 
here last night?" 

"Sure.~ You _ know me—Old 
Faithful." 

"Did you see Ernie—Mr. Coch
ran? Did he come in here?'' By 
the sudden ache in the pit of my 
stomach, I knew I had been hop
ing that Ernie had walked this far, 
been tired, had stepped inside and 
let the picture ride by until he was 
calm again. 

"He didn't come in." 
"He didn't come in?" I repeated 

sharply. "You mean you saw 
him?" , ^ 

"Yeah. About nine-thirty, little 
earlier maybe. I give him-a "hi," 
but he didn't seem to see me." 

"Thank you." I went back to the 
car. 

Sandy called. "He went that-a-
way." She flipped a thunib to the 
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left, and I followed its gesture. 
Halfway down the block I 

stopped the car again.. Sometimes 
Ernie brought me to Joe's Cafe 
ioi a sandwich and a glass of beer. 
Big deal.' 

It was dark inside after the glare 
of the sun. Joe's voice reached me 
before I saw.him. "Be with you in ' 
a sec." His voice changed. "Mrs. 
Cochran." He belched a hearty 
laugh. "You taken to drink in the 
daytime.?" 

"What I wanted to know—well 
—I don't want to be a prying wife, 
but Ernie—" 

"You checkin' up on that man of 
yours, eh?" 

For a moment I wanted to turn, 
to run. This thing I was doing to 
Ernie was as bad as pointing the 
finger, planting suspicion. Sandy 
now, would she remember Sara 
Cochran trying to find out where 
her husband had been.? Would Joe 
add two and two when the paper 
was tossed on the bar .̂  

No, Ernie was too different now. 
I, Sara, I alone, remeinbered how 
he looked five years ago—and 
Ernie, himself. . 

"It's a joke," I said quickly, "But 
was he— l̂ast night—" 

He nodded definitely. "Sure 
was." 

A funny looseness came around 
my heart again. If he sat here and 
tied one on until all hours—^it 

would be an alibi, wouldn't it.? 
"How long—" 

The laugh bounced. "In again, 
out again, one quick glass." 

T/iis see-sawing. This up-and-
down. 

Joe reached to an intricately 
carved clock behind the bar. He 
began to wind it. "I remember,", 
he said. "Ten o'clock on the nose 
by Oscar here." As if to seal it, a 
small bird popped quickly out 
above Joe's head. "Cuckoo, cuckoo, 
cuckoo," he crowed proudly, and 
snapped himself back inside. , 

I left the cafe, walked. steadily 
toward the corner. Cuckoo, what 
next? Ernie left home about nine-
thirty. Down the street, turn right, 
by the movie, one beer, ten o'clock 
and what time did he get home? 

I stared at my sandals following 
each other. If they could have a 
nose, like a dog on the scent, they 
could pick up one clear scent, of 
Ernie Cochran, to lead, me where 
Ernie walked—and keep him 
away, away, away, from the Ar-
naughton Golf Course—but, of 
course, they couldn't. Six_ blocks, 
seven, ten, steadily forward, until 
the stores were gone, then on to 
the sign, a wide brown board with 
worn gold words: ARNAUGH-
T O N MUNICIPAL GOLF 
COURSE. 

I watched the doll-like figures 
tossed out over the course. Last 
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night, when the Arnaughton Golf 
Course was black instead of green, 
a labyrinth to snare her feet, Mary-
lee Adams, eighteen, was smashed 
down in the bushes by the six
teenth hole. 

Suddenly 'I couldn't take any 
more. I couldn't walk onto that 
course and find the sixteenth hole. 
I wasn't a detective. I was the wife 
of Ernie Cochran, who had trusted 
him completely until today. I 
wanted him innocent with all my 
heart. , 

I ran, until there was pain in 
my side and a wild bumping in 
my chest, until I reached the 
jalopy. There I sat, blind haze be
fore my eyes, my hand on the 
ignition key, and watched the rain 
begin. ^' 

When I could breathe I started 
the car and steered it carefully 
back home. I got the big suitcase 
from the top of the neat shelves 
Ernie had built in the garage. I 
gathered all the children's clean 
clothes, packed them in and 
clicked the case shut. I lugged it 
out to the back and shoved it into 
the trunk of the jalopy, avoiding 
the place where the jack shoiild 
have been. I stood still, knowing 
something was forgotten, some
thing I would need. 

I darted back into the house. 
They were still: there, over the 
kitchen chair—the slacks I was 

supposed to clean, the little rusty 
spots. I rolled them up tightly and 
wrapped them in brown paper. My 
hand was on the door when the 
front chimes rang. 

Instinctively, the brown package 
still in my hand, I went to answer 
it. A tall man stood there. Black 
patches of rain were soaked on the 
shoulders of his coat and the rim 
of his hat. 

"Yes.?" I clutched the package. 
"Mrs. Cochran?" 
I nodded. 
He did a sleight-of-hand and a 

badge appeared in his open palm. 
"Police. Sergeant Anderson. I'd 
hke to talk to you." 

"Me.?". It came out a croak. 
"Come in." I stepped back. 

The wedding clock on the 
mantel. Mama's wedding present 
("To keep track of happy times, 
DoUie") pinged in its breathless 
way, one, two, three, four pings. 

"Nice little house you have 
here." 

Trying to throw me off the 
track.? Trying to make me think 
everything's all right.? Had he 
been to places I hadn't thought of.? 
Because I'm a wife, you see; not 
a detective. 
' "Won't you sit down.?" 

"I don't intend to stay, ma'am." 
Suddenly the. weight of the 

package under my arm turned 
from wool to lead, and I set it 
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down on the planter, feeling each 
rusty brown spot as a pound, a 
ton, in the muscles of my con
science. 

Sergeant Anderson watched me, 
"You look like a sensible woman," 
hesaid abruptly. 

"I do?" The croak was back. 
"You look like a woman who, 

if she had inforrriation the police 
needed, would be telling it." 

I might have known. Somehow 
they'd traced Ernie. They'd come 
this close. 

"Mrs. Cochran," the sergeant 
said quietly, "last night a young 
girl was beaten to death. Every
body knows that. She wasn't much, 
but nobody, good or bad, deserves 
to die like she did."' 

I asked sharply, "What has all 
this got to do with me? You think 
I killed her.?" 

He smiled. "Of course not. I'm 
here because of that phone call. 
Like I told you when I called you 
back, somebody mentions murder, 
we hop on it. First when we traced 
your call—" 

Did I let the receiver slip when 
I fainted? Did I hang it up my
self, the way it was when I went 
hac\ into the \itchen? 

"When I talked to you first, I 
thought, some mistake. You 
sounded calm. But operators don't 
make mistakes." 

"Everybody makes mistakes." 

• He nodded. "I think I made one. 
I got busy after L talked with you. 
Then, when I was going over the 
scene of the murder, your call came 
back to me." 

"I didn't call." ' 
"Okay. But somebody called. 

This woman said she wanted hom
icide. You remember what she 
said?" 

I swallowed thickly. "Don't try 
to trick me. I didn't call." " 

He shrugged. "She said, 'I mean 
murder.'" 
• "So?" 

"So, I came to the phone. You— 
she—said, *I want-^I want—' Then 
she shut up. The wire hummed a 
long time. Three, four minutes." 

I said, anger bright in my voice, 
"What are you trying to prove?" 

"That I'm, a dope. You—she 
could have been murdered, the 
way I loused around. Out on the 
course there, it came to me. When 
you—she-^didn't hang up she sort 
of faded away. Then, after that 
hum, somebody picked up the re
ceiver. I heard breathing." 

"Breathing?" 
- "Yeah.. Not a woman's. Not 
yours—hers. A man's—heavy, low
er breathing." 

Panic bit like teeth against the 
back of my throat. "Did he—say 
—anything? Ask who—" 

The sergeant shook his head. 
"Not a word. You're okay, but you 
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look me in the face and lie in 
your teeth. Why?" 

I was wild with desire to tell 
Sergeant Anderson everything, be
fore what he was afraid could 
have happened really did. Tell 
him, and not have to get in the 
packed jalopy with the brown 
package. I didn't even have to say 
it. I could just hand him the 
package and tell him, "These 
slacks were worn by my husband 
last night." He'd do the rest. 

Then the pendulum swung 
again. I was equally wild with the 
desire to get him out of the house, 
and Liz and Steve out of the state, 
until I could run to my father's 
arms and ask him what to do. 

"I'm so ashamed," I heard my
self say. "I'm—a scaredy cat." It 
sounded coy. "Neither house be
side us is occupied.' The yard backs 
up to that orange grove." 

Suddenly I was really scared. It 
was true. Ernie could come after-
me and I could scream my head-
off and not be heard. 

I took a big breath. "Well, this 
morning I read all that. When I 
emptied the rubbish, I—I thought 
I heard a' noise. I locked every
thing and called the police. When 
I heard your voice, so official, I 
nearly—fainted. If there was a 
man, it was the owner—" 

Sergeant Anderson looked tired. 
"Okay. I'll just take a look 

around." H e . walked past me to 
the door. 

I picked up the brown paper 
package and hurried to' the bed
room. The phone rang as I tucked 
it on the top shelf of the closet. 

"Honey," Eloise cried, "Ernie 
rolled along home with Jim to un-

'load the case of beer. He's taking 
Jim's truck to bring the kids 
home." 

"He's leaving?" 
"He's left!" She hung up. 
Left. How long ago? There was 

a knock on the back door. 
"Everything looks okay around 

here," Sergeant Anderson reported. 
Go, I willed. Any minute Ernie 

will clan\ up in Jim's old trucl^ 
and step out—the man in the, pic
ture, the face you have studied so 
hard that twenty extra pounds, 
a crewcut and a mustache wouldn't 
fool you a bit. 
. "I'm sorry I caused you so much 
trouble." 

"That's all right." I started to 
close the door. 

He turned. "Mrs. Cochran," he 
said, "when you're scared you sure 
freeze at the receiver. You sure 
breathe Uke a man." He walked 
quickly down the sidewalk to his 
car. 

The start of his motor fitted it
self • with two other. sounds: the 
church steeple bell striking the first 
of five strokes, and the clatter of 
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Jim's old truck swinging into the 
back drive off the alley. 

Softly now, all things softly. My 
hands gripped themselves together 
in a gesture that was both a wring
ing and a prayer. 

Through the window Liz and 
Steve, being lifted from the truck 
by Ernie, made a pretty picture; 
Daddy and the kids, the sun just 
coming out after the rain, and all 
small human troubles drying up 
from the late afternoon heat. See
ing them, everything in me denied 
the events of the day and my mind. 
Then Ernie, with Liz on his shoul
der, strode to the back door and 
we stood staring at each other. 

Lool(^ at his eyes, I commanded 
myself. What is that hardness way 
in bac\, li\e a roc\. under soft 
water? 

There was some of the hardness. 
in his normally warm voice^ 
"Whose car was that out front.''" 

I stammered, "Just a man, sell
ing books for children." 

"You must have let him - go 
through his whole spiel. The car 
was here when I came down Jim's 
street. I saw it from the corner." 

"He was quite a talker." 
. Ernie looked at the clock. "Ten 
after five. Time to do a couple jobs 
before we get dressed." 

Dressed! The slacks I was sup
posed to clean! "Ernie," I said 
carefully, "you. know those gray 

slacks you wore last night?" 
Did his mouth tighten ? 
"I couldn't seem to get-the— 

paint—out. I dropped them at the 
cleaners'." 

He was still silent. 
"I'll press your brown ones." 
He spoke then. "You feel bet

ter?" 
"Fine." , 
"Eloise said you went to the 

bank. Why ?'^ 
I was the silent one. 
"Was it to get money for the 

dress we talked about?" 
I shook my head. 
"It's your money, too." 
"Forget the dress. It's caused 

enough trouble. Forget last night." 
I fought the tears. 

"I'd like to forget last night," 
Ernie said, very softly. 

"I'll press your brown pants. But 
I—my head—I still feel a little 
rocky. Anyhow, I couldn't find a 
sitter—" • 
. Ernie said flatly, "I won't go 
without you." 

My moves then, were like the 
ones in the hour I couldn't remem: 
her before the long terrible day 
began. When it was all done I 
knew I was going to Eloise's and 
Jim's with Ernie. It was a way of 
buying time, putting off the hour 
when I would be alone with the 
man in the drawing, while dark 
pulled itself down around the tract 
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house and the orange groves, and 
grew blacker and thicker. 

I saw it all, I watched, Gulliver-
high above a doll house, while a 
doll man leaned over a doll 
woman's bed and lifted a car jack 
with infinite slowness. I found my
self, normal size, out on the street, 
running and running. As I ran, I 
knew for the first time exactly 
what I would do. 

I would get old Mrs. Callahan 
to stay with the children. I would 
get dressed and go with Ernie to 
Eloise's and Jim's to laugh and 
talk. When the men got into the 
poker game in the dining room, 
which couldn't be seen from the 
patio, I would excuse myself to 
check on the children. I would 
take the jalopy, get them^and go. 

When I was back in the white 
house, when my father knew the 
whole story, I would mail the 
slacks to Sergeant Anderson with a 
slip of paper reading: "These be
long to Ernie Cochran." It would 
be settled. 
' With Mrs. Callahan's agreement, 
a quietness seemed to be over 
everything on the walk home. At 
the open door of the garage a tiny 
noise broke the stillness. 

Ernie stood with his back to me, 
whisthng between his teeth con
tentedly. His right arm moved 
rhythmically. A greasy rag flipped 
back and forth. 

I stood very still, but as if he 
sensed me, ~ slowly he - swung 
around, his armis never stopping. 
I forced my eyes to go with equal 
slowness from his face to his shoul
der,,down the length of his power
ful arm, to his hands. Rub-a-dub-
dub, smooth and gleaming- in the 
maw of Ernie's strong greasy 
hands lay the missing jack from 
the trunk of the old jalopy I 

Suddenly the church bells rang, 
grew louder and louder, until each 
of the oranges in the grove seemed 
to have a clapper in it, ringing, 
ringing, the news that it. was six 
o'clock. 

Ernie's whistle stopped. "You 
look awful. Did the doctor come.f"' 

"Did you call him?" ^ . -
His eyelids flickered. "You 
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know 1 did. No, wait." The rag 
fluttered. "The line was busy. I 
called from the garage." 

"You told me you called him." 
"Didn't want to worry youi Did 

he come?" 
"I told him not to. I got old 

Mrs. Callahan. I don't want you to 
stay home because of me." 

"Maybe we'd better. You look so 
r-funny—" 

I laughed. "You've been saying 
that all day. Where did that jack 
come from?" It sounded casual. 

Ernie came toward me suddenly. 
He put his hands on my shoulders 
and pulled me against him, hard. 
The greasy rag touched one of my 
arms,and the jack felt long and 
cold and hard against the other. 
Ernie put his mouth against mine. 
I pursed my own lips, trying to 
keep them soft and responsive. 

"That's better." He let me go 
and once again the rag began to 
slick its way along the jack. "It al
ways makes me feel—bad—when 
we quarrel." 

How bad, Ernie? Miles beyond 
my numbness a sort of pity stirred 
impersonally. There.must be thou
sands like Ernie—people who had, 
deep and hidden, maybe even from 
themselves, a sickening twist of 
mind that turned them from the 
normal into hideous places of 
darkness and terror. When.'' When 
they felt bad. I remembered Ser

geant Anderson's voice. "Psycho." 
"Ernie," I said as he started to

ward the back of the jalopy, "what 
are you doing.?" 

"Putting the jack back where it 
belongs, of course." 

"No." I ran to him. Was the 
trunk locked.? It.must be or Ser
geant Anderson would have 
noticed— 
• Ernie tugged at it. "Darn," he 
said mildly. "Where are your 
keys?" 

I took his arm and smiled at 
him. "Later, friend. We're going to 
a party, remember?" 

"I don't get you." He shrugged, 
walked back into the garage and 
laid the jack on the workbench. 
He seemed tired of the whole 
thing as we went into the house, 
the bedroom, and I heard the 
shower begin. 

I picked up my purse from the 
kitchen shelf, took out the travel
er's checks, put them into the zip-
pered compartment along with the 
clipping. I looked for a place. 
Finally, I bent to the lowest shelf 
and put the purse in the heavy 
Dutch oven, settling the cover on 
tightly. Ernie loved stew made in 
a Dutch oven. Then I w«nt to get 
dressed. 

"Let's go," Ernie said, when Mr«. 
Callahan was in, briefed, and before 
the TV. "We'll take Jim's truck 
back." 
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I hadn't thought of that, and 
gratitude went through me. No 
matter how engrossing the pokei" 
game, if I took the jalopy from the 
party Ernie would hear. He knew 
each cough of the motor. 

High in the truck, he drove 
slowly. Over the noise I said, 
"Funny, when I put the groceries 
in the trunk this morning, the jack 
—it wasn't there." I snapped a 
glance at him. 

"Of course, it wasn't." 
"Why not.?" I was afraid to ask 

but I had to find out. 
"Because I took it out to clean 

it." He stared straight ahead. 
- "Do jacks get dirty, even when 
you don't use them?" I tried to 
sound feminine-stupid. 

"Anything.gets rusty." 
"I didn't see it anywhere—" 
He switched toward me. "You 

mean you looked.''" 
"I thought, what if I'd get a flat 

tire." 
His laugh was short. Was it 

hard-i* "You've never changed a 
tire in your life." . 

"Oh, what difference.?" I tried to 
laugh. "Just, making conversation, 
is all." 

He waited amoment. "I see." 
We parked in Jim's drive and 

Ernie cut the'motor. The sound of -
the patio party reached thinly out 
to us. . , 

/ / Ernie was pondering about 
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me the way I had about him, then 
he J{new that 1 \new~. He could be 
deciding what move he should 
maJ^t—when we were alone, when 
the time was right. 

"Seeing as how you're so inter
ested," Ernie said, opening the-
truck door, "the jack was on the 
top shelf above the workbench for 
the last three days." 

We walked together through 
Jim's gate, and I could see the two 
of us, the Cochrans, Ernie and 
Sara, as nice a couple as you'd 
want to meet. Our- feet made a 
matched scufSing, louder than the 
voices of greeting, louder thari the 
church bells, sounding muffled this 
time, far away and muffled and 
seven o'clock in the evening.. 

Almost at once, though, it was 
better. There were all these people, 
these friends. They made a ring 
around me, as my father's house 
would make a ring if I could get 
there. They protected me, not only 
from Ernie—from actual physical 
Ernie—but for a little while from 
all of the thoughts that had tor
mented me. The things they said 
were so usual. 

It was wonderful, like when a 
toothache stops. You know it will 
hurt again, and will have to be 
drilled and cleaned out and packed 
with something new to take the 
place of the diseased portion. But 
at the moment it doesn't ache, and 
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that little respite is wonderful.. 
The toothache stayed away until 

I heard Jim's voice over supper. 
". . . no clues yet. What kind of a 
monster would do a thing like 
that ? And to think it's so close." 

Eloise cried, "Oh, Jim—cut it 
out." 

Ernie said, close, just the width 
of the redwood table away, "Sara?" 

I kept my eyes down then. I 
pretended not to hear, and called 
to one of the girls. 

We ate. We cleared the tables. 
We played records and danced on 
the uneven bricks. We drank beer. 
The dusk was gone. The spotlight 
beside the garage sent down a 
shaft of light that widened as it 
slanted, so that the mbyement, the 
rhythm, was light and dark, swift 
and shadow—and Ernie didn't 
come near me, not even to ask me 
to dance. 

Then the men moved, as if on 
signal, into the dining room for 
poker. The women sat in the deep 
light chairs, feet high, heads back. 
I lay there, too, looking upward. It 
was as if I had never seen a sky 
before. 

In these clothes, then, this yel-
louf dress and this white stole, 
would I start the long ride home, 
two sleepy babies soft against my 
lap? From these friends, then, 
would I go up over the mountains, 
which had always- frightened me, 

across the desert ujhich always 
. seemed unending, into the middle 
west country? 

I thought suddenly, 7 could call 
Sergeant Anderson from the 
phone in Eloise's room. All these 
people would be around to protect 
me. Or I could tell Jim what I 
\new, let him carry the bttrden. 

Lying there, ankles crossed, the 
skin cool against skin, my hands 
folded, quiet, relaxed, too filled 
with tension to allow themselves 
the luxury of tenseness, I shook 
my head at the stars. I knew I 
could do neither. 

I could run away from Ernie, 
even be caught by Ernie, but some
how, all day and now tonight, I 
could not stand up and tell these 
people, tell anybody,' that Ernie 
Cochran was a monster—a mur
derer and a monster. 

Eloise's hand came down on my 
shoulder. "Let's go make the girls 
some lemonade." 

I pushed myself up out of the 
chair. After the bells, the sirens, 
the wedding clock, the cuckoo, • 
had cut each hour off sharply with 
razor-like strokes,, now, outdoors 
in the dark, cool, silvered night, I 
had been given this refreshment. 
Now, the time had come. 

"I have to run home a minute," 
I whispered to Eloise. "Don't 
bother about me. Mrs. Calla
h a n - " 
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She patted my shoulder. "Okay. 
Bring some ice cubes, will you.?" 

I nodded. I moved toward the 
sate. The clock seemed loud. I. 
walked quickly, silently around the 
house. The street stretched before 
me. In all of the tract there were 
no lights. 

This was the way, then, that the 
world looked to Ernie, on those 
nights when he was troubled. This 
was "the way it was for Ernie last 
night—the darkness, widespread, 
acres of it, eighteen holes of it— 
with a stopping place at the six
teenth hole where the bushes were 
darker than the greens, where any
thing could happen and nobody 
would see. Not until -dawn came 
and revealed— 

It was then I heard the footsteps. 
They were unhurried, wider than 
mine. They grew closer, heavy, 
steady, closing in. 

I walked faster. I trotted. Then 
I began to run. The footsteps. ran, 
too. Light- exploded behind my 
eyeballs. Pain rolled into my arm
pits. Then I was on my own 
porch. My hand was on the knob— 
and Ernie's hand crashed solid and 
tight against my shoulder. 

I screamed. Ernie put his other 
• hand against my mouth. 

Mrs. Callahan opened the door. 
"Sakes alive," she yelped, • "you 
near scared the life out of me." 

Ernie said, breathlessly but quiet-
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ly, "Sorry. This girl was giving me 
a race." 

I pushed my heart down out of 
my throat. "Ernie'll walk you 
home," I managed. "Then he's go
ing back to the party. Me—I'm go
ing to bed." 

Ernie said, "Me, I'm going to 
bed, too." He slipped Mrs. Calla
han's shawl over her shoulders.-
"Let's go, madam." 

I closed the door and leaned 
against it, like they do in the mov
ies. Then I went, weak and shaky, 
into the kitchen and poured my
self a glass of water. The jalopy sat 
in the drive, with its suitcase. 
"What will I do now.?" I asked 
aloud. The question seemed tinny, 
stretching, . bouncing, echoing 
around the room. 

The front door opened and shut, 
quietly. I could hear Ernie's 
breathing, the click of the night 
lock. I listened to his feet, the 
heavy feet that had chased me 
down the street, had caught me, 
too late, on our own front porch. 

What if those feet had caught me 
in the. middle of the first block.? 
Or the second.? 

I looked down at my yellow 
dress.. These are not the clothes I 
will run away in, I thought with 
deep hopelessness. These are the 
clothes I shall-die in. The yellow 
all smudged and stained. The 
white turned red. And my hair— 
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Ernie was in the doorway. "That 
was a fool thing to do." 

I nodded dumbly. 
"Where did you think you were 

going 
"How did you know I was 

gone?" 
"r went to the kitchen—Eloise 

told me." 
The silence closed in. 
Ernie said, "You should have 

known better. After last night." 
"What about last night?" 
"A girl was killed on the golf 

course." 
"I know." 
"A man who can kill once can 

kill twice." 
"I know." 
Ernie moved. I gripped the slick 

tile of the sink, but he didn't come 
hear me. 

"I think we'd better settle this 
once and for all." 

"Settle what.?" 
"What's on your mind. What's 

been on your mind all day." 
The words were there to yell at 

him. Settle it, then, they screamed 
in my throat. Grah something. A 
/{nife, or get the jac\. It's cleaned 
and ready again. Kill me. Go on. 
Murder tne. But—get—it—over— 
with! But the words stayed inside 
me. 

"I'm going to bed," Ernie an
nounced surprisingly. "I'll wait for 
you.". 

In the dar\ then, li\e the doll 
house. 

When he was gone, I walked 
weakly into the livingroom and 
sank down in the nearest chair. A 
reprieve. Maybe he would fall 
asleep. Maybe he was in no hurry. 
Maybe he wanted me to sleep first. 

If he would sleep, I could call 
Sergeant Anderson. Or perhaps, by 
a miracle, by prayer, I could get 
the children out to the jalopy. I 
closed my eyes and let the prayer 
fill me. 

After a while I leaned forward 
and switched on the TV, keeping 
it soft. The grayness came and the 
hum, and finally the eleven o'clock 
news face, its mouth moving 
quickly. 

The words that tumbled from 
the fast mouth made no sense at 
first. .Then they caught me like a 
tossed lariat. 

". . . brilliant police work. The 
young man—he's just turned sev-
enteeri—was recently released frorn 
a mental institution. He admits 
having followed Marylee Adams 
for the past week. Last night he 
stole a car. He oilered her a ride 
when she left work. He says she 
did not object to driving up the 
back road behind the Arnaughton 
Golf Course. He became chaotic 
about the actual crime, but he took 
the police td the place where he 
threw away the murder weapon— 
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a, golf club given him. by a man 
for whom he caddied, which he'd 
hidden iii the back of the car. His 
reason? 'I don't like pretty girls.' 

"And now to the weather pic
ture for southern—" 

Seventeen! I leaned forward and 
clocked the dial. My. body felt as 
if warm milk flowed sleepily 
through. iny veins. I lay back in 
the chair. I floated for a long, long 
time. 
. The trip back to reality was 
short and brutal. I sat up, pain all 
through me. < 

In the bedroom was Ernie Coch
ran. He was waiting for his wife. 
He was wondering, and hurt, by 
her actions of the day. Good, kind 
Ernie Cochran. 

The .pain -grew and spread. A 
murder had been committed. Oh 
yes. I, Sara Cochran, had commit
ted it. By suspicion, by lack of 
faith, I had killed the goodness 
of Ernie, my husband. I had 
turned him from the man he was 
into a monster. 

That was the reason I couldn't 
point a finger. A deep instinct had 
kept me from telling Sergeant An
derson or Jim or anybody. The 
knowledge that Ernie Cochran was 
good—good and could do no real 
wrong. -

I began to cry then, all of the 
day in the thousand tears that 
streamed down my face and 

choked in my throat. Filled with 
them, I stumbled down the hall. 
I went directly to'Ernie's bed and 
flung ihyself down on my knees. 

"Forgive me," I heard, rnyself 
murmur, over and over. "Forgive 
me." 

Then I was pulled up into Er
nie's arms. "Forgive you for what, 
darling.?" 
. That moment was the worst of 
all the moments of the day. I 
couldn't tell him. I could never tell 
him. The shame and the guilt were 
mine to hold alone all the rest of 

" our years together. What man 
could live with the thought that 
his wife believed him, even for 
one day, capable of brutal murder.'' 

After a while my sobs slowed. 
"All day," Ernie was saiying, 

"I've felt awful. You looked at me 
so strangely. On the phone you 
were so cold. This noon—oh, hon
ey, you scared me silly." 

His kiss was long now, an inter
lude and a promise. 

"Then I called this afternoon and 
you were gone. I saw the man— 
quite close. He looked smart, sure 
of himself. The suitcase was gone 
from the shelf—and you didn't 
want me to look in the trunk of . 
the car—" 

It was.all there. Ernie had been 
puzzled, too. He had added up the 
strangeness of iny actions, words, 
looks, and had persuaded himself 
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that-his wife no longer loved hini— 
was leaving him—was unfaithful. 

Such tenderness filled me that it 
beat with an ache against my skin. 
I wanted to help, but if I eased his 
mind in one way I would kill him 
again in another. I kissed him in
stead. 

So, that was the way it had to 
be. I lay in- the circle of Ernie's 
arm and listened to his contented 
breathing beside me. I closed my 
eyes and drew my breath easily 
through the lungs that could now 
go on breathing without fear. 

Far away, gentle, sweety silver, 
the bells of the church • steeple 
chimed slowly, the long count, 
from one to twelve. 

I drifted with the chimes: To
morrow I'll ma\e Ernie a stew. 
He loves stew made all day in the 
Dutch oven—in the Dutch oven. 

The traveler's checks—I can ta\e 
them bac\ in the morning. 

The long terrible day was over. 
On the brink of sleep, on the 

very cliff, ready to fall softly into 
nothing, I sat bolt upright, awake, 
staring into the dark, the now fa
miliar clawing of my heart tearing 
at my chest—the Dutch oven! 

"Police Chief J. Hampton Jones 
remarked upon the similarity of 
this crime and that of the killing 
of one Sandra Hims, also 18, on 
a public golf course in Kansas City 
about five years ago. At that time 
the murder weapon tvas found, a 
heavy car fac\. 

"The drawing {at right) was for
warded from that city, and is based 
on a witness description of the 
suspect, the man with whom Miss 
Hims. was last seen leaving a Kan
sas City bar." 

Dear Reader: 

TAan^ you for buying this copy of Alfred Hitchcock's Mystery Magazine from your 
favorite news dealer who carries a large selection of publications for your reading 
pleasure. 

Your news dealer is a local businessman who helps ma\e your community a better 
place in which to live. Patronize him often, not only for magazines carrying the big 
"K" but also for his other merchandise. • , 

. The Publisher 
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The 6 newest Perry Masons 
included in this special offer: 
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YOU GET Er e Stanley Gardner's 6 latest Perry Mason 

bafflers in 6 full-size, full-length editions 

The Case of the ^ 
QUEENLY CONTESTANT ^ 
Perry Is Involved with black-
mail, a $2,000,000 estate, and 
a locked-room murder. 

. The Caie of the /n 
WORRIED WAITRESS < ^ 
A pretty J waitress is up tor 
murder—and Perry is stuck 
with a blind witness. 

The Case of the 
BEAUTIFUL BEGSAR 
Perry agrees to help a lovely 
girl —who turns out to be a 
cunning murderess. 
The Cote of the 
TROUBLED TRUSTEE 
Dutton was vHth Palmer. 
Dutton's gun killed Palmer. 
Can Perry ever save Dutton? 

f5 The Case of the 
S> HORRIFIED HEIRS 

Perry's client and Mrs. Trent 
have'a mutual "friend" who 
wants to kill them both. 

/z The Case of the 
(Q) PHANTOM FORTUNE 

Perry must defend himself— 
against a charge of FRAM
ING an attempted murder. 
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y THE W O M A N 
O N THE ROOl 
by M. G. Eberhar 

Wealthy Marcus Dei 
art plunges from h 
penthouse . . . jtist i 
his wife did six yeai 
before. Is It colnc 
dence . . . or murdet 

§ A M A N IN 
THE MIDDLE 
by M. E. Chaber 

Milo March Is in Hon 
Kong. His quarry: Syr 
dicate smugglers 1 
the pay of the Re 
Chinese. 

W H O SAW 
MAGGIE 
BROWN? 

by Kelly Roos 
Nobodv knows Magg] 
Brown. She doesn' 
even exist 1 But she' 
been kidnapped... fc 
a ransom of a QUAR 
TER OP A MILLIO] 
DOLLARS! 
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